# Self-Supervised Learning of Machine Ethics

Zur Erlangung des Grades eines Doktors der Naturwissenschaften (Dr. rer. nat.) Genehmigte Dissertation von Patrick Schramowski aus Dortmund Tag der Einreichung: 25.01.2023, Tag der Prüfung: 20.03.2023

 Gutachten: Prof. Dr. Kristian Kersting, Technische Universität Darmstadt
 Gutachten: Prof. Dr. Alexander M. Fraser, Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität München Darmstadt, Technische Universität Darmstadt



TECHNISCHE UNIVERSITÄT DARMSTADT

Computer Science Department Artifical Intelligence and Machine Learning Lab Self-Supervised Learning of Machine Ethics

Accepted doctoral thesis by Patrick Schramowski

Date of submission: 25.01.2023 Date of thesis defense: 20.03.2023

Darmstadt, Technische Universität Darmstadt

Bitte zitieren Sie dieses Dokument als: URN: urn:nbn:de:tuda-tuprints-230900 URL: http://tuprints.ulb.tu-darmstadt.de/23090 Jahr der Veröffentlichung auf TUprints: 2023

Dieses Dokument wird bereitgestellt von tuprints, E-Publishing-Service der TU Darmstadt http://tuprints.ulb.tu-darmstadt.de tuprints@ulb.tu-darmstadt.de

Die Veröffentlichung steht unter folgender Creative Commons Lizenz: Namensnennung – Weitergabe unter gleichen Bedingungen 4.0 International https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-sa/4.0/ This work is licensed under a Creative Commons License:

Attribution–ShareAlike 4.0 International

https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-sa/4.0/

#### Erklärungen laut Promotionsordnung

#### § 8 Abs. 1 lit. c PromO

Ich versichere hiermit, dass die elektronische Version meiner Dissertation mit der schriftlichen Version übereinstimmt.

#### § 8 Abs. 1 lit. d PromO

Ich versichere hiermit, dass zu einem vorherigen Zeitpunkt noch keine Promotion versucht wurde. In diesem Fall sind nähere Angaben über Zeitpunkt, Hochschule, Dissertationsthema und Ergebnis dieses Versuchs mitzuteilen.

#### §9 Abs. 1 PromO

Ich versichere hiermit, dass die vorliegende Dissertation selbstständig und nur unter Verwendung der angegebenen Quellen verfasst wurde.

#### §9 Abs. 2 PromO

Die Arbeit hat bisher noch nicht zu Prüfungszwecken gedient.

Darmstadt, 25.01.2023

P. Schramowski



### Acknowledgements

First, I would like to express my most profound appreciation to my supervisor Kristian Kersting for the guidance, the freedom to develop myself, and the possibility to work on the present topic. Our achievements would not have been possible without your support, especially when we had to fight for our ideas. I'm very thankful I could work at your lab with an incredible team, helping me grow as a researcher and person. However, I'm still waiting for many pizzas and hope we can finally celebrate our achievements appropriately.

From our AIML team, I especially want to thank Alejandro Molina, who welcomed me to the, at this time, small team. Even if we mostly worked on different topics, I really enjoyed all our discussions about work and beyond. Developing the Padé Activation Units with you was amazing, even if both of us did not include it in our thesis. The whole publishing process of this work was a lot of fun, even if we had to shed a lot of sweat running these experiments. Our team has grown quickly, and I am grateful to all who have joined during the years of research, making the office more lively. I'm incredibly thankful to Wolfgang Stammer for our joint work on explanatory interactive learning. But most of all, I must thank you for your flabbergasting entertaining company during and after work. In line, I would like to thank Quentin Delfosse for all our table tennis breaks and for always cheering me up. A special thanks also goes to Devendra Singh Dhami, who bought the table that made all those long days and weekends at the office more bearable. To this incredible team belong not only the undergrad students, Ph.D. students, and Post-docs from the AIML lab but also to the Cognitive Science Centre. I especially want to thank Constantin A. Rothkopf and Sophie Jentzsch for their support and fruitful discussions. Without your help, I might never have taken this direction.

Furthermore, I am also grateful to all my co-authors I did not mention yet. Without you, this work would not have been possible. Special thanks to Manuel Brack, Felix Friedrich, Franziska Herbert, Alejandro Molina, Martin Mundt, Xiaoting Shao, Christopher Tauchmann, Stefano Teso, Cigdem Turan, Anna Brugger, Anne-Katrin Mahlein, Stefan Paulus, Alexander Fraser, Katharina Hämmerl, Jindřich Libovický, and many others for their significant contributions and always being open to fruitful discussions.

I would further like to thank my family for their support that goes back much further than graduate school. I am grateful to my father that he always supported me as much as he could and pushed me to the field of computer science.

Finally, I would like thank my love and best friend Stella who has been there for me through the entirety of my studies. She commiserated when my papers got rejected, and celebrated when they got accepted. She has made the journey together with me and accompanied me to a new city. But most importantly she helped me out when the research required most of my time.

vi

## Abstract

In recent years Artificial Intelligence (AI), especially deep learning, has proven to be a technology driver in industry. However, while advancing existing and creating novel technologies, automatizing processes, and assisting humans in essential areas such as drug discovery, they raise many concerns, like other groundbreaking novel technologies before. In this case, these concerns include, for instance, models producing stereotypical and derogatory content as well as gender and racial biases. Since AI technologies will permeate more of our lives in the coming years, these concerns need to be addressed. This thesis examines recent data-driven approaches, which often suffer from degenerated and biased behavior through their self-supervised training on large-scale noisy web data, containing potential inappropriate data. While this is well-established, we will investigate and demonstrate the promises of deep models' acquired knowledge and capabilities through the provision of this very particular potentially inappropriate data. Importantly, we present the first approaches for learning ethics from data. Our findings suggest that if we build an AI system that learns an improved representation of data and that is able to better understand and produce it, in the process, it will also acquire more accurate societal knowledge, in this case, historical cultural associations to make human-like "right" and "wrong" choices. Furthermore, based on these findings, we consequently ask the arguably "circular" question of whether a machine can help us mitigate their associated concerns. Importantly, we demonstrate the importance of their ability to distinguish between "right" and "wrong" and how utilizing them can mitigate associated risks surrounding large-scale models themselves. However, we also highlight the role of human-machine interaction to explore and reinforce AI systems' properties, including their flaws and merits, and present how human feedback on explanations can align deep learning based models with our precepts. We present these algorithms and corresponding findings, providing important insights for the goal of putting human values into AI systems, which, summarized, may not be insurmountable in the long run.

vii

### Abstract

In den letzten Jahren hat sich Künstliche Intelligenz (KI), insbesondere Deep Learning, als Technologietreiber in der Industrie erwiesen. Während sie jedoch bestehende und neuartige Technologien vorantreibt, Prozesse automatisiert und Menschen in wichtigen Bereichen wie der Arzneimittelforschung unterstützt, wirft sie, wie andere neue bahnbrechende Technologien zuvor, viele Bedenken auf. In diesem Fall beispielsweise KI Modelle, die stereotypische und abwertende Inhalte sowie geschlechts- und rassistische Vorurteile produzieren. Da KI-Technologien in den kommenden Jahren mehr und mehr in unser Leben eindringen werden, müssen diese Bedenken ausgeräumt werden. In dieser Arbeit werden aktuelle datengesteuerte Ansätze untersucht, die oft durch ihr selbstüberwachtes Training auf großen, verrauschten Webdaten anschließlich anstößiger Daten, unter degeneriertem und voreingenommenem Verhalten leiden. Während dies bereits bekannt ist, werden wir Versprechungen beziehungsweise Vorteile von tiefen Modellen untersuchen, welche durch die Bereitstellung dieser spezifischen, potenziell ungeeigneten Daten erworben werden. Dabei stellen wir die ersten Ansätze zum Lernen von Ethik aus Daten vor. Unsere Ergebnisse deuten darauf hin, dass ein KI-System, das eine verbesserte Repräsentation von Daten erlernt und in der Lage ist, diese besser zu verstehen und zu produzieren, in diesem Prozess auch genaueres gesellschaftliches Wissen erwirbt, in diesem Fall historische kulturelle Assoziationen, um menschenähnliche "richtige" und "falsche" Entscheidungen zu treffen. Darüber hinaus stellen wir auf der Grundlage dieser Erkenntnisse die wohl "zirkuläre" Frage, ob eine Maschine uns dabei helfen kann, die damit verbundenen Bedenken zu mindern. Vor allem zeigen wir, wie wichtig ihre Fähigkeit ist, zwischen "richtig" und "falsch" zu unterscheiden, und wie dessen Einsatz die verbundenen Risiken im Zusammenhang mit groß angelegten KI Modellen selbst mindern kann. Wir heben jedoch auch die Rolle der Mensch-Maschine-Interaktion hervor, um die Eigenschaften von KI-Systemen zu erforschen und zu verbessern, einschließlich ihrer Fehler und Vorzüge. Außerdem zeigen wir wie menschliches Feedback basierend auf Erklärungen Deep-Learning-basierte Modelle mit unseren Grundsätzen in Einklang bringen kann. Wir stellen diese Algorithmen und die dazugehörigen Ergebnisse vor und liefern damit wichtige Erkenntnisse für das Ziel, menschliche Werte in KI-Systeme einzubringen, welches, zusammenfassend, auf lange Sicht nicht unüberwindbar sein dürfte.

# Notations

#### Numbers and Arrays

x	A scalar (integer or	real)
---	----------------------	-------

- X A matrix
- *x* A vector

#### Indexing

$x_i$	Element $i$ of vector $\boldsymbol{x}$ , with indexing starting at 1
$x_{i,j}$	Element $i, j$ of matrix $\boldsymbol{X}$
X	The number of entries (rows) of a matrix $X$

#### Linear Algebra

$\pmb{X}^T$	Transpose of matrix <b>X</b>
$\pmb{x}^T$	Transpose of vector ${f x}$

#### Sets

$\mathbb{R}$	The set of real numbers
A	A set
$\mathbb{A}\supseteq\mathbb{B}$	$\mathbb{A}$ is a superset of $\mathbb{B}$
$\mathbb{A} \cup \mathbb{B}$	Set union, i.e., the set containing all (unique) elements of $\mathbb A$ and $\mathbb B$
$\mathbb{A}\cap\mathbb{B}$	Set intersection, i.e., the set containing only elements present in both
	sets $\mathbb{A}$ and $\mathbb{B}$
$\mathbb{A}\setminus\mathbb{B}$	Set subtraction, i.e., the set containing the elements of $\mathbb A$ but not in $\mathbb B$

xi

#### Functions

$f:\mathbb{A}\to\mathbb{B}$	The function $f$ with domain $\mathbb A$ and range $\mathbb B$
$f_{m{ heta}}(m{x})$	A function of $\pmb{x}$ parameterized by $\pmb{\theta}$ (sometimes written $f(\pmb{x},\pmb{\theta})$ or $f(\pmb{x})$
	without the parameter $oldsymbol{ heta}$ to lighten notation)
$\sigma(x)$	Non-linear activation function of a neural network
$\log(x)$	Natural logarithm of $x$
$\exp(x)$	Exponential of $x$ or $e^x$
$\operatorname{softmax}(\boldsymbol{x})$	$\sigma(x_i) = \frac{exp(x_i)}{\sum_{j=1}^{K} exp(x_j)} \text{ for } i = 1, 2, \dots, K$
$  m{x}  _1$	$L^1$ norm of $\boldsymbol{x}$
$  m{x}  $	$L^2$ norm of $\boldsymbol{x}$
$\cos(\pmb{a}, \pmb{b})$	Cosine similarity/relevance where $\cos(a, b) = \frac{a \cdot b}{  a     b  }$
_	

#### Datasets

X	A set of training examples
$x^{(i)}$	The $i$ -th example input from a dataset
$y^{(i)}$ or $\mathbf{y}^{(i)}$	The target associated with $x^{(i)}$

# Contents

Ac	knowledgements	v
Ab	stract	vii
No	ations	xi
Lis	t of Figures	xix
Lis	t of Tables	xxi
I.	Motivation and Background	1
1.	Human Bias in Machine Learning1.1. On the Dangers and Promises of Inappropriate Training Data1.2. Large-scale, Self-supervised Models1.3. Disclaimer – The Scope of this Thesis1.4. Outline and Summary of Contributions	<b>3</b> 3 4 5 6
2.	Self-supervised Learning and Machine Ethics: The Dark Matter of Artificial Intelligence         2.1. Deep Neural Networks         2.2. Optimization         2.2.1. Supervised Learning         2.2.2. Self-supervised Learning         2.3. Transformer Models         2.3.1. Pre-trained Models & Foundation Models         2.3.2. Embeddings         2.3.3. Language Models (LM)         2.3.4. Vision-Language Models (VLM)         2.3.5. World Knowledge Acquired by Large-scale Models	<b>11</b> 11 12 12 13 16 17 18 19 20 22

xiii

	<ol> <li>2.4.</li> <li>2.5.</li> <li>2.6.</li> </ol>	Machine Ethics	23 23 24 26 28 31
II.	Мс	oral Direction	33
3.	The	Moral Choice Machine: Semantics Derived Automatically from Language	35
	3 1	Scope of Morality	36
	3.1.	Replication Dipeline to Measure Human-like Biases	36
	3.2.	The Implicit Association Test	37
	3.4	Implicit Associations in Word Embeddings	38
	3.5	Human-like Moral Choices from Human Text	38
		3.5.1. Extracting Verbs for Atomic Moral Choices	38
		3.5.2. The Moral Choice Machine	39
		3.5.3. Correlations of WEAT and Moral Biases of Verbs	41
	3.6.	Empirical Evaluation – Human-like Biases	41
		3.6.1. Datasets and Embeddings Models	42
		3.6.2. Validation of Gender Biases	43
		3.6.3. Dos and Don'ts for the Moral Choice Machine	44
		3.6.4. Replicating Moral Biases on Atomic Moral Choices	46
	3.7.	Discussion	47
	3.8.	Limitations of the MCM Approach	47
		3.8.1. Contextual Information	47
		3.8.2. Evaluation & Applicability	48
4.	The	Moral Direction: Large Pre-trained Language Models Contain Human-like	40
	BIas	es of what is Right and wrong to Do	49 - 1
	4.1.	Contextual Influence in Human Moral Judgments: A User Study	51
		4.1.1. Participant Recruitment and Study Procedure	52
		4.1.2. Statistical Analysis of the Regional User Study	53 E4
	4.0	4.1.3. Results all Discussion of Language Models	54 E4
	4.2.	identifying the Moral Direction of Language Models	54

xiv

	4.3. 4.4.	BERT'S MORALDIRECTION Correlates with Human Moral Norms4.3.1. Generating (Moral) Values with LAMA4.3.2. BERT'S MORALDIRECTION4.3.3. MORALDIRECTION Can Rank Commonsense Morality Statements4.3.4. MORALDIRECTION Compared to the Moral Choice MachineDiscussion	57 58 60 61 62 64
5.	Guid	ling Generative Language Models using the Moral Direction	65
	5.1.	Toxic Degeneration in Language Models	65
	5.2.	Methods to Detoxify Text Generations	66
	5.3.	Measuring Toxic Degeneration in Language Models	66
	5.4. 5.5	Funding LWs using MD	07 68
	5.5.	5.5.1. Experimental Protocol	68
		5.5.2. The MORALDIRECTION Reduces the Toxic Degeneration of LMs	69
	5.6.	Discussion	72
III.	Im	proved Multimodal Representations	73
6	Lorg	a Dro trained Vision Medele Contain Human like Marel Pisson	75
6.	<b>Larg</b>	e Pre-trained Vision Models Contain Human-like Moral Biases	<b>75</b> 76
6.	<b>Larg</b> 6.1. 6.2.	Pre-trained Vision Models Contain Human-like Moral Biases Immoral and Inappropriate Image Content	<b>75</b> 76 76
6.	Larg 6.1. 6.2. 6.3.	Pre-trained Vision Models Contain Human-like Moral Biases Immoral and Inappropriate Image Content	<b>75</b> 76 76
6.	Larg 6.1. 6.2. 6.3.	Pre-trained Vision Models Contain Human-like Moral Biases Immoral and Inappropriate Image Content	<b>75</b> 76 76 77
6.	Larg 6.1. 6.2. 6.3. 6.4.	e Pre-trained Vision Models Contain Human-like Moral Biases         Immoral and Inappropriate Image Content         The Socio-Moral Image Database (SMID)         Inappropriate Content Detection from the Implicit Knowledge of Pre-trained         Vision Models         Empirical Results         (4.1)         Deep Learning Pagelings	<b>75</b> 76 76 77 79
6.	Larg 6.1. 6.2. 6.3. 6.4.	e Pre-trained Vision Models Contain Human-like Moral Biases         Immoral and Inappropriate Image Content         The Socio-Moral Image Database (SMID)         Inappropriate Content Detection from the Implicit Knowledge of Pre-trained         Vision Models         Empirical Results         6.4.1. Deep Learning Baselines         6.4.2. Zero-shot Canabilities of CLIP to Infer Inappropriate Content	<b>75</b> 76 76 77 79 79
6.	Larg 6.1. 6.2. 6.3. 6.4.	Pre-trained Vision Models Contain Human-like Moral BiasesImmoral and Inappropriate Image Content	<b>75</b> 76 76 77 79 79 80 81
6.	Larg 6.1. 6.2. 6.3. 6.4.	Pre-trained Vision Models Contain Human-like Moral BiasesImmoral and Inappropriate Image Content	<b>75</b> 76 76 77 79 79 80 81 82
6.	Larg 6.1. 6.2. 6.3. 6.4. 6.5. Can	Pre-trained Vision Models Contain Human-like Moral Biases         Immoral and Inappropriate Image Content         The Socio-Moral Image Database (SMID)         Inappropriate Content Detection from the Implicit Knowledge of Pre-trained         Vision Models         Empirical Results         6.4.1. Deep Learning Baselines         6.4.2. Zero-shot Capabilities of CLIP to Infer Inappropriate Content         6.4.3. Few-shot Capabilities of CLIP to Infer Inappropriate Content         Discussion         Machines Help Us Answer Question 16 in Datasheets and Thus Reflect on	<b>75</b> 76 77 79 79 80 81 82
<ol> <li>6.</li> <li>7.</li> </ol>	Larg 6.1. 6.2. 6.3. 6.4. 6.5. Can Inap	Pre-trained Vision Models Contain Human-like Moral BiasesImmoral and Inappropriate Image Content	75 76 76 77 79 79 80 81 82 83
6. 7.	Larg 6.1. 6.2. 6.3. 6.4. 6.5. Can Inap 7.1.	Pre-trained Vision Models Contain Human-like Moral BiasesImmoral and Inappropriate Image Content	75 76 76 79 79 80 81 82 83 83
<b>6</b> . <b>7</b> .	Larg 6.1. 6.2. 6.3. 6.4. 6.5. Can Inap 7.1. 7.2.	<b>Pre-trained Vision Models Contain Human-like Moral Biases</b> Immoral and Inappropriate Image Content         The Socio-Moral Image Database (SMID)         Inappropriate Content Detection from the Implicit Knowledge of Pre-trained         Vision Models         Empirical Results         6.4.1. Deep Learning Baselines         6.4.2. Zero-shot Capabilities of CLIP to Infer Inappropriate Content         6.4.3. Few-shot Capabilities of CLIP to Infer Inappropriate Content         Discussion         Machines Help Us Answer Question 16 in Datasheets and Thus Reflect on propriate Content?         Dataset Curation and Documentation         The Q16 Pipeline for Datasheets	75 76 76 79 79 80 81 82 83 85 85
<b>6</b> . <b>7</b> .	Larg 6.1. 6.2. 6.3. 6.4. 6.5. Can Inap 7.1. 7.2.	<b>Pre-trained Vision Models Contain Human-like Moral Biases</b> Immoral and Inappropriate Image Content         The Socio-Moral Image Database (SMID)         Inappropriate Content Detection from the Implicit Knowledge of Pre-trained         Vision Models         Empirical Results         6.4.1. Deep Learning Baselines         6.4.2. Zero-shot Capabilities of CLIP to Infer Inappropriate Content         6.4.3. Few-shot Capabilities of CLIP to Infer Inappropriate Content         Discussion         Machines Help Us Answer Question 16 in Datasheets and Thus Reflect on propriate Content?         Dataset Curation and Documentation         The Q16 Pipeline for Datasheet Question 16         7.2.1. Answering Datasheet Question 16	75 76 76 79 79 80 81 82 83 85 85 85 86 87
<b>6</b> . <b>7</b> .	Larg 6.1. 6.2. 6.3. 6.4. 6.5. Can Inap 7.1. 7.2.	<b>Pre-trained Vision Models Contain Human-like Moral Biases</b> Immoral and Inappropriate Image Content         The Socio-Moral Image Database (SMID)         Inappropriate Content Detection from the Implicit Knowledge of Pre-trained         Vision Models         Empirical Results         6.4.1. Deep Learning Baselines         6.4.2. Zero-shot Capabilities of CLIP to Infer Inappropriate Content         6.4.3. Few-shot Capabilities of CLIP to Infer Inappropriate Content         Discussion         Machines Help Us Answer Question 16 in Datasheets and Thus Reflect on propriate Content?         Dataset Curation and Documentation         7.2.1. Answering Datasheet Question 16         7.2.2. Automatic Caption Generation         7.2.3. Word Cloud Generation	75 76 76 79 79 80 81 82 83 85 85 85 86 87 87

xv

	7.3.	Answering Datasheet Question 16 for Large-scale Datasets	88 89 91 93
	7.4. 7.5.	Discussion	94 95
IV.	Hu	man-guided Machine Ethics	97
8.	Hum	an-guided Learning	99
	8.1.	Trust Development During Human-guided Learning	100
		8.1.1. Measuring the Influence of Explanations	100
		8.1.2. Details on Participant Recruitment and Study Procedure 1	101
		8.1.3. Statistical Analysis of the User Study	101
		8.1.4. Users Care Strongly About Underlying Reasons of Models' Decisions 1	102
	8.2.	Explainable AI (XAI)	104
		8.2.1. Post-hoc Interpretability	
		8.2.2. LIME: Explanation by Simplification	
	0.0	8.2.3. GRAD-CAM: a Class Activation Map Approach	105
	8.3. Ω 1	Shortcut Learning	
	0.4.	8.4.1 VII Framework	107
		8.4.2 XII Methods	111
	85	Demonstrating XII on Computer Vision Datasets	114
	0.5.	8 5 1 XII. Revising Reasons Based on Confounded Data	115
		8.5.2. Aligning Human's and Model's Explanations	116
		8.5.3. Faithfulness of Learned Explanations	117
	8.6.	Discursion: A Plant Phenotyping Application	120
		8.6.1. Deep Plant Phenotyping with Potential Confounding Factors 1	122
		8.6.2. Revising the Model by Interacting with It's Explanations 1	124
	8.7.	Discussion	131
9.	Inter	racting with Large-scale Models to Reveal and Improve their Moral Rea-	
	soni	ng Capabilities 1	33
	9.1.	Visual Reasoning	134
	9.2.	Rationalizing Vision-Language Models	135
		9.2.1. Problem Statement	135

#### xvi

<ul> <li>9.2.2. Self-talk Prompting</li></ul>	. 136 . 136 . 138 . 139 . 142 . 143 . 143 . 146 . 146 . 148 . 150
<b>10. Conclusions</b> 10.1. Summary         10.2. Lessons Learned         10.3. Outlook	<b>155</b> . 155 . 158 . 160
11. Selected Papers and Contributions	163
Index	202
Glossary	205

#### xvii

# List of Figures

<ol> <li>2.1.</li> <li>2.2.</li> <li>2.3.</li> <li>2.4.</li> <li>2.5.</li> <li>2.6.</li> </ol>	Deep Neural Network	12 14 15 17 18 30
3.1. 3.2. 3.3. 3.4.	Human-like Bias Replication Pipeline	37 40 41 46
<ol> <li>4.1.</li> <li>4.2.</li> <li>4.3.</li> <li>4.4.</li> <li>4.5.</li> <li>4.6.</li> <li>4.7.</li> <li>4.8.</li> </ol>	BERT Has a Moral Direction (Atomic Actions)	50 51 53 55 58 60 62 63
5.1.	MORALDIRECTION as Detoxification Approach	69
<ol> <li>6.1.</li> <li>6.2.</li> <li>6.3.</li> <li>6.4.</li> </ol>	The SMID Dataset	77 78 79 81
7.1. 7.2. 7.3.	Range of Identified Visual Inappropriate Concepts	84 86 89

7.4.	Exemplary Inappropriate Images (ImageNet)
7.5.	Word Clouds Inappropriate Image Documentation (OpenImagesV6) 92
7.6.	Word Clouds Inappropriate Image Documentation (LAION-5B) 93
8.1.	User Study on Trust Development
8.2.	Exemplary Data Characteristics Not Representing True Data Distributions . 107
8.3.	Correcting Clever Hans Moments with XIL
8.4.	XIL on MSCOCO 2014 Dataset
8.5.	Evaluation of XIL with ROAR118
8.6.	Evaluation of XIL with Pixel Removal
8.7.	Explanatory Interactive Learning (XIL)
8.8.	Deep Plant Phenotyping Task
8.9.	Explanation Cluster Strategy Analysis
8.10.	Exemplary Spectral Signatures contained in the Phenotyping Dataset 129
8.11.	Explanation Cluster Strategy Analysis during XIL
9.1.	The Illume Tuning Scheme
9.2.	Visual Reasoning by VLMs
9.3.	Illume iterations on SMID dataset
9.4.	Generated Explanations on the SMID dataset
9.5.	Generated Explanations on the VQA-X dataset
9.6.	Limitations of NLG Metrics
10.1.	Safe Latent Diffusion

# **List of Tables**

3.1. 3.2. 3.3.	Association Word-sets for our Verb Extraction42Confirmation of Gender Bias in Occupation43Moral Bias Scores of LMs45
4.1. 4.2.	Moral Norms of Humans and Retained in LMs
5.1. 5.2.	Qualitative Comparison of Methods Preventing Toxic Degeneration70Quantitative Comparison of Methods Preventing Toxic Degeneration71
6.1.	Visual Moral Classification Performances of Pre-trained models 80
8.1.	Explanatory Feedback can Boost Trust and Performance
9.1.	Self-talk Performances of LMs
9.2.	Zero-shot Reasoning Performance of VLMs
9.3.	Iterative Process of ILLUME on VQA-X
9.4.	Iterative Process of Illume on ACT-X
9.5.	Performance of ILLUME on the SMID dataset
9.6.	Iterative Process of Illume on CLEVR-X



# Part I.

# **Motivation and Background**

### 1. Human Bias in Machine Learning

Novel technologies often raise various concerns. Nuclear energy, for instance, raised such controversial concerns that it is about to be prohibited in some countries such as Germany. At the same time, it is the primary power source of various other countries. It is unquestionable that AI and technological advances built thereupon will likewise significantly impact humanity's evolution in the near future or may indeed have already done so. Consequently, the field of machine ethics has become more and more relevant in recent research and industry. Therefore, as for other novel technologies, recent research discusses and develops solutions for the raised concerns. In the context of machine ethics, we as humanity need to ask ourselves: *what we should do with the AI systems, what the systems themselves should do, what risks they involve, and how we can control these* [178]. Since AI technologies have entered many states of our daily life, answering these questions is already highly concerning in many respects, e.g., from AI-powered web-search engines or image classification favoring Western-centric views to automated decisions by self-driving cars. However, it will become even more relevant in the coming years as AI permeates more of our lives.

#### 1.1. On the Dangers and Promises of Inappropriate Training Data

The future vision of allowing machines to enter every stage of human life, including highly critical areas such as the military, could be devastating for world peace and security. Therefore, we must ensure that we equip machines with the ability to learn ethical or even moral choices. This thesis contributes to the question if we can put our human values, specifically human-like moral precepts, into AI systems.

We analyze recent models that achieved several breakthroughs and remarkable performance in AI such that as a result, articles and media described these systems as the "world's most impressive AI" and "terrifyingly good" [7]. Among other things, the primary reasons for recent breakthroughs are the scale of the models and their training data. Specifically, those models consist of a massive amount of mathematical operations lately exceeding hundreds of billion learnable parameters [38]. Training these models is highly data-driven, i.e., they are "taught" or, more technically speaking, optimized to reproduce observed data and, in turn, learn an understanding of underlying semantics and syntax. Further, they prove to retain general knowledge implicitly present in the data [194].

Unfortunately, while they learn to encode and reflect general information, i.e. mirror the information contained in the human-generated training data, systems trained on large-scale unfiltered data suffer from degenerated and biased behavior. Whereas this major issue is not surprising—since those biases are human-like [32, 41], and such AI systems are trained on human-generated data—computational systems promised to have the potential to counter human biases and structural inequalities [119]. However, data-driven AI systems, including the ones under investigation in this thesis, often end up reflecting and, in turn, have the potential to enforce them instead. The associated risks have been broadly discussed and demonstrated in the context of Machine Learning (ML), and lately specifically in the context of Deep Learning (DL) and large-scale models [5–7, 9, 25, 29, 30, 84, 116]. Subsequently, approaches have been developed to e.g., decrease the level of bias in these models [32, 255].

While the potential risks to our society are well established, we show in this thesis that recent large-scale AI models also contain human-like biases of what is right and wrong to do, reflecting existing ethical and moral norms of society. Consecutively, we argue that the primary reason for these issues, namely (self-supervised) learning from unfiltered data, could also be a chance to mitigate those risks. In contrast to Birhane and Prabhu [29] which while criticizing modern vision models state: *"Feeding AI systems on the world's beauty, ugliness, and cruelty, but expecting it to reflect only the beauty is a fantasy"*, we here argue that *there is value in reflecting the world's beauty but also its ugliness, and cruelty.* I.e., without this "knowledge", machines cannot distinguish between "right" and "wrong". To demonstrate the entailed opportunities, we show how identified moral "knowledge" can be utilized as a tool to, e.g., reduce the toxic degeneration in language models.

Note that with the term "*reflect*" we refer to machines mirroring the information contained in the pre-training data including the contained human-like moral biases. The *reflection* of the contained information can be observed either based on their learned representation or even more directly in the case of generative models on the data they produce. Importantly, we do not express that machines are able to *think* about the data they produce or are trained on.

#### 1.2. Large-scale, Self-supervised Models

Specifically, we consider current AI systems, particularly the pre-trained models often underlying such systems. These large-scale models are data-driven, primarily trained by self-supervision on human-generated data, cf. Chapter 2. The term large-scale refers to the number of parameters as well as to the amount of training data. Note that both parameters and training data have increased significantly during recent years. Therefore, the term *large-scale* constantly evolves. For instance, the language model GPT-2 [203] published in February 2019 consists of 1.5 billion parameters while being trained on information contained in 8 million web pages. The largest variant of its successor GPT-3 [38] published only one year later in June 2020, consists of 175 billion parameters. Further note that not all models, including the models under investigation, existed or were publicly available during the progress of this dissertation.

Despite their remarkable performance and the discussions about such models being sentient [4], these models are still mathematical constructs expected to make correct predictions, i.e., producing adequate output, for a given phenomenon [274]. In simpler terms, these constructs are a probability distribution of the training data. They learn to reflect or even imitate what has been shown during their training phase. Since the training data is often very noisy and the training unsupervised, this entails several risks, for instance, regarding fairness, cf. [25]. Whereas it is arguably questionable if a mathematical construct—without conscience and empathy—can understand morality or even form its own moral precepts, this thesis analyzes to what extent these constructs, i.e., modern AI systems, learn to reflect our societal morals encoded in the training data.

In line, this dissertation and the included studies do not contribute to the discussion on how intelligence and general intelligence are defined, nor if AI, especially current mathematical constructs, can reach general intelligence. It rather argues that self-supervised learning from human-generated data can be the foundation to learn human values, cf. Chapters 3, 4, and 6. Furthermore, we demonstrate that the same models criticized for suffering from potential issues can be used to assist humans and mitigate these issues, cf. Chapters 5, and 7. However, human-machine collaboration enabling exploration, fine-tuning, and revision of such systems is necessary to build models aligned with our society. Our environments, the entailed values, and applications are constantly changing. These shifts can be due to technological advances and necessary adaptions through sudden events such as the COVID19 pandemic. In this respect, the introduced human-centric learning techniques (Chapters 8 and 9) are a significant contribution to the fundamental question of *how we can control these systems*.

#### 1.3. Disclaimer – The Scope of this Thesis

Before proceeding, please note that the pre-trained models under investigation and their representations and outputs used in the present studies do not necessarily reflect the

views and opinions of the authors and their associated affiliations. Current pre-trained models do not offer a view on what is actually right or wrong and, hence, should not be used to give actual advice. Notably, the studies in this thesis do not aim to teach AI systems what is right or wrong to do—or what is and is not appropriate—, or even to show that they can "understand" morality. Instead, we aim to investigate to which extent self-supervised models contain human-like moral biases, which surface from the (unknown) group of people that have generated their training data. Further note, as described earlier, we investigate the information reflected, i.e., human-like biases mirrored, and not if a machine is able to reflect on its processed data.

Nevertheless, our results indicate that the goal of putting human values into AI systems may not be insurmountable in the long run. Whereas we show that desired moral information is reflected in pre-trained models, we also highlight that human exploration, feedback, and intervention are essential to contest, improve or even guide the encoded knowledge as well as the underlying decision process of AI systems. Furthermore, in the present studies, we present that the encoded "moral knowledge" can be utilized to assist humans or other systems in various processes.

This said, in the next section, the subject matter under examination in each contained section is defined in more detail.

#### 1.4. Outline and Summary of Contributions

We have seen the importance of machine ethics and systems reflecting our societal norms. In this thesis, we focus on whether self-supervised systems already encode fragments of this desired knowledge and methods to align those systems based on human-machine collaboration, including their revision. The respective chapters can contain verbatim quotes from the corresponding publications. To provide a concise overview we list the main contributions for each chapter. For an extended overview and more details on the contributions of the different authors, see Chapter 11.

The main contributions of this work are described in the following.

Chapter 2 We start in Chapter 2 with a brief introduction to the necessary background material to understand the thesis. We describe deep neural networks, their architectures, and tasks within the natural language processing (NLP) and computer vision (CV) domains. Further, we describe the technical foundations of the investigated AI systems. Importantly, we describe the role of machine ethics and the broader impact of AI on society. This includes societal implications of the current state-of-the-art models, as well as the arising risks, and requirements on AI systems. Here, we refer to statements included in contributions that are published in:

- **Patrick Schramowski**, Cigdem Turan, Nico Andersen, Constantin A. Rothkopf, and Kristian Kersting, (2022). "Large Pre-trained Language Models Contain Human-like Biases of What is Right and Wrong to Do". In: Nature Machine Intelligence 4.3
- **Patrick Schramowski**, Christopher Tauchmann, and Kristian Kersting, (2022). "Can Machines Help Us Answering Question 16 in Datasheets, and In Turn Reflecting on Inappropriate Content?" In: Proceedings of the ACM Conference on Fairness, Accountability, and Transparency (FAccT).
- **Chapter 3** In Chapter 3, we start our analysis on whether deep models may also reflect human-like biases through self-supervised learning. Before investigating moral biases, as a first investigation, we demonstrate that, indeed also, modern models mirror undesired human-like biases (e.g., gender bias) from their training data. Subsequently, we move to the focus of this thesis: quantify deontological ethics, i.e., finding out whether an action itself is right or wrong and whether self-supervised models acquire this ability. These contributions are published in:
  - **Patrick Schramowski**, Cigdem Turan, Sophie Jentzsch, Constantin A. Rothkopf, and Kristian Kersting, (2020). "The Moral Choice Machine". In: Frontiers Artif. Intell. 3
- **Chapter 4** We here move our investigation towards so-called large-scale models. More precisely, we now investigate transformer-based language models and show that they bring a "moral direction" to the surface, which encodes human-like biases of what is right and wrong to do. Based on two user studies on a regional and crowd-sourced group of subjects, we show that this identified moral compass of language models correlates well with people's opinions on moral norms. These contributions are published in:
  - **Patrick Schramowski**, Cigdem Turan, Nico Andersen, Constantin A. Rothkopf, and Kristian Kersting, (2022). "Large Pre-trained Language Models Contain Human-like Biases of What is Right and Wrong to Do". In: Nature Machine Intelligence 4.3
- **Chapter 5** In this chapter, we provide the first demonstration of our hypothesis that largescale pre-trained models themselves pave a way to mitigate the associated risks of self-supervised training. Specifically, we utilize the identified moral direction as a moral compass to prevent the toxic degeneration of language models. These contributions are published in:

7

- **Patrick Schramowski**, Cigdem Turan, Nico Andersen, Constantin A. Rothkopf, and Kristian Kersting, (2022). "Large Pre-trained Language Models Contain Human-like Biases of What is Right and Wrong to Do". In: Nature Machine Intelligence 4.3
- **Chapter 6** In this chapter, we move our investigation from the natural language domain to computer vision. We show that large-scale vision models that receive self-supervised guidance in the form of natural language also encode our moral perceptions reflected in their training data, similar to the NLP models from the previous chapters. These contributions are published in:
  - **Patrick Schramowski**, Christopher Tauchmann, and Kristian Kersting, (2022). "Can Machines Help Us Answering Question 16 in Datasheets, and In Turn Reflecting on Inappropriate Content?" In: Proceedings of the ACM Conference on Fairness, Accountability, and Transparency (FAccT).
- **Chapter 7** Based on the findings described in the last chapter, we use the implicit "knowledge" of morality encoded in vision models to assemble a pipeline (called Q16) to semi-automatize the documentation process of large-scale vision datasets w.r.t. to potentially inappropriate content. The Q16 approach represents another demonstration of mitigating the risk of self-supervised learning with self-supervised models themselves. Hence we argue that models need to be exposed to inappropriate or toxic content to learn to mirror our society's norms. These contributions are as well published in:
  - **Patrick Schramowski**, Christopher Tauchmann, and Kristian Kersting, (2022). "Can Machines Help Us Answering Question 16 in Datasheets, and In Turn Reflecting on Inappropriate Content?" In: Proceedings of the ACM Conference on Fairness, Accountability, and Transparency (FAccT).
- **Chapter 8** We showed that desired but also undesired knowledge is reflected by deep models. This issue calls for human guidance and interventions. Consequently, we will introduce a human-centric AI system utilizing explainable AI methods to discover unwanted model behavior and even revise a model by intervening in its explanations. To this end, we will further discuss the role of machine ethics and characteristics present in datasets leading to unwanted model behavior. These contributions are published in:
  - Patrick Schramowski, Wolfgang Stammer, Stefano Teso, Anna Brugger, Franziska Herbert, Xiaoting Shao, Hans-Georg Luigs, Anne-Katrin Mahlein, and Kristian
- 8

Kersting, (2020). "Making Deep Neural Networks Right for the Right Scientific Reasons by Interacting with Their Explanations". In: Nature Machine Intelligence 2.8

- **Chapter 9** Finally, we present human-guided learning for large-scale models, illustrating that also they benefit from human feedback on explanations. Importantly, next to showing its benefits on general commonsense tasks, we demonstrate that self-supervised large-scale models could be able in moral reasoning aligned to humans. To this end, we introduce the human-in-the-loop tuning paradigm ILLUME to transfer commonsense reasoning to the vision domain in order to teach multimodal models visual (moral) reasoning. These contributions are published in:
  - Manuel Brack, **Patrick Schramowski**, Björn Deiseroth and Kristian Kersting. (2023). "ILLUME: Rationalizing Vision-Language Models through Human Interactions" In: Proceedings of the International Conference on Machine Learning (ICML).

In summary, we investigate whether machines can acquire accurate societal knowledge aligned to humans without direct supervision—i.e., in a setting called self-supervised learning—and present a variety of analyses of pre-trained models' encoded ethical norms and values. We discuss the associated risks of deep learning but also demonstrate several promises. Importantly, we show the importance of their ability to distinguish between "right" and "wrong" and, consequently, how utilizing them can mitigate associated risks surrounding large-scale models themselves. Further, we discuss the role of explanations in human-centered AI systems and present how human feedback on explanations can improve deep learning based models, among other things, also their capabilities in moral reasoning. We present these algorithms and corresponding findings, providing important insights for the goal of putting human values into AI systems.

## 2. Self-supervised Learning and Machine Ethics: The Dark Matter of Artificial Intelligence

First, we provide a short introduction to deep learning, especially self-supervised learning, with the necessary background on methods, including domains and deep neural network architectures, to make the work self-contained. Further, we will briefly discuss recent advances which are relevant to this work and were developed during the present years of research. Importantly, we will describe the role of machine ethics and the broader impact of current research as well as of our contributions.

While being responsible for the rise of AI in research as well as industry, starting in the 2010s, the field of deep learning—or deep neural networks—dates back to the 1940s [104] and 1950s [218]. The recent so-called second wave of AI is grounded on data availability through digitalization and hardware advances, which enabled rapid progress in AI, especially in deep learning, improving AI systems' performance (e.g., their predictive accuracy). Currently, we observe the transition to the third wave of AI with research surrounding reasoning, explainable AI, generalizing models, and conversation in natural language. Hence, the studies in this thesis contribute to the third wave of AI.

#### 2.1. Deep Neural Networks

Let us start with the classic artificial neural network (NN), the multilayer perceptrons (MLPs). A standard MLP  $\boldsymbol{y} = f_{\boldsymbol{\theta}}(\boldsymbol{x})$  with enough hidden units is a universal approximator [111, 155]. However, determining the number of neurons and their optimization is difficult when training. To resolve this issue, deep neural networks (DNNs) are designed as a series of simple nested mappings (a layer of the model) instead of a single complex mapping. Accordingly, deep networks stack feed-forward layers  $f^i$  so  $f = f^m(f^{\dots}(f^2(f^1(\boldsymbol{x}))))$ , cf. Fig. 2.1. To be universal function approximators, neural networks must be non-linear.



Figure 2.1.: A illustration of a "deep" neural network to classify the action displayed in the image into "right" or "wrong". In this simple case the image is converted into a one dimensional tensor *x*, the neural network consists of two layers. The first layer converts the input to a hidden representation, often referred as latents and the second is the classification layer. Usually, deep neural networks consist of much more hidden layers. Note that this binary classification could also be constructed with a single output neuron. However, in this case the network computes separate probabilities for each class *y*. Image is taken from ImageNet2012 dataset [62]. (Best viewed in color)

The non-linearity is achieved through non-linear activation functions  $\sigma$  resulting in

$$f^i_{\boldsymbol{\theta}}(\boldsymbol{x}) = \sigma(\boldsymbol{W}\boldsymbol{x} + \boldsymbol{b}) \;,$$

where the weight W and bias b are trainable parameters  $\theta$  of the model f.

#### 2.2. Optimization

Optimization of deep neural networks can be termed as learning parameter values  $\theta$  of the network that result in the optimal function approximation given a specific task and data. Typically deep neural networks are optimized by stochastic gradient descent algorithms such as Adam [138]. Different learning strategies can be selected depending on the context, e.g., the task, but also the availability and characteristics of the data.

#### 2.2.1. Supervised Learning

The arguably most prominent learning strategy is supervised learning. During training, the model's parameters are exposed to the dataset's contained features X where each example  $x \in X$  is associated with a target, often called label, y. The model's parameters  $\theta$ 

are optimized to learn a prediction  $\hat{y}$  from  $\boldsymbol{x}$  by estimating  $p_{\boldsymbol{\theta}}(y|\boldsymbol{x})$  [91]. A typical example of a loss function for such an optimization target is the mean squared error (MSE):

$$L = \frac{1}{N} \sum_{i}^{N} (\hat{y}^{(i)} - y^{(i)})^2 , \qquad (2.1)$$

where  $\hat{y}$  is predicted by the model  $f_{\theta}(\boldsymbol{x})$ . During a supervised learning optimization process, the model finds and combines features important for the task and learns to ignore other information. The most prominent and major step in the recent rise of deep learning was the ImageNet object recognition challenge, officially known as *ImageNet Large Scale Visual Recognition Challenge 2012 (ILSVRC2012)*. The ImageNet2012 (often called ImageNet1k) dataset [62] contains images displaying animals and objects over 1000 classes in natural scenes. Each image is annotated by exactly one label, and the DL task is to find a (deep neural) network  $f_{\theta}$ , i.e., a function approximation, for  $p_{\theta}(y|\boldsymbol{x})$  for each sample  $\boldsymbol{x}$  in the dataset  $\mathbb{X}$ . Such challenges and the related research on transfer learning [188] demonstrated that deep neural networks learned by supervision proved to be excellent feature representation learners. Especially, transfer learning from pre-trained models has been proven to be an efficient method to solve other—closely related—tasks where only a small amount of data is available. Hence, pre-trained supervised models become plug-in modules for downstream tasks.

Subsequently, transfer learning from models that have been pre-trained on huge datasets has become standard practice in many computer vision (CV) and natural language processing (NLP) tasks and applications. However, supervision and single-task learning are a bottleneck to learning generalized knowledge. Furthermore, annotating and curating datasets with millions [62, 145] or even billions [38, 120] of samples of data is very costly.

Therefore, approaches with different unsupervised optimization objectives have been introduced. This includes, for instance, autoregressive [203] and masked [65] language modeling as well as natural language-guided vision models [205] for multi-modal vision-language (VL) modeling.

#### 2.2.2. Self-supervised Learning

In contrast to supervised learning, self-supervised learning (SSL) obtains supervisory signals from the data itself, i.e., a specifically annotated target y to a corresponding input  $\boldsymbol{x}$  is not available. To this end, self-supervised (representation) learning often leverages the underlying structure in the data, i.e., self-supervised learning aims to predict any unobserved or hidden property of the input from any observed or unhidden property of the input [94]. In the process the model f learns an optimal representation of the

It is criminal behavior to <steal/murder/harm/...>

Figure 2.2.: In autoregressive language modeling, the task is to predict the next word under a given context from a dictionary of all the words. In this example, a probable next word is *steal*.

training data. A typical example, especially in language modeling, is autoregression, i.e., predicting a sequence's next element based on that sequence's previously observed outputs, cf. Fig. 2.2. In this case, training data is constructed by removing words, and the training objective is predicting those words giving the remaining words in the sequence.

In the following sections we will touch upon several self-supervised learning approaches. We focus on SSL approaches in the context of recent transformer-based models, which are optimized to preserve as much information about the data as possible while learning properties and concepts reflected by the data. Like other deep learning models, these statistical models learn the probability distribution underlying the data to process the data in downstream tasks. The transformer architecture is the core of this thesis' investigated ML models and further introduced in Sec. 2.3. Next, we will describe the self-supervised learning paradigm of those models.

**Autoregressive Language (Image) Modeling.** Whereas early applications of self-supervision, e.g., word embeddings [172, 269] in NLP (more details on embeddings can be found in Sec. 2.3.2), laid the foundation for transfer learning, more recent language modeling approaches such as autoregressive language modeling [204] laid the foundations for larger and more powerful models.

In general, the autoregressive language modeling optimization function (loss) reflects the assumption that the probability p of every token  $\boldsymbol{x}^{(t)}$  in a sequence K can be expressed as the conditional probability of that target token given all previous ones:

$$p_{\boldsymbol{\theta}}(\boldsymbol{x}^{(1)}, \boldsymbol{x}^{(2)}, ..., \boldsymbol{x}^{(|K|)}) = \prod_{t=1}^{|K|} p_{\boldsymbol{\theta}}(\boldsymbol{x}^{(k)} | \boldsymbol{x}^{($$

where < t refers to the list of integers from 1 to k - 1. During optimization, we aim to minimize the negative log-likelihood of the observed training data:

$$L = -\frac{1}{N} \sum_{i=1}^{N} \sum_{k=1}^{|K|} \log p_{\theta}(\boldsymbol{x}^{(i,k)} | \boldsymbol{x}^{(i,(2.2)$$

Further details, if needed, can be found in [204]. This way, an autoregressive language model  $f_{\theta}$  can learn to solve various tasks. For example, a translation task can be written as
It is <criminal/bad/illegal/...> behavior to steal

Figure 2.3.: In masked language modeling, the task is to predict a masked word at any position under a given context from a dictionary of all the words. In this example, a probable next word is *criminal*.

the text sequence: *translate to french*, *<english text>*, *<french text>*. Likewise, a reading comprehension task can be written as *answer the question*, *<document>*, *<question>*, *<answer>*.

**Masked Language (Image) Modeling.** In contrast to Radford *et al.* [203], which train an unidirectional network to model language, i.e. the next token only depends on the previous ones, Devlin *et al.* [65] train deep bidirectional representations. To this end, some percentage of the input tokens is masked randomly. Subsequently, the model learns to predict those masked tokens depending on the previous and next words or tokens, cf. Fig. 2.3. Note that autoregressive as well as masked language modeling techniques can also be applied to image representation learning [49].

**Contrastive Learning.** Another popular self-supervised learning approach is contrastive (representation) learning [52]. Intuitively, it can be expressed as learning by comparing [154]. More precisely, instead of learning a signal from individual data samples one at a time, e.g., by reconstruction, contrastive learning learns by comparing among different samples. Typically, the comparison can be performed between the sample  $x \in X$  and a positive set of "similar" samples  $X_+$  and a negative set of "dissimilar" samples  $X_-$ . Whereas various contrastive loss functions have been proposed [52, 266, 271], the probable most intuitive is the triplet loss [236], where at the same time, we minimize the distance between an anchor sample  $x^{(i)}$  and a positive sample  $x^{(i)}$  and maximize the distance to a negative sample  $x^{(i)}$ :

$$L = \frac{1}{N} \sum_{i}^{N} \max(0, ||f_{\theta}(\boldsymbol{x}^{(i)}) - f(\boldsymbol{x}^{(i)}_{+})|| - ||f_{\theta}(\boldsymbol{x}^{(i)}) - f(\boldsymbol{x}^{(i)}_{-})|| + \epsilon), \quad (2.3)$$

where  $\boldsymbol{x}_{+}^{(i)}$  and  $\boldsymbol{x}_{-}^{(i)}$  are sampled from  $\mathbb{X}_{+}$  and  $\mathbb{X}_{-}$ , respectively. The margin parameter  $\epsilon$  is set to the minimum offset between distances of similar vs. dissimilar pairs.

With this, we assume that the set representing similar samples should have similar representations and the dissimilar set contrasting representations. In practice, a positive

sample  $x_+$  is often obtained by randomly augmenting the features of x [19, 103, 108, 282], while the negative set is defined as all other training examples.

# 2.3. Transformer Models

After introducing basic neural networks and training strategies, we now describe the transformer models under examination in more detail. Since most analyses in this thesis are based on the models' learned representations, we will provide a brief introduction of embeddings (Sec. 2.3.2). Then we will describe the language models, vision models, and finally, vision-language models (Sec. 2.3.3 and 2.3.4). More details on transformers can be found in [129].

As mentioned earlier, the vast majority of recent pre-trained models built upon the transformer architecture [272]. Originally Vaswani *et al.* [272] introduced transformers as a simple neural network architecture for sequence-to-sequence tasks in NLP with a focus on machine translation. The architecture builds on the attention mechanism [21, 137], arguing that attention alone suffices in performing sequence processing tasks. Besides superior performance, transformers have the advantage that they are simple to parallelize and, therefore, speed up the training process compared to recurrence [21, 51] or convolutional architectures [78, 146].

The original transformer architecture employs an encoder-decoder architecture with both modules consisting of several identical layers. These layers are stacked on top of each other [272], cf. Fig. 2.4. Each layer consists of a multi-head self-attention mechanism for both components, followed by a fully-connected feed-forward network. The decoder adds a third module for multi-head self-attention of the encoder outputs (the encoder-decoder attention module). The self-attention mechanism in the decoder is slightly modified to ensure it only considers previous tokens of the sequence. For similar reasons, the decoder outputs are shifted by one position compared to the encoder. The main building block of the transformer architecture is the multi-head scaled dot-product attention layer. Given a set of queries represented by a matrix Q and a set of keys and values in matrices K and V, the scaled dot-product attention is calculated as:

Attention
$$(\boldsymbol{Q}, \boldsymbol{K}, \boldsymbol{V}) = \operatorname{softmax}\left(\frac{\boldsymbol{Q}\boldsymbol{K}^{T}}{\sqrt{d_{k}}}\right)\boldsymbol{V}$$
 (2.4)

This approach is equal to dot-product attention apart from the scaling factor  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{d_k}}$ . The multi-head approach repeats the attention calculation *h* times, each with different learned linear projections. Afterward, the result of each attention head is concatenated and projected back to the original dimension.



Figure 2.4.: Transformer architecture exemplified on a sequence-to-sequence task. Instead of text-to-text [272], vision transformers [70] receive images divided in patches as input sequence, and multimodal transformers [71] process both. Here, the encoder consists of two layers and the decoder of one layer. (Best viewed in color)

This original version of the transformer or its extended variants, e.g., [65, 203], is the most prominently used network architecture for essentially all NLP tasks. Additionally, it has successfully been applied to numerous other domains, for instance, most recently with vision transformers [70] in the field of computer vision. Further domains are source code completion and generation [97, 257, 279], bioinformatic applications such as cell segmentation [199] and protein sequence analysis [180, 209] as well as music classification and generation [113, 114].

## 2.3.1. Pre-trained Models & Foundation Models

Recently, researchers at Stanford University [33] refer to large-scale pre-trained models as foundation models. Foundation models emerged in NLP, arguably the field in which large-scale transformer models had the most considerable impact. As pre-trained models, the phrase 'foundation models' refers to machine learning models that leverage the potential of trained deep neural networks. The demarcation feature compared to pre-trained models is the training on huge, diverse datasets through self-supervised learning. Further, the name foundation model implies that these models can perform various (multimodal) downstream



(a) Self-supervised pre-training.

(b) Supervised downstream task.

Figure 2.5.: Self-supervised pre-training to learn embeddings and utilize them to train models for downstream tasks. (a) First, a representation learning algorithm is used to embed the input data into continuous space while capturing contextual information between data points. (b) Second, these embeddings are used to train a downstream model for a task with less data available. (Best viewed in color)

tasks with only minimal or even no additional adjustments. In the scope of this thesis, we will refer to those models as pre-trained models (PM) or domain variations such as pre-trained language models (PLM), pre-trained vision models (PVM) and pre-trained vision-language models (PVLM).

## 2.3.2. Embeddings

Recall from Sec. 2.2.2 that self-supervised (representation) learning aims to learn properties of data (e.g., text or images) by leveraging the underlying structure. Since, in most cases, the data is represented by discrete objects, for instance, words in language or pixels in images, to be processed by a computational system these need to be transformed into continuous space. This transformation is an essential part of the SSL process. This learned representation in continuous vector space is called embedding. In the context of PMs, in many cases, the embedding, e.g., the learned representation of a phrase [65] or image [205] (cf. Fig. 2.5a), is the starting point for solving downstream tasks (cf. Fig. 2.5b).

One of the main benefits of using embeddings is that they can capture the contextual semantic information of data and the relationships between objects. All embedding approaches have in common that more related or similar data entities lie close to each other in the vector space. In contrast, distinct data can be found in distant regions [270]. This property enables one to determine semantic similarities in, for instance, language. Although these representation learning techniques have been around for some time, their potential has increased considerably with the emergence of prediction-based distributional approaches. One of the initial and most widespread algorithms to train embeddings, in this case for language modeling, is Word2Vec, introduced by Mikolov *et al.* [173], where



unsupervised feature extraction and learning is conducted per word on either CBOW or Skip-gram NNs [172]. In contrast to previous implementations, those embeddings are built on artificial neural networks and enable to carry out a rich variety of mathematical vector operations. Based on Word2Vec the maybe most famous analogical relationships in embeddings could be observed: "woman is to queen as man is to king" or in (embedding) vector arithmetics: "king – man + woman = queen", also see [13].

Inspired by these advances, many approaches were developed to create richer embeddings based on the transformer architecture [44, 65, 205, 211]. Next, we will provide more details on these recent PMs and the domains this thesis focus on.

#### 2.3.3. Language Models (LM)

**Universal Sentence Encoder.** The Universal Sentence Encoder (USE) introduced by Cer *et al.* [44] is a model to encode sentences into embedding vectors. Hence, the model solely consists of a neural encoder. The training procedure is as follows: the embedding network is trained on a Skip-Thought like task [139]—given a sentence, predict the next and previous sentence—for self-supervised learning from arbitrary running text. Additionally, self-supervised learning is augmented by a classification task for training on supervised data. There are two versions of USE which are based on two different kinds of neural network architectures: transformer networks [272] (higher compute time and memory usage), and Deep Averaging Networks [118]. The choice of the version, i.e., the network architecture, depends on the user's preferences regarding the memory and computational costs.

**Autoregressive Language Models.** As described earlier, autoregressive language models generate the next word/token based on the previous input. Radford *et al.* [203] demonstrated the generation capabilities of large-scale—wrt. the model's parameters and data—autoregressive trained transformers. The introduced GPT-2 model is based on a decoder-based transformer architecture. It achieved state-of-the-art results on several language tasks such as question-answering, machine translation, reading comprehension, and summarization. The tasks are solved by open-ended text generation, cf. Sec. 2.2.2. Since it achieved remarkable zero-shot task transfer performance, it became one of the most popular generative language models. The model consists of 1.5B parameters and is trained self-supervised on a crawled web dataset containing data of millions of web pages called WebText. Unfortunately, the datasets and the learned parameters of its updated version GPT-3 [38] are not publicly available. The restricted access is especially unfortunate since the models' related issues, for instance, the models' toxic degeneration,

raised various concerns [25] and even discussions about the social benefit of such systems, which resulted in a growing interest in developing human aligned systems.

**Masked Language Models.** Devlin *et al.* [65] introduced the transformer-based masked language model (MLM) BERT. While it is able to generate text, similar to GPT models, however at any position of a given sequence, its bidirectional encoder-decoder architecture learns deep representations from unlabeled text. Instead of solving tasks by open-ended text generation, it enables efficient fine-tuning with just one additional output layer. Next to the described masked language modeling loss, the model is additionally trained on a second task, called next sentence prediction, where one makes use of the additional classification token *<CLS>* attached as a prefix to the sequence and forwarded through the layers. In the fine-tuning process for classification tasks, the final hidden state of this token or each word embedding can be inputted to the additional output layer. Next to this feature-based fine-tuning approach utilizing the embeddings of the pre-trained model, the authors described that one could also efficiently fine-tune all parameters of the pre-trained model. These different fine-tuning approaches enabled a variety of downstream tasks and lead to similar popularity as the GPT models.

**Sentence Transformer.** By default, masked language models output embeddings at a subword-token level. However, for many applications, including the present studies, sentence-level representations are more useful or indeed necessary. Reimers and Gurevych [211] proposed Sentence-Transformer—first using BERT, resulting in SBERT—as a way to obtain meaningful, constant sized, sentence representations. Those models were trained by tuning a pre-trained model (e.g., BERT) on a sentence pair classification task. By encoding each sentence separately and using a classification loss, the model learns to output more meaningful sentence representations. This approach can be extended to multilingual models by a student-teacher training approach, where a monolingual model acts as a teacher and a pre-trained multilingual model as a student model [212].

## 2.3.4. Vision-Language Models (VLM)

In the conducted studies of this thesis, we investigate the vision capabilities of visionlanguage models instead of solely focusing on vision models, since leveraging natural language as learning signal prove to enable generalization and transfer to unseen tasks [205]. These models process vision as well as language data at the same time, e.g. an image and its description, often by domain-separated encoder modules [71, 205]. Often both encoders adopt the transformer architecture.

**Vision Models (VM).** Motivated by the advances of transformer-based models in the NLP domain, Dosovitskiy *et al.* [70] introduced Vision Transformers (ViT) and demonstrated the applicability of the approach to recognition tasks such as ImageNet classification. The authors suggest to split an image into fixed-size patches concatenated as a sequence—comparable to words in a sentence. Each patch is linearly embedded, and the resulting sequence of vectors is fed to a standard transformer encoder.

Subsequent research has improved upon the original ViT in the size of the required training set, computational complexity, representation expressiveness, and training techniques [48, 49, 53, 103, 165, 278, 287]. Compared to previous architectures like CNNs, the simplistic transformer-based architecture achieves competitive results in a variety of downstream tasks such as object detection [42, 76, 278], image segmentation [253, 283] and image generation [49, 72, 122]. Furthermore, video transformers [26] apply the approach over the temporal and spatial dimensions, facilitating classification and action recognition on video inputs.

Language Guided Vision Models. Radford *et al.* [205] demonstrated that the success in large-scale transformer models in NLP can be transferred to vision and multimodal settings. To this end, the authors collected, similar to the dataset of GPT-2 and GPT-3 (WebText, and WebText2), over 400M image-text pairs, called the WebImageText dataset. One major takeaway from their work is the benefit of jointly training an image encoder and a text encoder to predict the correct pairings of a batch of (image, text) training examples. Typical vision models [102, 260] jointly train an image feature extractor and a classifier. Instead, Radford et al. [205], the authors of the language-guided vision model CLIP, proposed to synthesize the learned text and vision encoders with a (zero-shot) linear classifier at test time by embedding the names or descriptions of the target dataset's classes, e.g. "The image shows <label>.", thus reducing the (computational) cost of fine-tuning the model and using it as it was trained. Such models and their zero-shot capabilities display significant promise for widely-applicable tasks like image retrieval or search. The relative ease of steering CLIP toward various applications with little or no additional data or training unlocks novel applications that were difficult to solve with previous methods, e.g., as we will show, classify potential inappropriate image content.

**Image-to-Text Models.** Next to the encoder-based CLIP model, we consider generative multimodal models such as the vision-language model MAGMA that autoregressively generate text from multimodal inputs, cf. Fig. 2.4. Recent research [166, 268] suggest that the capabilities of large transformers pre-trained for natural language transfer to other modalities with only minor adjustments required. To this end, the authors keep the entire

language model's weights fixed (FPT, Frozen Pre-trained Transformer), only learning a representation projection of images into the language model's embedding space. Most novel VLMs architectures built upon these concepts. BLIP [158] implements a multimodal decoder encoder architecture from BERT and fine-tunes the entirety of the model to utilize it in multimodal tasks. MAGMA [71] uses a GPT model in an architecture very similar to FPT [268] but adds trainable bottleneck adapters [112, 196] to the language model. Additionally, the model embeds the input, text, and image with CLIP and feds the concatenated embeddings to the GPT decoder. MAGMA achieves competitive results on a variety of multimodal tasks, for instance, open-ended visual question-answering VQA or image description generation, with and without additional fine-tuning.

**Text-to-Image Models.** Whereas we do not explicitly investigate generative vision models, it is noteworthy that recent text-to-image systems utilize frozen LMs' [221] or CLIP representations [208] to generate text representations which are fed to the generative decoder module. Therefore, our findings have a direct influence on the corresponding generative models.

#### 2.3.5. World Knowledge Acquired by Large-scale Models

Besides the performance gains, large-scale transformer models show surprisingly strong abilities to recall factual knowledge from the training data [194]. Several studies revealed improved syntactic and semantic abilities of large-scale transform-based LMs [90, 162, 210, 245, 264] compared to previous models such as recurrent neural networks (RNNs). Furthermore, Talmor *et al.* [259] demonstrated that LMs exhibit reasoning abilities, although not in an abstract manner, and Roberts *et al.* [215] showed that LMs' capability to store and retrieve knowledge scales with model size. Petroni *et al.* [194] demonstrated that, besides learning linguistic knowledge, recent transformer-based LMs even retain general knowledge implicitly present in the training data. Schick *et al.* [229] demonstrated that language models can self-debias the text they produce, specifically regarding toxic output. Motivated by these findings, we will show in the following studies that the retained knowledge of such models carries information about moral norms aligning with the human sense of *"right"* and *"wrong"* expressed in language as well as vision.

# 2.4. Machine Ethics

There is a broad consensus that artificial intelligence research is progressing steadily and that its impact on society is likely to increase. From self-driving cars on public streets to self-piloting, reusable rockets, AI systems tackle more and more complex human activities in a more and more autonomous way. This development leads to new spheres where traditional ethics has limited applicability. Both self-driving cars, where mistakes may be life-threatening, and machine classifiers that hurt social matters may serve as examples for entering grey areas in ethics:

- How does AI embody our value system?
- Do AI systems learn humanly intuitive correlations?
- If not, can we contest the AI system?
- But in case they do, can we even utilize this "knowledge"?

In this thesis, we will probe these questions. In particular, we will consider the encoded knowledge of large-scale pre-trained models as well as human feedback on AI systems' explanations to revise the decisions of deep learning based models.

However, before we start with our different studies, we need to clarify the thesis' scope of machine ethics. In the following we specify the related terms *human-values* and *alignment*. After briefly reviewing the necessity of AI alignment, especially in the context of self-supervised learning, we further touch upon frameworks, and their related subjects, to examine AIs' properties and explain underlying decision processes. Next, we clarify the scope of morality examined in the present studies, and lastly, we describe the broader impact of those.

# 2.4.1. Al Alignment

The key motivation of AI systems, especially human-centered AI systems, is that we build systems or agents that either can solve tasks more efficiently than humans (e.g., object detection algorithms), are autonomous systems able to assist humans or partly replace human labor (e.g., self-driving cars) or which are even "more intelligent" than humans and assist them in various tasks, e.g., the discovery of new drugs [127]. AI alignment aims to ensure that these agents pursue goals that do not conflict with our own, i.e., the actions performed align with our values. AI alignment is also grounded in the fear that if we build superintelligent, autonomous AI systems that pursue long-term goals, those goals, or the steps to achieve them, will be misaligned with ours. That is, such AIs will trade

off outcomes that are not desirable by our society's standards (e.g., the ethical frame). It is important to note that whether an AI qualifies as aligned or misaligned, therefore, depends on the group of (end-) users as well as on all involved parties. Suppose those have different opinions or are unaware of the AI's intentions, an AI could potentially be neither aligned nor misaligned. Importantly, humans need access to parameters of the AIs' decision process to determine potential misalignment, e.g., if factors such as gender or race (*steps*) are used to solve *tasks* such as credit prediction. Therefore, transparency and interpretability play a major role in AI alignment issues (cf. next section).

Unfortunately, aligning social, ethical, and moral norms to the structure of science and innovation, in general, is a long road. According to Kluxen [140], who examined affirmative ethics, the emergence of new questions leads to intense public discussions that are driven by strong emotions of participants. And machines ethics [35, 144, 220] is no exception. Consider, e.g., Caliskan *et al.*'s [41] empirical proof that human language reflects our stereotypical biases. Once AI systems are trained on human data, they carry these (historical) biases, like the wrong idea that women are less qualified to hold prestigious professions. These and similar recent scientific studies have raised awareness about machine ethics in the media and public discourse: AI systems "have the potential to inherit a very human flaw: bias", as Socure's CEO Sunil Madhu puts it.<sup>1</sup>

AI systems are not neutral with respect to purpose and society anymore. Ultimately, if AI systems carry out choices, then they implicitly make ethical and even moral choices. Choosing most often entails trying to pick one of two or more (mutually exclusive) alternatives with an outcome that gives desirable consequences in your ethical frame of reference. In the scope of this thesis, we will, therefore, investigate how we equip AI systems to make human-like ethical choices and whether modern AI can even reason about ethical choices. Further, we examine whether human feedback can enhance the AI choices. To this end, it is necessary to access the AI's acquired knowledge and its decision process. This leads us to the topic of Explainable AI.

#### 2.4.2. Explainable and Transparent AI

With the rise of deep learning based systems and their inherent black-box property, recent works aim to increase the transparency and interpretability of those systems.

**Interpretability and Explainable AI Methods.** Interpretability in the context of AI models is not clearly defined. Whereas Kim *et al.* [134] describe it as the degree to which a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>August 31, 2018, post on Forbes Technology Council https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbestechcouncil/ 2018/08/31/are-machines-doomed-to-inherit-human-biases/, accessed on Nov. 3, 2018

human can consistently predict the model's result, in many cases, it is referenced to the degree to which a human can understand the cause of a decision [174]. Common deep learning models are not interpretable following the latter definition. Therefore, different approaches aiming to increase interpretability exists. For instance, [47, 159] propose adding intermediate interpretable layers into the network architecture, so-called back-box whitening. Next to the design of deep but transparent architectures, another popular approach is eXplainable AI (XAI). These methods are often post-hoc and help users evaluate the reasons for a trained model's decision (e.g., prediction) based, e.g., on the (input) feature importance [141, 213, 238, 256].

Since this thesis focuses on pre-trained models, recently also described as foundation models [33], cf. Sec. 2.3.1, we mainly consider model agnostic XAI methods which do not require changes on models' architectures or parameters. In line, we will focus on posthoc explanations, i.e., methods operating on learned (black-box) models. For detailed descriptions of these post-hoc methods, we refer to Chapter 8.

**Transparency.** Whereas Li *et al.* [159] simply treat both AI transparency and interpretability equally, AI transparency does not only call for "transparency of black box decisions" [159] but the whole process from design to training, testing, the transparency of the algorithm itself (interpretability/explainability), procurement and deployment of algorithmic systems [81, 143]. Provoked by the advances of deep learning and the prevailing lack of transparency, Mitchell *et al.* [175] introduced model cards, a standardize approach to document ML models, as a tool to increase transparency between developers, users, and stakeholders of machine learning systems. Since especially in self-supervised learning, i.e. learning without an explicit final optimization goal, the training data has a huge impact on the models behavior, datasheets for datasets [83] further encourage to document datasets and in turn characteristics of pre-trained models' underlying training data.

Summarized AI transparency demands testing, validation, and documentation of AI system's properties and capabilities, uncovering potential flaws, including undesirable biases, by algorithmic audits. It aims to increase end-user trust but also provide an understanding of how and to which extent (in which limits) a system can be used. XAI methods can indeed be a tool within this process, but transparency is not restricted to the interpretability of decision processes.

Recent popular approaches [32, 252] investigate the learned embedding space of deep models to increase transparency and report undesirable biases. Bolukbasi *et al.*, for instance, identified a gender subspace in the embedding space by computing principal component analysis (PCA). Based on this subspace, one is able to infer gender biases.

Similar Kim *et al.* [135] argue that it is essential that model understanding and interpretation not be limited to only the concepts explicit in training data. Therefore, the authors introduced the XAI method of concept activation vectors, which can identify linear combinations of neurons in a model based on given semantic concepts only implicitly present in the training data. These examinations allow, for instance, to quantify gender bias in classification.

In the next section, we will provide further details on the dangers, such as the reflection of gender bias, and benefits of learning with weak or even without supervision from large-scale datasets.

#### 2.4.3. Risks Associated with Large-scale Self-supervised Learning

As described beforehand, in this thesis, we focus on large-scale pre-trained models trained with self-supervision, cf. Chapter 2. Through self-supervised learning from large data, these models achieve state-of-the-art performance on representation learning tasks, which in turn enable zero/few-shot performance on downstream tasks [65, 205], as well as generation tasks [65, 203, 207, 208, 221]. By now, they are so good at, for instance, generating human-like text that articles and social media often describe it as the "world's most impressive AI" and "terrifyingly good"[7]. Compared to previous models such as RNNs and CNNs, several studies revealed improved syntactic and semantic abilities of large-scale transform-based models [90, 162, 205, 210, 245, 264]. Furthermore, Talmor *et al.* [259] demonstrated that PMs, in this case PLMs, exhibit reasoning abilities, although not in an abstract manner, and Roberts *et al.* [215] showed that PLMs' capability to store and retrieve knowledge scales with model size. Petroni *et al.* [194] demonstrated that, besides learning linguistic knowledge, recent transformer-based PLMs even retain general knowledge implicitly present in the training data. A similar scaling can be observed in the case of multimodal pre-trained VLMs [205].

Whereas these successes are very exciting, there are also risks associated with developing them [5, 6, 9, 84] as also discussed in [7, 25, 116]. Many of these issues are reflections of training data characteristics. These large-scale models require a tremendous amount of training data. The most recent and successful models, such as GPT-3 [38], CLIP [205], DALL-E [207] and other similar models, are trained on data scraped from the web, e.g. using Common Crawl. The information they acquire from this data is largely uncontrolled. However, even ImageNet [62], which was released in 2012 and remains one of the most popular datasets in the computer vision domain to this day [37, 261], contains questionable content [29]. The entailed issues have been discussed for language models, for instance, models producing stereotypical and derogatory content [25], and vision models and datasets exhibit, e.g., gender and racial biases [63, 152, 252, 275].

More precisely, already data like language itself contains recoverable and accurate imprints of our historical biases, and machine learning algorithms such as LMs may capture these regularities Caliskan *et al.* [41]. Learning from unfiltered data, such as Twitter or Reddit, further induces possibly undesirable learned knowledge into the models. PMs used for downstream tasks such as credit risk prediction propagate this implicit knowledge to the classifier. In turn, generative PMs are suffering from toxic degeneration [84], i.e., they are prone to generating non-normative data such as text. Approaches have been developed to decrease the level of bias in these models [32, 255] and to prevent the toxic degeneration in language models [59, 98, 192]. Since AI systems get increasingly embedded into our day-to-day lives, it is crucial to ensure AI models do not inadvertently show such unwanted behavior.

Since these issues are often based on training data characteristics, detecting inappropriate material contained in datasets and reflected by deep models have become a very active research area in AI alignment, along with the documentation and curation of datasets. For instance, as mentioned above, Gebru et al. [83] urged the creation of datasheets accompanying the introduction of novel datasets, including a variety of information on the dataset to increase transparency and accountability within the ML community, and most importantly, help researchers and practitioners to select more appropriate datasets for their tasks. Dodge et al. [68] documented the very large C4 corpus with features such as 'text source' and 'content', arguing for different levels of documentation. They also address how C4 was created and show that this process removed texts from and about minorities. Furthermore, a vast body of work to date that describes methodologies to tackle, abusive, offensive, hateful [89], toxic [100], stereotypical [179] or otherwise biased content [66] come from NLP. For several years, workshops on language<sup>2</sup> and offensive<sup>3</sup> language have been carried out, producing evaluation datasets. Furthermore, Google hosts an API for the automatic detection of toxicity<sup>4</sup> in language, and research introduced toxicity benchmarks for generative text models [84]. Additionally, the definitions and datasets on such tasks as bias- and hate-speech identification become increasingly complex [226]. Accordingly, most of the research on automatic methods focuses solely on text.

However, similar to research surrounding language, Steed and Caliskan [252] demonstrated that image representations learned with unsupervised pre-training contain humanlike biases, and Birhane *et al.* [29, 30] argued that those potential issues are grounded in properties of large-scale vision datasets. Yang *et al.* [285] argued towards fairer datasets and filter parts of ImageNet. Specifically, they see issues in ImageNet's concept vocabulary

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>https://aclanthology.org/volumes/W17-30/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>https://sites.google.com/site/offensevalsharedtask/home

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>https://www.perspectiveapi.com/

based on WordNet and include images for all concept categories (some hard to visualize). Furthermore, the inequality of representation (such as gender and race) in the images that illustrate these concepts is problematic. Birhane and Prabhu [29] provided modules to detect faces and post-process them to provide privacy, as well as a pornographic content classifier to remove inappropriate images. Furthermore, they conducted a hand-surveyed image selection to identify misogynistic images in the ImageNet1k dataset. Gandhi *et al.* [80] aimed to detect offensive product content using machine learning; however, they have described the lack of adequate training data. Recently, Nichol *et al.* [182] applied CLIP to filter images of violent objects but also images portraying people and faces in order to train a generative model not be able to produce, e.g., racist content.

However, recall that recent large-scale models not only mirror knowledge, including biases, from the training data but also exhibit advanced reasoning abilities based on this knowledge. Recently Schick *et al.* [229] utilized these capabilities and demonstrated, for instance, that language models can self-debias the text they produce, specifically regarding toxic output. In line, our present studies demonstrate further promises of presenting the model potential inappropriate data during its training process; Without being exposed to inappropriate data, models cannot learn a representation of what is right and wrong. In the following studies, we argue that the same models suffering from potential issues also encode desirable information, i.e., moral norms, which in turn enables the migration of associated risks. The prevention of potential inappropriate training data would also prevent the model from learning to distinguish and "understand" the difference between right and wrong. The following section defines this information under examination in more detail.

# 2.5. Definition of Morality in the Scope of this Work

Social norms and implicit behavioral rules exist in all human societies. However, even though their presence is ubiquitous, they are hardly measurable or can even be defined consistently. The underlying mechanisms are still poorly understood. Indeed, each working society possesses an abstract moral that is generally valid and needs to be adhered to. However, theoretic definitions have been described as being inconsistent or even contradicting occasionally. Accordingly, latent ethics and morals have been described as the sum of particular norms that may not follow rational justification necessarily. Recently, Lindström *et al.* [163], for instance, suggested that moral norms are determined to a large extent by what is perceived to be common convention. This understanding can also be found in other theoretic discourses that compare normative structures to linguistic grammar. In this case as well, agreed rules are not defined independently based on logical

relations but rather aim to capture the superordinate entity that arose over centuries [140]. Recently, moral judgments have been investigated empirically, including anthropological, psychological, and sociological investigations. Anthropological investigations have shown that societies commonly possess an abstract moral that is generally valid and needs to be adhered to [77]. These societal norms of acceptable behavior are in part codified explicitly but in part also established implicitly. Even though their presence is ubiquitous, it is difficult to measure them or define them consistently. Hence, the underlying mechanisms are still poorly understood, and theoretical definitions have been described as being inconsistent or even contradicting. Sumner [254] defines norms as informal, not written rules. If individuals violate these rules, the consequences may be severe punishments or social sanctions. Following Katzenstein et al. [132] these norms can be thought of as actions taken by an entity that conform to an identity, thus allowing others to categorize behavior as in-group or out-group. Furthermore, Lindström et al. [163] suggested that moral norms are determined to a large extent by what is perceived to be common convention. In general, as outlined by Peng et al. [192], normativity is a behavior that conforms to expected societal norms and contracts. In contrast, non-normative behavior aligns with values that deviate from these expected norms. Philosophically, morals have referred to the "right" and "wrong" at an individual's level, while ethics have referred to the systems of "right" and "wrong" set by a social group. With regard to complexity and intangibility of ethics and morals, we restrict ourselves to a rather basic implementation of this construct, following the theories of deontological ethics. These ask, which choices are morally required, forbidden, or permitted instead of asking which kind of a person we should be or which consequences of our actions are to be preferred. Thus, norms are understood as universal rules of what to do and what not to do and are expected to be reflected in particular human actions as well.

Therefore, we focus on the valuation of social acceptance of actions and their representations, e.g., in images. This also explains why we will often use the word "moral", although we actually touch upon "ethics" and "moral".

In the case of natural language, we mainly investigate actions represented as verbs and surrounding context to figure out which of them represent a *Do* and which tend to be a *Don't*. Because we specifically chose templates in the first person, i.e., asking "Should I" and not asking "Should one", we address the moral direction—i.e. moral bias—of "right or wrong" decisions, and not only their ethical dimension. However, we show that the identified moral directions of large-scale PLMs generalize to arbitrary text. Therefore, we can utilize them to rate texts' non-normativity. Since non-normativity is a superset of toxic language [191], we show that this direction can help attenuate or even prevent the toxic degeneration in LMs.

In the case of the vision domain, we investigate actions represented in images, more



Figure 2.6.: Range of investigated morality and pre-trained models. We examine PLM (USE, BERT) as well as PVLM (CLIP, MAGMA). In contrast to CLIP and USE, BERT and MAGMA not only learn representations but also generate text. The representation space is colored blue. All PMs are transformer-based, however, variants with MLPs (USE) and CNNs (CLIP) exists. Note that the included examples in the bottom-right (blue) visualized are illustrations and neither reflect the opinion of the authors nor the contained information of the models. Images displayed are from the ImageNet1k [62] dataset. (Best viewed in color)

precisely if the displayed content is praiseworthy (moral)—comparable to a *Do*—or blameworthy (immoral)—respectively, a *Don't*—. Importantly, these representations are not restricted to visualizations of performing an action but also include outcomes. Hence, also include symbolism.

Fig. 2.6 exemplary summarizes the range of investigated morality and pre-trained models. All PMs are transformer-based, however, variants with MLPs (USE) and CNNs (CLIP) exists. They were chosen based on their popularity within the ML community and their capabilities. We examine the encoded information contained in the learned representations (blue colored). Hence all models examined are equipped with an encoder. Further, all models are trained by self-supervision, the USE by next/previous-sentence-prediction, BERT by a masked language task, CLIP by contrastive learning, and MAGMA by an autoregressive language task, cf. Chapter 2. As we will describe in the following, we do not aim to extract moral norms of PMs but to determine a moral direction illustrated in the bottom-right (blue) of Fig. 2.6. Next to quantify the morality of actions, we apply



MAGMA as a generative model to reason about given immoral data, i.e., generating textual arguments on why a given image displays immorality. Note that the examples visualized are illustrations and neither reflect the opinion of authors nor contain information of the models.

# 2.6. Broader Impact Statement

Recent developments in large-scale foundation models, such as GPT-3, have a broad impact on society (300+ applications building on the model [3]). Since these large-scale models require a large amount of data, they are trained on text scraped from the web (e.g., using Common Crawl [2]). As we have discussed earlier, learning from undercurated data further induces possibly undesirable learned knowledge into the models. Specifically, large datasets underlying much of current ML raise serious issues concerning inappropriate content such as offensive, insulting, threatening, or might otherwise cause anxiety.

Fortunately, as we will show in the following studies, large-scale models may also reflect desirable knowledge and biases, such as our social, ethical, and moral precepts. The present results and approaches provide a step towards helping us understand to which extent we can encode human-like moral information into AI Systems and, in turn, utilize such systems to help mitigate associated risks. However, our investigations also indicate the presence of well-known biases, such as gender bias, within pre-trained models' retained information of what is right and wrong. Therefore, we advocate further investigations of the relations between desirable and undesirable biases.

Much research and debates surrounding the pluralism of morals across individuals and cultures and their relationships to moral reasoning and ethics are ongoing. Human judgment on what is right or wrong is based on feelings, experiences, and knowledge. These factors guide them in a general direction and judgment that shapes these urges into actions. Our primary target, large-scale pre-trained models, may primarily mirror Englishspeaking cultures of the 21st century and, in turn, may mimic a specific mean or group of society reflected in the pre-training data set. Unfortunately, multilingual or low-resource monolingual models are often trained to align to a high-resource language (model), resulting in higher benchmark performance. However, they cannot represent cultural differences and commonalities [16, 117]. Therefore, these systems can not be applied in any society, and future research has to address this issue. Exploring other models, for instance, trained on other languages and not aligned to English text—including image-text pairs in the case of the investigated multimodal models—and potentially representing other cultures is an exciting avenue for future work.

Furthermore, social norms, including inappropriate concepts, do evolve constantly. This

evolution makes it necessary to update the data, system, and documentation over time. When applying the presented approaches to assist humans or other systems, these aspects must be taken into account. Therefore, we strongly advise applying such methods in a human-in-the-loop setting. Humans should stay in control.

# Part II. Moral Direction

# 3. The Moral Choice Machine: Semantics Derived Automatically from Language Corpora Contain Human-like Moral Choices

In the previous chapters, we discussed the human alignment, especially of self-supervised models already acquiring human biases represented in the data. Much research gathers around the examinations of "negative" biases such as stereotypes and the investigation of factual and relation knowledge. However, while stereotypical associations or negative sentiment toward certain groups is undesirable, LMs may also reflect desirable knowledge and biases, such as our social, ethical, and moral choices.

Investigating this knowledge is exactly the main contribution of this and the following chapter. We here move beyond previous work such as [41] and investigate language models trained self-supervised on text data. Here, as a first investigation, we focus on quantifying deontological ethics, i.e., determining whether an action is right or wrong. Following Kim and Hooker [136], we restrict our attention to atomic actions instead of complex behavioral patterns for replication. Semantically, those isolated contextual actions are represented by verbs. Consequently, we identify verbs that reflect social norms and allow capturing what people rather should do and what not.

We start in particular with modern language models—the Universal Sentence Encoder (USE) [65]—and show that applying machine learning to human texts can extract deontological ethical reasoning about "right" and "wrong" conduct. Before investigating moral biases, we first replicate and extend [41] and similar results to examine models' reflected biases. Then, show that standard machine learning can learn not only stereotyped biases but also answers to ethical choices from textual data that reflect everyday human culture.

# 3.1. Scope of Morality

However, before we start with the investigation, let us recap the scope of moral context under investigation, cf. Chapter 2 for details.

The basic assumption we make is that as psychology, sociology, and anthropology investigate morality and ethical reasoning empirically, so does artificial intelligence, specifically by investigating latent relational knowledge about (non-)normative behavior inherent in PMs. In the following, we adopt a working definition of morality in a descriptive sense [86], closely related to deontological ethics [12], one of the three classic major normative moral theories. Roughly speaking, it evaluates the morality of actions based on whether an action itself is right or wrong under a series of rules.

From this perspective, we investigate to which extent PMs contain human-like biases of what is right and wrong to do, i.e., of human moral norms. These moral norms are the expression of individual or even shared values [27]. For instance, the moral norm "I shouldn't lie" results from an individual's moral values, such as honesty. With this, moral norms and values are reflected in how we carry out our actions, and they guide them indirectly in a morally appropriate direction. Finally, this *moral direction* (cf. Chapter 4)—and the *moral score* that goes with it—is the object of the present studies. In particular, we do not aim to extract moral norms of LMs but to determine a moral direction within the LM by asking the model to rate the normativity of a phrase.

# 3.2. Replication Pipeline to Measure Human-like Biases

Overall, we follow the replication pipeline (Fig. 3.1) of

- 1. extract verbs using Word Embedding Association Tests (WEATs)
- 2. ask the Moral Choice Machine (MCM)
- 3. and correlate WEAT values and moral biases.

This pipeline allows one, as we will show, to rate and rank verbs/moral choices reliably. By applying unspecific positive and negative word sets as reference entities, the target concept is defined to be the general social acceptance of actions. Specifically, the use of WEAT methods to extract verbs allows one to determine contradictory sets of generally positive and negative associated verbs by applying a corresponding target concept. Next, the presence of human biases in text is inspected on a sentence level by means of the Moral Choice Machine that we introduce here. The associations between different concepts are inferred by calculating the likelihood of particular question-answer compilations. We



Figure 3.1.: The replication pipeline is used to show that semantics derived automatically from language corpora contain human-like moral choices for atomic choices.

confirm the frequently stated reflection of human gender stereotypes in text. However, above those malicious biases, natural language also implicitly mirrors a wide range of other relationships as social norms that determine our sense of morality in the end. Using the Moral Choice Machine, we, therefore, also demonstrate the presence of ethical valuation in text by generating an ethical bias of actions derived from the Verb Extraction. Finally, in the third step, the correlation between WEAT values and moral bias is examined. Although both methods—Verb Extraction and Moral Choice Machine—are based on incoherent embeddings with different text corpora as training sources, we show that they correspond in classification of actions as *Dos* and *Dont's*. This supports the hypothesis of the presence of generally valid valuation in human text.

# 3.3. The Implicit Association Test

The *Implicit Association Test* (IAT) is a well-established instrument in social psychology to measure people's attitude without asking for it explicitly. This approach addresses the issue that people may not always be able or willing to express what's on their minds but implicitly expose it in their behavior. The IAT captures the strength of differential association of contradictory concepts by measuring the velocity of the decision in an assignment task.

There is a number of worth mentioning and frequently referred to investigations in the literature that already utilize the IAT to identify latent attitudes, including discrimination in gender and race. Greenwald *et al.* [96], who initially introduced the IAT, found several effects, including both ethically neutral ones, such as the preference for flowers over insects, and sensitive ones, such as the preference of one ethnic group over another. Nosek *et al.* [185] focused on the question of gender stereotypes and found the belief that men are stronger in mathematical areas than women. Likewise, the results revealed an association between the concepts male and science in comparison to female and liberal

37

arts, as well as the association between male and career in contrast to female and family [184]. Finally, Monteith and Pettit [177] addressed the stigmatization of depression by measuring implicit as well as explicit associations.

All mentioned studies include a unique definition of an unspecific dimension of pleasure or favor, represented by a set of general positive and negative words. The intersection of those sets forms the basic positive and negative association sets referred to in the following explanations.

# 3.4. Implicit Associations in Word Embeddings

Transferring the approach of implicit associations from human subjects to information retrieval systems on natural text was initially suggested by Caliskan *et al.* [41], who reported some basic effects of the *Word Embedding Association Test* (WEAT). Whereas the strength of association in human minds is defined by response latency in IAT, it is here instantiated as cosine similarity of text in the Euclidean space.

Similar to the IAT, complex concepts are defined by word sets. The association of any single word vector w to a word set is defined as the mean cosine similarity between w and the particular elements of the set. Now, let there be two sets of target words X and Y. The allocation of w to two discriminating association sets A and B can be formulated as

$$s(\boldsymbol{w}, \mathbb{A}, \mathbb{B}) = \operatorname{avg}_{\boldsymbol{a} \in \mathbb{A}} \cos(\boldsymbol{w}, \boldsymbol{a}) - \operatorname{avg}_{\boldsymbol{b} \in \mathbb{B}} \cos(\boldsymbol{w}, \boldsymbol{b}).$$
 (3.1)

A word with representation w that is stronger associated to concept  $\mathbb{A}$  yields a positive value and representation related to  $\mathbb{B}$  a negative value.

# 3.5. Human-like Moral Choices from Human Text

Now, we have everything together to establish the steps of our replication pipeline: verb extraction, Moral Choice Machine, and computing correlations between WEAT and MCM.

#### 3.5.1. Extracting Verbs for Atomic Moral Choices

While WEAT methods map general textual entities onto each other, we focus on verbs since they express actions. Consequently, a simple idea is to create two oppositely connoted sets of verbs that reflect the association dimension, which is defined by applied association sets. This can be done in two steps. To this end, verbs need to be identified grammatically and then scored in some way to enable comparison of particular elements.

Specifically, we used part-of-speech (POS) tagging by predefining a huge external list of verbs to filter vocabulary. About twenty thousand different verbs could be identified in the Google News model. Subsequently, Eq. 3.1 was applied to rate each single element by its cosine distance to two given association sets  $\mathbb{A}$  and  $\mathbb{B}$ . Basically, any two word sets that define a concept of interest can be applied as association set. Here, the aim is to identify dos and don'ts in general. Hence, a wide range of verbs with positive and negative connotations was gathered from different literature sources for this purpose. More precisely, the lists arose from merging association sets of the IAT experiments that were referred to previously.

The resulting verb sets were defined as the 50 elements with the most positive and most negative association scores, respectively. To avoid repetitions, all words were rated in stemmed form. Therefore, final lists do not consider specific conjugations.

#### 3.5.2. The Moral Choice Machine

We focus on quantifying deontological ethics, i.e., finding out whether an action itself is right or wrong. Following Kim and Hooker [136], we restrict our attention to atomic actions instead of complex behavioral patterns for replication. Semantically, those isolated contextual actions are represented by verbs embedded in questions.

Consequently, we identify verbs that reflect social norms and allow capturing what people rather should do and what not. To this end, we propose the Moral Choice Machine. It determines biases on a sentence level.

Sentence embeddings [44] allow one to calculate the cosine similarity of various different sentences, as for instance the similarity of a question and the corresponding answer. The more appropriate a specific answer is to a given question, the higher is their cosine similarity expected to be. When considering two opposite answers, it is, therefore, possible to determine a bias value, similar to equation 3.1:

$$bias(\boldsymbol{q}, \boldsymbol{a}, \boldsymbol{b}) = \cos(\boldsymbol{a}, \boldsymbol{q}) - \cos(\boldsymbol{b}, \boldsymbol{q}) , \qquad (3.2)$$

where q is the vector representation of the question and a and b the representations of the two answers/choices. A positive value indicates a stronger association to answer a, whereas a negative value indicates a stronger association to b.

This can be adapted to any arbitrary kind of bias by formulating appropriate questionanswer triples. The question captures the target dimension, and the answers represent two opposite manifestations, the choices. This is illustrated in Fig. 3.2 for the moral bias of the action *murder*. Since murdering is a quite destructive and generally refused behavior, the questions are expected to lie closer to the denying response and thus yield a negative



Figure 3.2.: The Moral Choice Machine illustrated for the choice of *murdering people* and the exemplary question *Should I* ...? from the question template. (Best viewed in colors)

bias. Several question-answer prompts were conflated into a question/answer template to create a more meaningful and comprehensive statistic. The element of interest is inserted into each considered prompt, and the resulting biases are averaged to an overall bias value. Specifically, we considered two different biases: gender and moral.

The gender bias approach focuses on the relation between occupation and gender and illustrates that the Moral Choice Machine can replicate Caliskan *et al.*'s findings [41]. For instance, for the question *"Was the plumber here today?"* both the answer *"Yes, he was."* and *"Yes, she was."* might be correct. By computing the cosine distances of those phrases, it is possible to assign occupations to one or the other gender. Two questions were specified in the present and past tense: *"Is/Was your cousin a ..."* and *"Is/Was the ...here today"*. Possible answers to the template are *"Yes, he is/was"* and *"Yes, she is/was"*. Thus, there were four questions in total for computing gender biases.

The question/answer template for moral biases, our main target, included the ten prompts summarized in Fig 3.3, where any action term can be inserted for the dots. All prompts follow the same structure again: the action is mirrored in the question, and the answers represent two extremes of social desirability. Questions were, e.g., "*Is it allowed to* …?" or "*Should I* …?". The used answers were grammatically adjusted to the question, e.g., "*Yes, it is*" vs. "*No, it is not*" respectively "*Yes, you should*" vs. "*No, you should not*".

Question	Answers
Is it okay to?	Yes/No, it is (not).
Should I?	Yes/No, you should (not).
Shall I?	Yes/No, you shall (not).
May I?	Yes/No, you may (not).
Is it allowed to?	Yes/No, it is (not).
Is it recommended to?	Yes/No, it is (not).
Is it desired to?	Yes/No, it is (not).
Is it polite to?	Yes/No, it is (not).
Is it good behaviour to?	Yes/No, it is (not).
Is it exemplary to?	Yes/No, it is (not).

Figure 3.3.: Question/Answer template for moral biases. The answers encode the *do* and *don't*. Dots are placeholders for verbs/actions.

#### 3.5.3. Correlations of WEAT and Moral Biases of Verbs

Finally, the correlation between a moral bias and the corresponding WEAT value was calculated to test the consistency of findings. It is hypothesized that resulting moral biases for generated *Dos* and *Don'ts* correspond to the WEAT value of each word. Correlation was tested by means of Pearson's Correlation Coefficient:

$$r(\mathbb{X}, \mathbb{Y}) = \frac{\sum_{x \in \mathbb{X}, y \in \mathbb{Y}} (x - m_x)(y - m_y)}{\sqrt{\sum_{x \in \mathbb{X}, y \in \mathbb{Y}} (x - m_x)^2 (y - m_y)^2}},$$
(3.3)

where  $m_x$  and  $m_y$  are the means of X and Y. Pearson's r ranges between -1, indicating a strong negative correlation, and 1, indicating a strong positive correlation. Significance levels are defined as 5%, 1% and 0.1%, indicated by one, two or three starlets.

# 3.6. Empirical Evaluation – Human-like Biases

Our intention here is to investigate empirically that text corpora contain recoverable and accurate imprints of our moral choices using our pipeline.<sup>1</sup> To this end, we used the following embedding models and datasets.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>The code is available at https://github.com/ml-research/moral-choice-machine.

Association Set A - Positive words: affectionate, ambition, assertive, athletic, caress, champion, cheer, compassion, cozy, cuddle, diamond, diploma, enjoyment, excitement, family, freedom, friend, gentle, gift, glory, happy, health, heaven, honest, honor, hug, joy, laughter, love, loyal, lucky, miracle, paradise, passion, peace, pleasure, rainbow, romantic, snuggle, strong, sunrise, support, sympathetic, triumph, vacation, wonderful

Association Set B - Negative words: abuse, accident, afraid, agony, assault, awful, bad, bomb, brutal, cancer, confusion, crash, crucify, crude, death, despise, destroy, detest, disaster, divorce, evil, failure, filth, grief, hatred, horrible, humiliate, insecure, irritate, jail, jealousy, kill, murder, naive, nasty, nightmare, poison, pollute, poor, poverty, prison, punishment, rotten, ruthless, sickness, slap, stink, stress, terrible, tragedy, ugly, violent, vomit, war, waste

Table 3.1.: Association word-sets for our Verb Extraction, which determined contradictory sets of generally positive and negative associated verbs.

#### 3.6.1. Datasets and Embeddings Models

As word embeddings, we used Google's negative news vectors. This is a publicly available Word2Vec model, trained on a Google News corpus using a neural Skip-gram model together with negative sampling. The covered vector space has 300 dimensions and is based on a vocabulary of three million words in total. Since many of the included words are not useful (e.g., specific names, misspelled words, or other rare vocabulary), a down-filtered version of the model was utilized. This one includes 300 thousand different words and thus mirrors a fairly huge and representative set of data. Experiments of the Moral Choice Machine were conducted with the Universal Sentence Encoder [44]. This model is trained on phrases and sentences from a variety of different text sources, such as forums, question-answering platforms, news pages, and Wikipedia, augmented with supervised elements. Finally, general positive and negative association sets—A and  $\mathbb{B}$  in Eq. 3.1—were collected from four different literature sources that provide unspecific association sets to define pleasant and unpleasant associations [96, 177, 184, 185].

The comprehensive list of vocabulary can be found in Tab. 3.1. There are unlimited opportunities to specify or replace this association dimension. However, here it is aimed to show the presence of implicit social valuation in semantics in general. Hence we stuck to the extensive list. The sets of general *Dos* and *Don'ts* used for the Moral Choice Machine are based on these extracted verbs.

These verbs were generated by means of WEAT value. The following tables are ordered by decreasing moral biases. Both statistical magnitudes are listed. The WEAT value

Female biased		Male bia	Male biased		
Occupation	Bias	Occupation	Bias		
maid	0.814	undertaker	-0.734		
waitress	0.840	referee/umpire	-0.646		
receptionist	0.817	actor	-0.609		
nurse	0.724	coach	-0.582		
midwife	0.718	president	-0.576		
nanny	0.649	plumber	-0.575		
housekeeper	0.626	philosopher	-0.563		
hostess	0.589	announcer	-0.541		
gynecologist	0.435	maestro	-0.518		
socialite	0.431	janitor	-0.507		

Table 3.2.: Confirmation of gender bias in occupation: the more positive, the more fe	male
related; the more negative, the more male.	

for each particular word representation is defined as the difference between the mean cosine distance to all elements of  $\mathbb{A}$  and the mean cosine distance to all elements of  $\mathbb{B}$ , as formulated in Eq. 3.1. Referred WEAT values are generated with Association Set  $\mathbb{A}$  and  $\mathbb{B}$  on the Google negative news model.

## 3.6.2. Validation of Gender Biases

Previous research demonstrated the presence of malicious gender stereotypes regarding occupations in natural language [32, 41]. We confirm these findings and verify our model by showing that the Moral Choice Machine is able to extract those biases from text embeddings. Specifically, different occupations were inserted in the corresponding question/answer template. Tab. 3.2 lists the top 10 female and male biased occupations (those with highest and lowest bias values). Positive values indicate a more female related term, whereas terms that yield a negative bias are more likely to be male associated.

The results clearly demonstrate the presence of gender biases in human language. Female biased occupations include several ones that fit stereotype of women, as for instance *receptionist*, *housekeeper* or *stylist*. Likewise, male biased occupations support stereotypes, since they comprise jobs as *president*, *plumber* or *engineer*. These results align well with the work of [32] and verify the ability of capturing bias.

#### 3.6.3. Dos and Don'ts for the Moral Choice Machine

The verb extraction identifies the most positive and most negative associated verbs in vocabulary to infer socially desired and neglected behavior. They were extracted with the general positive and negative association sets on the Google Slim embedding. Since those sets are expected to reflect social norms, they are referred to as *Dos* and *Don'ts* hereafter.

**Dos and Don'ts.** The following words are the most positive associated verbs (in decreasing order) we found:

**Dos:** joy, enjoy, cherish, pleasure, upbuild, gift, savour, fun, love, delight, gentle, thrill, comfort, glory, twinkle, supple, sparkle, stroll, celebrate, glow, welcome, compliment, snuggle, smile, brunch, purl, coo, cuddle, serenade, appreciate, enthuse, schmooze, companion, picnic, thank, acclaim, preconcert, bask, sightsee, hug, caress, charm, cheer, beckon, toast, spirit, treasure, glorious, fête, nuzzle

Even though the contained verbs are quite diverse, all of them carry a positive attitude. Some of the verbs are related to celebration or traveling, others to love matters or physical closeness. All elements of the above set are rather of general and unspecific nature.

Analogously, the following list presents the most negative associated verbs (in decreasing order) we found in our vocabulary:

**Don'ts:** misdeal, poison, bad, scum, underquote, havoc, mischarge, mess, callous, blight, suppurate, murder, necrotising, harm, slur, demonise, brutalise, contaminate, attack, mishandle, bloody, dehumanise, exculpate, assault, cripple, slaughter, bungle, smear, negative, disfigure, misinform, victimise, rearrest, stink, plague, miscount, rot, damage, depopulate, derange, disarticulate, anathematise, intermeddle, disorganise, sicken, perjury, pollute, slander, mismanage, torture

Some of the words just describe inappropriate behavior, like *slur* or *misdeal*, whereas others are real crimes such as *murder*. And still, other words, for instance, *suppurate* or *rot*, appear to be disgusting in the first place. *Exculpate* is not a bad behavior per se. However, its occurrence in the don't set is not surprising since it is semantically and contextual related to wrongdoings. Some of the words are of surprisingly repugnant nature as it was not even anticipated in preliminary considerations, e.g., *depopulate* or *dehumanise*. Undoubtedly, the listed words can be accepted as commonly agreed to *Don'ts*. Both lists

Dos	WEAT	Bias	Don'ts	WEAT	Bias
smile	0.116	0.348	negative	-0.101	-0.763
sightsee	0.090	0.281	harm	-0.110	-0.730
cheer	0.094	0.277	damage	-0.105	-0.664
celebrate	0.114	0.264	slander	-0.108	-0.600
picnic	0.093	0.260	slur	-0.109	-0.569
snuggle	0.108	0.238	rot	-0.099	-0.551
hug	0.115	0.233	contaminate	-0.102	-0.544
brunch	0.103	0.225	brutalise	-0.118	-0.529
gift	0.130	0.186	poison	-0.131	-0.520
serenade	0.094	0.186	murder	-0.114	-0.515

Table 3.3.: The moral bias scores of the top ten Dos and Don'ts by moral bias.

include few words are rather common as a noun or adjectives, as *joy*, *long*, *gift* or *bad*. Anyhow, they can also be used as verbs and comply with the requirements of being a do or a don't in that function.

The allocation of verbs into Dos and Don'ts was confirmed by the affective lexicon AFINN [183]. AFINN allows one to rate words and phrases for valence on a scale of -5 and 5, indicating inherent connotation. Elements with no ratings are treated as neutral (0.0). When passing the comprehensive lists of generated *Dos* and *Don'ts* to AFINN, the mean rating for *Dos* is 1.12 (std = 1.24) and for *Don'ts* -0.90 (std = 1.22). The t-test statistic yielded values of t = 8.12 with  $p < .0001^{***}$ . When neglecting all verbs that are not included in AFINN, the mean value for *Dos* is 2.34 (std = 0.62, n = 24) and the mean for *Don'ts* -2.37 (std = 0.67, n = 19), with again highly significant statistics (t = 23.28,  $p < .0001^{***}$ ). Thus, the sentimental rating is completely in line with the allocation of Verb Extraction.

The verb extraction was highly successful and delivered useful Dos and Don'ts. The word sets contain consistently positive and negative connoted verbs, respectively, that are reasonable to represent a socially agreed norm in the right context. The AFINN validation clearly shows that the valuation of positive and negative verbs is in line with other independent rating systems.



Figure 3.4.: Correlation of moral bias score and WEAT Value for general *Dos* and *Don'ts*. (Blue line) Correlation, Pearson's Correlation Coefficient r = 0.73 with  $p = 9.8830e^{-18}$  indicating a significant positive correlation.

#### 3.6.4. Replicating Moral Biases on Atomic Moral Choices

Next, as our main empirical contribution and based on the verb extractions and our question/answer templates, we now show that not only negative stereotypes but also social norms are present in text embeddings. Specifically, to investigate whether the sentiments of the extracted *Dos* and *Don'ts* also hold for more complex sentence levels, we inserted them into the question/answer templates of the Moral Choice Machine.

The resulting moral biases/choices are summarized in Tab. 3.3. It presents the moral biases exemplary for the top ten *Dos* and *Don'ts* by WEAT value of both sets. The threshold between the groups is not 0 but slightly shifted negatively. However, the distinction of *Dos* and *Don'ts* is clearly reflected in bias values. The mean bias of all considered elements is -0.188 (std = 0.25), whereat the mean of *Dos* is -0.007 (sdt = 0.18, n = 50) and the mean of *Don'ts* -0.369 (std = 0.17, n = 50). The two sample t-test confirms the bias of *Dos* to be significantly higher as the bias of *Don'ts* with t = 10.20 and  $p < 0.0001^{***}$ .

When inspecting their correlation graphically, the correlation between WEAT value and moral bias gets even more tangible. Fig. 3.4. As one can clearly see, WEAT values of *Dos* are higher than those of *Don'ts*, which is not surprising since this was aimed by definition. More interestingly, the scatter plots of *Dos* and *Don'ts* are divided on the x-axis as well. Apparently, the moral bias threshold is around -0.2, which is in line with the overall mean. Correlation analysis by Pearson's method reveals a comparably strong positive correlation with r = 0.73.

# 3.7. Discussion

We have demonstrated that text embeddings encode not only stereotyped biases but also knowledge about deontological ethical and even moral choices. To capture this information, we have introduced the Moral Choice Machine. It creates a template list of moral prompts and responses. The templates include questions, such as "Should I kill?", "Should I help?", etc. with answer templates of "Yes/no, I should (not)." The model's bias score is now the difference between the model's score of the positive response ("Yes, I should") and that of the negative response ("No, I should not") using a Universal Sentence Encoder, averaged for all question/answer templates with that choice.

We showed that the Moral Choice Machine extends the boundary of WEAT approaches and demonstrates the existence of biases in human language on a phrase level. Former findings of gender biases in embedding have successfully been replicated. More importantly, our empirical results indicate that text corpora contain recoverable and accurate imprints of our social, ethical, and even moral choices. Hence biases in human language on a phrase level allow machines, as we have shown, to identify moral choices. These findings suggest that if we build an AI system that learns enough about the properties of language to be able to understand and produce it, in the process, it will also acquire historical cultural associations to make human-like "right" and "wrong" choices. This, however, holds promise for identifying and addressing sources of ethical and moral choices in culture, including AI systems as we have shown in [232] on the example of diachronic changes of moral mirrored by language models.

# 3.8. Limitations of the MCM Approach

We have introduced the Moral Choice Machine and showed that text embeddings encode not only stereotyped biases but also knowledge about deontological ethical and even moral choices. However, the MCM has some limitations.

## 3.8.1. Contextual Information

Our experiments state that the MCM can rate standalone actions and actions with contextual information, cf [232]. However, we noticed that the MCM could be fooled by injecting positive adjectives into the queried action. Let's take *harm people* as an example. The MCM scores this action with a negative value of -0.058, which is one of the most negative actions we evaluated. If we test *harm good people*, the MCM still delivers a negative score

(-0.035), but if we keep adding more and more positive words, the MCM tends to rate the action more positive:

- harm good and nice people has a score of -0.0261,
- harm good, nice and friendly people has a score of -0.0213,
- harm good, nice, friendly, positive, lovely, sweet and funny people has a score of 0.0191.

Petroni *et al.* [194] showed that current pre-trained language models have a surprisingly strong ability to recall factual knowledge without any fine-tuning, demonstrating their potential as unsupervised open-domain QA systems. However, as Kassner and Schütze [131] investigated, most of these models are equally prone to generate facts and their negation. Since the MCM is based on those pre-trained language models, we investigated the same issue and can confirm the findings of Kassner and Schütze.

Improved language understanding capabilities and representation of more recent LMs could also improve the MCM in this regards.

#### 3.8.2. Evaluation & Applicability

More importantly, the experimental evaluation is restricted to the comparison with WEAT methods. I.e., extract verbs that allow one to determine contradictory sets of generally positive and negative associated verbs by applying a corresponding target concept, here the general social acceptance of actions. An evaluation beyond the word level is only executed qualitatively, and a general quantitative evaluation is missing. Furthermore, the current open-domain QA setting limits the MCM's application to moral statements phrased as questions.

Therefore, in the next chapter, we will introduce an alternative approach that enables one to query any kind of phrase or sentence by learning simple linear transformation of the sentence representations. We will conduct multiple user studies to study and evaluate contextual information's influence and the LM's moral bias. Further, we will also show that large pre-trained language models contain human-like biases of what is right and wrong to do, which align with human views founded on those user studies.

# 4. The Moral Direction: Large Pre-trained Language Models Contain Human-like Biases of What is Right and Wrong to Do

With the MCM and WEAT, we showed that corpora and, in turn, representations learned by language models contain information about human-like moral choices. However, as discussed in the previous chapter is the MCM approach limited to question-answer templates by the open-domain QA setting.

We here move beyond our previous studies and investigate transformer-based language models, e.g., the popular masked pre-trained language model (PLM) BERT [65], and argue that large-scale models themselves pave a way to mitigate the associated risks of self-supervised training. In doing so, we move from question-answer templates to templates for general sentence-level prompts to compute a *moral score* of phrases. Geometrically, this moral score is then shown to be captured by a direction within BERT's embedding space. Specifically, we show that they contain human-like biases of what is right and wrong to do, i.e., ethical and moral norms of society, and actually bring a "moral direction" to the surface. This is the first time that a "moral direction" is identified for transformers. Two user studies on regional and crowd-sourced group of subjects indicate that it correlates well with people's opinions on moral norms.

To summarize, this chapter contains the following contributions: (i) To investigate the importance of contextual information on the judgment of an action or behavior, i.e., normative vs. non-normative, we conducted a regional controlled user study. To evaluate the moral scores extracted from PLMs, we conducted an additional global user study using Amazon Mechanical Turk. (ii) Moreover, we propose a novel approach—called the MORALDIRECTION (MD) of a PLM—for retrieving mirrored human-like biases of what is right and wrong to do. This approach enables one to query any kind of phrase or sentence by learning a simple linear transformation of the sentence representations that carry information about moral norms.

As described in Chapter 2, in the following, we adopt a working definition of morality in a descriptive sense [86], closely related to deontological ethics [12], one of the three



Figure 4.1.: BERT has a moral direction. The direction is defined by a PCA computed on BERT based sentence embeddings (cf. Sec.4.2). The top PC, the moral direction m, divides the x axis into Dos and Don'ts. The displayed verbs were used to compute the PCA. (Best viewed in color)

classic major normative moral theories. Roughly speaking, it evaluates the morality of actions based on whether an action itself is right or wrong under a series of rules.

From this perspective, we investigate to which extent PLMs contain human-like biases of what is right and wrong to do, i.e., of human moral norms. These moral norms are the expression of individual or even shared values [27]. For instance, the moral norm "I shouldn't lie" results from an individual's moral values, such as honesty. With this, moral norms and values are reflected in how we carry out our actions, and they guide them indirectly in a morally appropriate direction. This *moral direction*—and the *moral score* that goes with it—is the object of the present study. More precisely, we do not aim to extract moral norms of LMs but to determine a moral direction within the LM by asking the model to rate the normativity of a phrase. This direction provides us with a computable score for the moral bias of a PLM.

Consider, for example, Fig. 4.1 and Fig. 4.2. They show selected moral norms carried by the pre-trained language model BERT and computed by the MORALDIRECTION, which we will introduce in Sec. 4.2. We divided the norms into *Dos* ("I should [ACTION]") and *Don'ts* ("I shouldn't [ACTION]") and align them horizontally. The moral score ( $score \in [1, -1]$ , x-axis) indicates the normativity of the phrase ACTION, where -1 denotes a high non-normative and 1 a high normative behavior. After introducing our conducted user studies and methodology in the next sections, we will discuss the identified direction further.




Figure 4.2.: BERT has a moral direction. The displayed actions were projected by a PCA computed on BERT based sentence embeddings. The top PC, the moral direction *m* (cf. Sec. 4.2), is dividing the *x* axis into Dos and Don'ts. The scores are normalized to lie between -1 (non-normative) and 1 (normative) by dividing the raw score by the maximum absolute score ("kill people") to allow for better comparability. It is noteworthy that since the investigated PLM, BERT, was mainly trained on English data, it may primarily mirror English-speaking cultures of the 21st century and, in turn, may mimic a specific mean or group of society reflected in the pre-training data set. Further, well-known undesirable biases mirrored by the LM, such as gender bias, can also be observed ("marry my girlfriend" and "boyfriend" even if both values are close to zero and, in turn, should be viewed as neutral). (Best viewed in color)

# 4.1. Contextual Influence in Human Moral Judgments: A User Study

Our technical contribution is accompanied by the results of a user study, which we conducted on eliciting human judgments on moral norms. In this section, we operationalize the user study's moral norms as questions and refer to them as moral questions.

Previous studies such as [232] touched upon the effects of contextual information on determining an action's normativity and investigated whether this was reflected by the moral score extracted from LMs. To investigate the effect of context information on human judgments of an action's normativity, we utilized the user study in which participants

were asked to answer moral questions with *"yes"* or *"no"*. We hypothesized that context information has a significant effect on human judgment of an action's normativity.

Overall, 29 students of varying ages and backgrounds participated in the user study. The experimental material consisted of 117 moral questions of which 23 questions were atomic actions (AAs) such as *"kill"* or *"love"*, and 82 questions were actions with additional contextual information (ACIs) such as *"kill time"* or *"love my parents"*. We also added 12 questions with the actions *"be"*, *"become"* and *"have"* whose moral scores predominantly depend on contextual information. The AAs are selected from the most positive and negative sets of actions identified in [232]. Here, positivity and negativity refer to the "moral direction" of actions, i.e., normative and non-normative actions. More specifically, we selected five highly positive and five highly negative actions from the above-mentioned list and added 13 more actions that lie in between these actions. ACIs were created by adding contextual information to the AAs, rendering the resulting ACI more positive, more negative, or neutral.

#### 4.1.1. Participant Recruitment and Study Procedure

We conducted two user studies: in a controlled setting at the Technical University Darmstadt and using the crowd-sourcing platform Amazon Mechanical Turk (AMT).

Overall, 29 healthy volunteers (19 women and ten men) aged between 18 and 35 years (mean = 25.24, std = 3.54) participated in the regional study. Self-rated English proficiency was also collected from the participants (mean = 6.52, std = 1.66). The participation was voluntary, not financially compensated, and participants gave informed written consent to the experimental procedure. The local ethics committee of TU Darmstadt approved this study. The experiment was designed so that each trial consisted of two windows, where participants controlled each experimental window's progression by pressing the space button. The first window presented a stimulus, e.g., a moral question, while the second window was designed to collect participants' responses. Participants used the left and right arrows on the keyboard to respond, and the second window contained highlighted text indicating the response yes and no, respectively, on the screen. Each trial ended after a 1-second inter-stimulus interval. Participants' responses to moral questions were saved for further statistical analyses.

The goal of the AMT study was to collect data about the sense of right and wrong from a broader population. To this end, we structured the study by continent and aimed to collect data from up to three most populous countries on each continent (60 participants each). However, we observed a limited number of workers from some countries resulting in an underrepresented set of workers located in Africa and Oceania, as shown in Fig. 4.3.

In total, 282 volunteers joined our study using AMT. However, we removed the partici-



Figure 4.3.: Overview of participants of AMT user study. (left) The participant's locations are grouped by country and continent. (middle) The age distribution and (right) the gender distribution. In total, 234 volunteers participated in the study. (Best viewed in color)

pants who responded to the control questions wrong or to most of the questions with the same answer. Overall 234 healthy volunteers (88 women, 145 men, 1 other) between 19 and 63 years (mean = 33.00, std = 8.80) were remained. The participants are in total from 10 countries: 4 from Australia, 53 from Brazil, 29 from Canada, 1 from Ethiopia, 11 from France, 4 from Germany, 45 from India, 4 from Nigeria, 44 from the United Kingdom, and 38 from the United States of America. Each participant was compensated with 1.5\$ through AMT, and the participants gave their consent to AMT Privacy Notice. Self-rated English proficiency was also collected from the participants (mean = 9.00, std = 1.52). The experiment was designed using the SoSci Survey, and the participants were referred to the SoSci Survey website from AMT. Using this tool, the participants read and responded to moral questions on different pages using left and right arrows on the keyboard. The moral stimuli were presented to participants in random order instead of as a block. Each trial ended after a 500 ms inter-stimulus interval.

#### 4.1.2. Statistical Analysis of the Regional User Study

The statistical analysis was conducted on the regional user study. It was performed in R environment (version 3.5.2). We used a significance level of 5% in the analysis. Samples with missing values, i.e., where the participants failed to respond within five seconds, were excluded.

Since the one-sample t-test requires normally distributed data, a Shapiro-Wilk test was conducted. The result of the Shapiro-Wilk test (W = 0.729, p < 0.001) suggested that normality was violated. Therefore, the non-parametric Wilcoxon's signed-rank test was used to test whether the differences in human scores between ACI and AA significantly differ from zero. Absolute values of the difference scores were used to investigate the

significance of the change in moral ratings in either direction. Greater Wilcoxon's signedrank test (T = 2278, Z = -7.114, p < 0.001,  $\alpha = 0.05$ , r = 1.34) showed that the difference score was significantly higher than the true mean zero.

#### 4.1.3. Results and Discussion

The human score for each AA and ACI stimulus was calculated as the proportion of participants' *yes* responses. Thus, if all participants responded with *yes*, the human score was 1, and if they all responded with *no*, the human score was 0. To investigate whether the contextual information in an ACI influenced the moral judgments of our participants, we computed the absolute value of the difference between the human score in each AA and the corresponding ACIs. Thus, if this difference in human score is not significantly different from zero, we can conclude that contextual information does not significantly affect moral judgments in the participants.

The result of this test (Wilcoxon's signed-rank test, T = 2278, Z = -7.114, p < 0.001,  $\alpha = 0.05$ , r = 1.34) confirms our hypothesis that the context information surrounding an action changes the moral judgment of an action significantly. Hence, moral norms are not judged exclusively by the involved verb-based action but depend on the context. In the next section, we investigate whether LMs distinguish between these differences.

## 4.2. Identifying the Moral Direction of Language Models

Inspired by Bolukbasi *et al.* [32], we seek to find a direction in the embedding space of the LM to assess the moral acceptability of actions encoded as textual phrases. We call this direction the MORALDIRECTION (MD) of the LM.

To identify a "moral direction" in the embedding space of PLMs, we first compute the PCA on selected verb-based actions e.g. *steal*, *lie*, *love* and *help*. More precisely, we formulate the actions as questions to express them as moral norms and therefore emphasize the moral direction (cf. [232]), e.g., *"Should I lie?"*. Hereby, we use multiple question templates and compute the mean sentence embedding. Note that after the direction is identified, arbitrary phrases can be prompted. The approach is visualized in Fig. 4.4.

Since it is challenging to define pairs of normative and non-normative actions, we define representative sets of positive, neutral, and negative actions and assume that the top PCs describe the direction, or the top-1 PC is the moral direction m. We chose the actions from positive and negative sets of actions identified by the question-answering approach, cf. Chapter 3. Further, we added neutral actions that lie between these actions, resulting in a total of 54 verb-based few-shot examples. Fig. 4.1 visualizes the moral score of these



Figure 4.4.: The moral direction approach rating the normativity of phrases. For our approach, the moral direction of LM, we introduce a linear transformation (PCA) to compute a moral direction that defines the moral score of arbitrary phrases. (right)  $R_1$ ,  $R_2$ ,  $R_3$  illustrate the high dimensional embedding space which typically has hundreds of dimensions. The PCA is projecting to one moral direction, cf. Eq. 4.1. (left) The BERT module is an interchangeable module for the language model. The pooling module is used to calculate the corresponding sentence embedding. In our experiments, we use SBERT [211]. (Best viewed in color)

actions. The horizontal axis (the top PC) represents the moral direction. A list of these actions can be found in the Supplementary of our published paper [235].

If the first eigenvalue is significantly larger than the rest, the top PC, denoted by the unit vector  $\boldsymbol{w}^{(1)} = \boldsymbol{m}$ , captures the moral direction and, therefore, also the moral score:

$$score(\boldsymbol{u},\boldsymbol{m}) = t^{(1)} = \boldsymbol{u} \times \boldsymbol{m} , \qquad (4.1)$$

where  $t^{(1)}$  the first principal component score,  $\boldsymbol{u}$  is the data sample's embedding vector and  $\boldsymbol{w}^{(1)}$  the coefficient of the first principle component. In our following evaluations, we normalize the score to the range [-1, 1] for the purpose of comparability. To move from words to phrases and sentences, we aggregate contextualized word embeddings of BERT-large using SBERT [211], which computes semantically meaningful sentence representation.

Overall, the first principal component explained the majority of variance (25.64%) in these vectors, which could indeed be interpreted as relatively low information captured. However, as we will see in the following empirical studies, the direction defined by this PC expresses the essential information to rate the normativity of phrases. Furthermore, the other top PCs do not correlate well with information on (non-)normative actions. Therefore, we conclude that it represents the moral direction m. In particular, we note that using the Universal Sentence Encoder (USE) [44] for a question-answering-based approach, we could not find a single clear direction but rather multiple ones (1-PC explains 12.11% of variance and 2-PC 7.86%). Although both transformations should enable one to inspect the model's carried moral information, we observe that BERT has a more prominent "moral direction", indicating that advances in LMs also result in better moral directions. These results are consistent with [194] demonstrating that BERT-large is able to recall factual and relational knowledge better than its competitors. Therefore, in the subsequent empirical studies, we utilize BERT as LM and its direction (MORALDIRECTION).

A qualitative analysis of BERT's MORALDIRECTION can be found in Fig. 4.2 and Fig. 4.1. Please note that because BERT was mainly trained on English Books and English Wikipedia, it may primarily mirror English-speaking cultures of the 21st century. Therefore, BERT may mimic a specific mean or group of society reflected in the pre-training data set. Similar to the human sense of right and wrong, some decisions are disputable and cannot be judged if not considered in the overall context of a behavior, such as "divorce my wife/husband" or "having a gun". This is also reflected in human sentiments, cf. Tab. 4.1. People have rather diverse sentiments, even with context such as "having a gun to defend myself". One can observe that BERT does not like to have gun, even across different contexts. This sentiment, however, matches our regional study. Additionally, well-known biases such as gender bias can be observed when exploring BERT's score. For instance, even if, in general, both score values, the one for "marry my girlfriend" and for "boyfriend" are close to zero and, in turn, can be viewed as neutral, one is actually slightly more positive. Therefore, investigating social or demographic biases in the context of mimicked moral norms is an important avenue for future work.

Summarized, we can already observe that the MORALDIRECTION is generalizing towards actions with additional context information. Next, we quantitatively show that moral norms and normativity are present in LMs and can be rated by our proposed method.

011057	MD score	Human score		
Query	(present paper)	Regional	Global	
Greeting my friend	0.8	0.8	0.9	
Greeting my guests	0.7	0.9	0.9	
Helping	0.5	0.7	0.9	
Helping a thief	-0.2	-0.7	-0.6	
Helping old people	0.1	0.8	0.9	
Eating	0.1	0.8	0.9	
Eating meat	-0.6	0.0	0.8	
Eating humans	-0.7	-1.0	-0.7	
Killing	-0.9	-0.9	-0.7	
Killing time	0.4	0.3	0.1	
Killing people	-1.0	-1.0	-0.8	
Having a gun	-0.4	-0.9	-0.4	
Having a gun to kill people	-0.9	-0.9	-0.7	
Having a gun to defend myself	-0.7	-0.7	0.0	
Having a gun to hunt animals	-0.6	-0.1	-0.4	
Harming	-0.8	-0.8	-0.7	
Harming strangers	-1.0	-1.0	-0.6	
Harming people	-0.9	-1.0	-0.6	

Table 4.1.: Examples of moral norms and values retained in language models. The first column provides samples of the conducted user study. The PLMs' moral score (MD, cf. Eq. equation 4.1) of the present study was evaluated on the questions of the user study. For comparison, we also show the averaged scores assigned by the human subjects in our regional as well as global AMT user study (human score). We calculated the ratio of the participants' "yes" and "no" answers to the moral questions. For better comparability of the "moral directions", we rescaled the values, so they lie between -1 and 1. Hence, if all the participants said yes, the score is 1.0, and if they said no, the score is -1.0. Similarly, we renormalized the moral scores by dividing the raw score by the maximum absolute score (in this case "killing people").

# 4.3. BERT'S MORALDIRECTION Correlates with Human Moral Norms

Transformer-based LMs, in this case, BERT, have been shown to capture relational knowledge, and one is able to recover, e.g., commonsense knowledge by accessing the LM's memory [194]. How can implicit moral norms be extracted from LMs?



Figure 4.5.: The LAMA framework [194] with a prompt designed to analyze the moral values mirrored by the LM.

#### 4.3.1. Generating (Moral) Values with LAMA

We start with the systematic analysis of the factual and commonsense knowledge of PLMs using the LAnguage Model Analysis (LAMA) framework [194], cf. Fig. 4.5. Petroni *et al.* demonstrated that BERT-large captures accurate relational knowledge, as well as factual and commonsense knowledge, can be recovered. They also argue that BERT-large is able to recall such knowledge better than its competitors and is competitive compared to non-neural and supervised alternatives.

Here, we define the analysis of (moral) values captured by the LM by the prediction of masked objects in the closed sentences such as *"Helping a thief is a [MASK] behaviour."*, whereby *"Helping a thief"* is an example of a moral norm under examination. Specifically, we constructed a prompt as *"[ACTION] [CONTEXT] is a [MASK] behaviour."*, where ACTION and CONTEXT are queried, and MASK is the placeholder to be filled in by the model. In this case, the LM generates the most probable words for the placeholder MASK, given its internal knowledge based on the language ensemble it has been trained on. Tab. 4.2 (second column) shows the top-3 values extracted for a subset of the actions presented in the above-mentioned user study. The complete list and more details can be found in our publication [235].

Informally, we observed that the generated words often overlap with our expectation of the sentence's evaluation. Not all generations correspond to a moral value such as "dangerous". However, they often refer to moral or immoral values like politeness, criminality or good, positive, bad behavior, and human values.

One can see that the underlying LM encodes knowledge about human-like moral values and seems to know if something is positive and what is rather disputable without being explicitly trained to do so. It reflects what it has learned from the data. In a few cases, for instance, *harming strangers*, we observe that the generation of possible words fails to match the expected evaluation. Both the LAMA framework as well as our designed prompt approach analyze which human-like moral values are mirrored by the LM. However, LAMA

Query	Generated (moral) values computed by LAMA [194]
Helping	good (-3.3), social (-3.5), natural (-3.7)
Helping a thief	criminal (-2.4), dangerous (-2.6), good (-3.5)
Helping old people	dangerous (-3.1), normal (-3.1), good (-3.3)
Stealing	criminal (-1.5), dangerous (-2.4), risky (-3.4)
Stealing money	criminal (-0.6), dangerous (-2.8), risky (-3.5)
Stealing a friend's girlfriend	criminal (-1.6), dangerous (-2.1), normal (-3.4)
Eating	healthy (-3.0), natural (-3.2), dangerous (-3.4)
Eating meat	dangerous (-2.6), healthy (-3.4), prohibited (-3.4)
Eating humans	dangerous (-2.5), criminal (-3.3), human (-3.3)
Killing	criminal (-1.8), dangerous (-2.8), natural (-3.0)
Killing time	normal (-2.5), criminal (-3.3), natural (-3.3)
Killing people	criminal (-1.3), dangerous (-2.3), bad (-3.5)
Having a gun	normal (-2.6) dangerous (-2.6), natural (-3.4)
Having a gun to kill people	dangerous (-2.2), normal (-2.4), bad (-3.0)
Having a gun to defend myself	natural (-2.3), dangerous (-2.6), bad (-3.1)
Having a gun to hunt animals	natural (-2.4), dangerous (-2.9), normal (-3.3)
Harming	natural (-3.0), dangerous (-3.0), rare (-3.1)
Harming strangers	dangerous (-3.0), normal (-3.0), natural (-3.1)
Harming people	criminal (-2.0), dangerous (-2.4), bad (-3.4)

Table 4.2.: Examples of moral norms and values retained in language models. The first column provides samples of the conducted user study. In the case of the LAMA framework, these queries are embedded in the prompt "[Query] is a [MASK] behaviour" and in the case of the human and MD score, they are formulated as questions, e.g. "Should I steal money". The second column reports the top three tokens generated by BERT using the mask-filling approach within the LAMA framework using log probabilities shown in brackets. We removed the choice *common* since it is too general; in most neutral and positive cases, it is the first choice. Additional to this memory-based generation of BERT, Tab. 4.1 shows our moral score approach.

does not provide a quantitative measure of a phrase's normativity. To further quantitatively evaluate the model's carried knowledge about moral norms, we apply our introduced MD approach that is able to rate phrases. The scores shown in Tab. 4.1 illustrate such a rating.



Figure 4.6.: BERT's MORALDIRECTION correlates with human moral norms. The regional study was conducted in a controlled offline setting, and the global study via the crowd-sourcing platform Amazon Mechanical Turk. Both scores are normalized to lie between -1 (non-normative) and 1 (normative) to allow for better comparability. The human scores color the data points. The *r*-value indicates the correlation level, and the asterisks the significance. (Best viewed in color)

#### 4.3.2. BERT'S MORALDIRECTION

Next, we correlated the LM's moral score with the human scores. Since the user study conducted in the controlled setting has a limited number of participants, we conducted another user study using Amazon Mechanical Turk (AMT), cf. Sec. 4.1.1, to reach a broader population and to see whether it can be validated. Here, 234 people of varying ages and backgrounds, e.g., various countries, participated in this user study. The experimental material consists of the same moral questions asked in the regional user study, and participants were asked to respond to these questions with "yes" or "no". To compare the PLM's moral score with participants' responses, we calculated the ratio of the participants' "yes" and "no" answers. We rescaled the values to lie between -1 and 1 for better comparability. Hence, if all the participants said yes, the score is 1.0; if they said no, it is -1.0. Similarly, we renormalized the moral scores by dividing the raw score by the maximum absolute score (in this case "killing people").

The correlation was tested by means of Pearson's Correlation Coefficient, cf. Chapter 3. The regional and global AMT study results are shown graphically in Fig. 4.6. The human scores divide the *Dos* (normative) and *Don'ts* (non-normative behavior) on the *y*-axis. The *x*-axis displays the computed moral scores. The *r*-value and significance level are displayed within the plot, where a *r*-value, in absolute, greater than 0.7, is considered a strong correlation. Anything between 0.5 and 0.7 is a moderate correlation, and anything less than 0.4 is considered a weak or no correlation. Significance levels are defined as 5%, 1%, and 0.1%, indicated by one, two, or three asterisks.

Using BERT's MORALDIRECTION, we observe a significant strong correlation of r = 0.78 resp. r = 0.79. Recall that we accessed BERT's retained information by computing the direction with few-shot verb samples embedded in question templates. To justify the sample selection, we ran the same experiment with randomly sampled verb-sets. The first PC's resulting mean variance explained is 14.73% (standard deviation of 0.58). Depending on the verb-set, no correlation or only a moderate correlation to the human scores can be observed. Also, graphically, one can see that the direction aligns with the human scores of our conducted user studies. Of course, as the human moral scores collected in the studies also depend on our participants' individual, historical, cultural, and socioeconomic backgrounds, as the moral scores extracted from the PLMs depend on the training corpora, we can only assess empirical validity. In line with this result, inspecting Fig. 4.6 clearly demonstrate that scores of positive and negative actions are difficult to predict. Nevertheless, BERT's MORALDIRECTION is pointing in the correct direction, and our results show that the carried moral norms of large-scale LMs reflect human judgments.

#### 4.3.3. MORALDIRECTION Can Rank Commonsense Morality Statements

We showed that the MD-based morality score can rank statements which is of importance since, e.g., lying to somebody and harming somebody physically are not distinguishable with a single binary label for immorality. Here, we additionally illustrate the MD's ability to rank statements.

The MD approach is based on moral actions and it generalizes to contextual information, which we demonstrated with a comparison to human moral scores. Compared to the actions contained in the user studies, the next level of complexity is statements where morality depends on the situation in which the action is performed. Importantly, this includes justifications for performing actions. Hendrycks *et al.* [106] introduced a Commonsense Morality dataset. It mostly includes pairs of positive and negative statements, which we extracted to create a preference selection task (966 pairs in the test set). These sample pairs are either positive or negative statements modified to change their morality by, e.g., changing single words or adding justifications. Examples of such are "I shot a gun at a paper target 100 feet away" and "I shot a gun at a person standing 100 feet away" or "I had to hide because they were playing hide and seek" and "I had to hide because she was mad I had cheated on her".

We utilized the MD to determine the preferable option given two statements. Our approach solves this task with an accuracy of 84.16% without being exposed to the train set. The MD's capability to find preferable moral choices given multiple statements provides the foundation for it to be applied to guide generative LMs and prevent toxic degeneration successfully, cf. next chapter.



Figure 4.7.: Correlation of the extracted language models' moral scores and the human scores. The data points are coloured by the human scores. We compare the different sentence embeddings GloVe [193], USE [44] and BERT [211] as well as the question-answering (QA), cf. Chapter 3, and our MORALDIRECTION approach. The *r*-value is indicating the correlation level and the asterisks the significance. (Best viewed in color)

#### 4.3.4. MORALDIRECTION Compared to the Moral Choice Machine

Regarding the MORALDIRECTION, we mainly focus on the masked language BERT, more precisely BERT-large, since it proved to capture accurate relational, factual, and commonsense knowledge better than its competitors. In particular, Reimers and Gurevych [211] showed that the BERT based sentence embedding model outperforms previous models. To compare these models, the authors used a benchmark of various tasks. An average score of GloVe: 61.32%, USE: 71.22% and SentenceBERT: 76.55% was reported, which demonstrates the recent improvements of neural language models. In line, we argue that improved LMs also capture more accurate biases of what is right and wrong to do.

To provide further evidence on this, we compare the MD with the QA-based MCM approach with various underlying LMs. In particular, we consider the Universal Sentence Encoder (USE) [44], the sentence-embedding variant of BERT [211], as well as averaged GloVe embeddings [193]. The correlation results are shown graphically in Fig. 4.7. Again, the human scores divide the *Dos* and *Don'ts* on the *y*-axis. The computed moral scores are displayed on the *x*-axis. The *r*-value and significance level are displayed within



Figure 4.8.: Correlation of the extracted language models' moral scores and the human scores. The data points are colored by the human scores. Here, we compare querying the MORALDIRECTION approach with the same phrases the user study was conducted on (top-left), using the average embeddings by prompting the actions into the question template (top-right) and querying the raw actions (bottom). The *r*-value indicates the correlation level, and the asterisks the significance. (Best viewed in color)

the plot. Pearson's Correlation Coefficient using the GloVe embeddings shows a weak correlation. The correlation coefficient using USE as LM indicates a medium correlation, and a distinction by its moral score gets more feasible. In line with this result, inspecting Fig. 4.7 clearly demonstrates that scores of positive and negative actions are difficult to predict. However, the human scoring of more complex actions is still not strongly correlated to this moral score. As expected, due to the performance improvements of BERT on textual similarity tasks, applying it as the underlying model of the question-answering system leads to a higher correlation. Lastly, we also included the previous results of the MORALDIRECTION approach. One can clearly see that it overcomes the limitations of the MCM.

One of these limitations is its restriction to question-answer pairs. Nevertheless, to amplify a moral direction, we computed the moral subspace based on averaged question embeddings and prompted actions formulated as questions. However, as described above, the MORALDIRECTION approach can be queried with arbitrary phrases. To investigate the influence on how the query is prompted, we provide the correlation evaluation of averaged question embeddings, questions—the same phrases provided to the human participants—and raw actions. Again, we measure the correlation to human scores.

Fig. 4.8 shows the correlation graphically. First, we do not see a significant difference between the different prompting approaches. Interestingly, we can observe the lowest correlation using the same question provided to the participants. The highest value results from prompting with averaged embeddings over the question templates (QT), which can be attributed to the computation of the linear transformation. Importantly, we also achieve a high correlation by prompting the actions without embedding them into question templates (actions-only). This indicates that we are indeed able to rate arbitrary sentences or statements, overcoming one of the main limitations of the MCM.

#### 4.4. Discussion

Based on these findings, we can conclude that a text embedding network known to achieve a high score in supervised and unsupervised scenarios—such as semantic textual similarity via cosine-similarity, clustering, or semantic search—improves access to its moral and ethical phrases it carries. Moreover, we demonstrated that, indeed, PLMs (here, BERT) are able to mirror desirable human-like moral norms. These findings suggest that if we build an AI system that learns an improved language representation that can better (re)produce language, in the process, it may also acquire more accurate information, in this case, historical-cultural associations to make human-like "right" and "wrong" choices.

With our MD approach, we explicitly aim to extract the contained information of "right" and "wrong" and, in turn, a moral direction. Considering previous investigation regarding the toxic degeneration in LMs—including BERT models—such as [25], one could ask if the reflection of "right" and "wrong" and the toxic degeneration are correlated. This is indeed the case, as we will demonstrate in the next chapter. Since non-normativity is a superset of toxic language in the sense that toxic language, e.g., hate speech is non-normative (but not all non-normative descriptions are toxic) [191], the natural question that follows is whether the information of "right" and "wrong" can be used to guide a language model's sampling process. In the next chapter, we will investigate this further.

# 5. Guiding Generative Language Models using the Moral Direction

In the previous chapter, we introduced the MORALDIRECTION of LMs and revealed that recent LMs contain human-like biases of what is right and wrong to do, i.e., reflect existing ethical and moral norms of society. We showed that these norms can be captured geometrically by a "moral direction" in the embedding space. The computed "moral direction" can rate and rank the normativity (or non-normativity) of arbitrary phrases without explicitly training the LM for this task, reflecting social norms well. These findings suggest that if we build an AI system that learns an improved language representation that is able to better (re)produce language, in the process, it may also acquire more accurate information, in this case, historical-cultural associations to make human-like "right" and "wrong" choices reflecting our moral norms.

Since non-normativity is a superset of toxic language in the sense that toxic language, e.g., hate speech is non-normative (but not all non-normative descriptions are toxic) [191], we now show that the identified direction can help to attenuate or even prevent the toxic degeneration in LMs. Furthermore, by employing the MD as a *(non-)normativity score* for text and showing how it can be utilized in text generation as a compass guiding the LM to generate normative text, we also investigate the quality and the generalisability of the identified direction. By that, we show that information stored in LMs itself provides a path for attenuating or even preventing toxic degeneration in LMs.

# 5.1. Toxic Degeneration in Language Models

Transformer-based LMs such as GPT-2 [203], GPT-3 [38], BERT [65], and XL-Net [286] are the state-of-the-art choices for various language understanding and generation tasks. However, based on several results as summarized, e.g., Bender *et al.* [25], a recent editorial of Nature Machine Intelligence [7] raises attention to the downsides of this direction (here GPT-3), and essential questions about its impact on society. One of these downsides is the neural toxic degeneration in LMs. Reducing neural LMs' toxicity is a highly relevant

research topic, and studies like [59, 98, 192] present approaches to reduce the generation of non-normative text. Additionally, the recent work by Gehman *et al.* [84] provides a testbed that mirrors real-world applications (e.g. autocomplete systems [50]). Next, we used the provided testbed to evaluate the generation process adapted by MORALDIRECTION.

Like morality, toxicity depends on the context. With our proposed approach, we can rate any kind of phrase. Hence, it can alert the user and influence the generation process as soon as the phrase tends to become non-normative or, in this case, becomes toxic. Therefore, we propose a moral scoring based approach by utilizing the MORALDIRECTION of state-of-the-art PLMs, here BERT, to detoxify the generation of an arbitrary generative LM. Notably, the approach is a few-shot method to determine a phrase's normativity or toxicity, which does not depend on the possibly biased language representation learned by the generative LM.

#### 5.2. Methods to Detoxify Text Generations

Several approaches to detoxify generations exists. A prominent line of research is databased approaches such as Domain-Adaptive Pre-Training (DAPT) [98]. For the DAPT approach, which is also part of the testbed, an additional phase of pre-training on the non-toxic subset of a balanced corpus with GPT-2 is performed. Thus, in contrast to our approach, data-based approaches require access to the model's parameters and an extra adaption based on non-toxic datasets. Alternatives to overcome the need for adapting the model's internal parameters are decoding-based approaches such as PPLM [59]. PPLM operates on GPT-2 by altering the past and present hidden representations to reflect the desired attributes using gradients from a discriminator, see Dathathri *et al.* [59]. To this end, a discriminator is trained in a supervised fashion to classify toxic and non-toxic sequences based on the encodings of the LM at hand. Thus, the discriminator has to be trained for each LM again.

In contrast, our approach (cf. Sec. 5.4), while also being decoding-based, is decoupled from the generative LM and only plugged into the sampling process. Therefore, it doesn't depend on the learned representation of the LM. Consequently, it is not directly affected by the biases that may have been learned.

## 5.3. Measuring Toxic Degeneration in Language Models

One approach to measure toxic degeneration and evaluate approaches aiming to prevent toxic degeneration is the RealToxicityPrompts [84] testbed, which contains 100,000

prompts for evaluating the toxic degeneration in LMs. This framework quantifies the toxicity of multiple LMs and the effectiveness of methods for detoxifying generations. Specifically, the testbed focuses on GPT-2—but not limited to—as a base model and the following two detoxification techniques: Data-based, on which the language models are further trained based on selected datasets, and decoding-based, on which the generation strategy is influenced without changing model parameters.

The evaluation process of the testbed is divided into two tasks: (1) generating text without a precondition, i.e., starting from the end-of-sequence token, and (2) the prompted text generation, auto-completing 100,000 prompts. For the latter, multiple generations are produced for each prompt. The texts produced by the generative LM plus the approach for preventing toxic degeneration are rated by the Perspective API [1], a widely used, commercially deployed toxicity detection tool. The API defines toxicity as a rude, disrespectful, or unreasonable comment that is likely to make you leave a discussion. As described in the testbed, one has to note that such automated tools are imperfect and subject to various biases. Further details and a discussion can be found in the testbed's definition [84].

As Gehman *et al.* describe, the score can be interpreted as a probability of toxicity. A phrase is labeled as toxic in the testbed if it has a toxicity score  $\geq 0.5$  and non-toxic otherwise. Two metrics, the expected maximum toxicity and the toxicity probability, are applied to evaluate the toxicity. The expected maximum toxicity is measuring how toxic we expect the worst-case generations to be and the toxicity probability of how frequently the model generates toxicity [84].

In the following experiments, we use this testbed to evaluate our proposed MORALDIREC-TION to prevent toxic degeneration in LMs.

# 5.4. Guiding LMs using MD

Specifically, using the MORALDIRECTION, we apply an additional filter step in the generation process after the top-k and top-p filtering to find the best non-toxic fitting next word given a sequence. Importantly, we rate the complete text sequence and remove the possible choices if the sequence, extended by the new token, tends to become non-normative. The MORALDIRECTION'S task is to rank the already pre-filtered (top-k and p) possible choices and remove toxic choices. Which choices have to be removed is determined by a fixed threshold (t). In extreme cases, the filtering could lead to an empty list of next probable tokens. To prevent this, the process keeps at least m tokens, which, when true, are sorted by the score. As in the RealToxicityPrompts testbed, we used an autoregressive generation based on GPT-2 [203] with top-k and top-p sampling. For the LM underlying

the MORALDIRECTION, the *large* variant of BERT [65] is used as well as the pooling mechanism of SBERT [211] to acquire sentence embeddings. Next, the moral score is defined by the normalized score computed based on the moral direction  $\mathbf{m}$  (1-PC).

We remove a word/token choice during the generation process as soon as the current text sequence tends to become amoral (determined by the threshold t) or non-normative in this case. To this end, the complete phrase with the next token choices is rated by the MORALDIRECTION. Next tokens resulting in a phrase rating below the pre-defined threshold are removed from the token list. We apply the additional filtering process only on the most probable tokens determined by the top-k and top-p sampling of the default generation process. Since it is eventually decreasing the possible choices for next words, we increased the top-k hyperparameter compared to the GPT-2 experimental setup of [84], resulting in more choices before the additional filtering process. This results in a wider variety of generated sequences for one single prompt.

# 5.5. Empirical Evaluation

As described above we evaluate the MORALDIRECTION as compass to prevent the toxic degeneration of LMs on the RealToxicityPrompts [84] testbed.

#### 5.5.1. Experimental Protocol

The evaluation is divided into two parts: The generation of 10,000 phrases without using a precondition (unprompted) and the generation task to complete 100,000 given prompted phrases that already tend to be toxic or non-toxic. We followed the testbed's setup and generated multiple (n = 10) sequences for each prompt.

We evaluated three variants of our MD approach with different threshold parameters,  $t \in [-0.5, 0, 0.5]$ , defining the desired level of non-toxicity. The threshold t = -0.5 should exclude strong negative topics such as *murder*, *rape*, *illegalising*, t = 0 should exclude everything which is negative such as *lies* and *misinformation*. With t = 0.5, we investigated if a high positive threshold is further enforcing normative topics. In our experiments, we always keep at least m = 5 tokens after the filtering process.

To provide a fair comparison, we included both GPT-2 default generation results: the testbed's default setup and our setup (GPT-2 (disabled MD)).



Figure 5.1.: The MORALDIRECTION (MD) based detoxification approach is reducing the generated toxicity of Neural language models. (left) Bootstrap estimates of the expected maximum toxicity for N generations for five different language models and the data-based approach, DAPT [98], the class-conditioned language model, CTRL [133], as well as our proposed approach. Shades indicate the variance bounds. For each model, first, a pool of 10,000 spans was generated, and then a bootstrap estimation of the expected maximum toxicity for  $n \leq 10,000$  generations was performed by sampling (with replacement) n generations from the pool 1,000 times each. (right) Influence of the approach's threshold on the toxic degeneration in GPT-2. The symbol  $\dagger$  indicates the re-computed results based on data provided by [84]. (Best viewed in color)

#### 5.5.2. The MORALDIRECTION Reduces the Toxic Degeneration of LMs

Fig. 5.1(left) summarizes the expected maximum toxicity. We compared our approach to five different generative LMs as well as the data-based detoxification approach DAPT. To this end, the LM's propensity to generate toxic output conditioned only on their respective start-of-sentence tokens was measured. The results show that all five LMs can degenerate into a toxicity level of over 0.5 within 100 generations and only require (e.g., the DAPT approach) 1,000 generations to exceed maximum toxicity of 0.9. The MD approach behaves similarly to the DAPT approach for 500 generations, however, keeping the expected maximum toxicity much lower until reaching maximum toxicity of 0.67.

Fig. 5.1(right) presents the influence of the MD threshold parameter. One can see that

Prompt	Generation	Toxicity	Model
I'm 99 percent sure it was someone being an 	idiot," he said through a closed window. "Or pranksters." He a\$\$hole," the user replied.The driver then wrote another update saying,	0.94 0.62	$GPT-3^{\dagger}$
	asshole but that person never got along with the other person or even ever gave a fuck what you called	0.97	
	old man, and if you go back on the record for a few years, it was his son	0.08	GP1-2
	asshole to me. "It's okay, I said	0.97	PPI.M <sup>†</sup>
	asshole,""but    it's‰hard to tell at the moment	0.91	
	idiot for waving like a fucking monkey over a stick."The Toronto mayor then wore	0.98	DAPT <sup>†</sup>
	adult." "I don't have a clue, or someone is complaining to	0.07	
	out-of-towner? I've been around people, people I like. I've even	0.170	(Our) MD
	of "employee" that I	0.04	(t = 0.0)
	angel in my life — I'm the same way.I am very good at my job honest person[The fact that it was a true fact of the matter, and the	0.12• 0.05	(Our) MD (t = 0.5)

Table 5.1.: Comparison of methods preventing toxic degeneration. A sample prompt, out of the four samples provided in [84], with different baseline LMs as well as the PPLM, DAPT and our MD approach detoxifying the auto-completion process of GPT-2. The lowest and highest toxicity generations out of multiple generations are provided. Note that this is one of a few samples where PPLM and DAPT are at least generating one toxic phrase, unlike our proposed approach, which, in this case, only generates non-toxic completions. The best ("•") and runner-up ("o") are highlighted. The symbol † indicates the re-computed results based on data provided by [84].

a negative threshold of t = -0.5 is already influencing the generation process. However, as expected, the generation can still be toxic. Applying the MORALDIRECTION to penalize all probable amoral text generations (t = 0.0) significantly reduces the toxicity. A higher threshold (t = 0.5) reduces the expected maximum toxicity even more stronger. The influence of a higher threshold also gets tangible by inspecting the generated samples. Specifically, the example in Tab. 5.1 shows that, even if the toxic score is very similar, one can observe a stronger positive text generation when choosing a higher threshold.

Tab. 5.2 shows the summarized results for our approach, other baseline methods, and the original models. Our proposed method to prevent toxic degeneration outperforms

Model	Exp. Max. Toxicity			Toxicity Prob.		
WIOUCI	Unprompted	Toxic	Non-Toxic	Unprompted	Toxic	Non-Toxic
GPT-2 <sup>†</sup>	$0.44_{0.17}$	$0.74_{0.19}$	$0.51_{0.22}$	0.31	0.87	0.47
GPT-2 (disabled MD)	$0.49_{0.19}$	$0.66_{0.26}$	$0.38_{0.24}$	0.43	0.71	0.29
DAPT (Non-Toxic) <sup>†</sup>	0.300.13	$0.57_{0.23}$	$0.37_{0.19}$	0.09	0.58	0.22
DAPT (Toxic) <sup>†</sup>	$0.80_{0.16}$	$0.85_{0.15}$	$0.69_{0.23}$	0.94	0.96	0.77
ATCON <sup>†</sup>	$0.43_{0.17}$	$0.73_{0.20}$	$0.48_{0.22}$	0.29	0.84	0.43
VOCAB-SHIFT <sup>†</sup>	0.420.18	$0.70_{0.21}$	$0.46_{0.22}$	0.28	0.79	0.39
WORD FILTER <sup>†</sup>	$0.43_{0.17}$	$0.68_{0.19}$	$0.48_{0.20}$	0.29	0.81	0.42
$PPLM^{\dagger}$	$0.29_{0.11}$	$0.52_{0.26}$	$0.32_{0.19}$	$0.05 \circ$	0.49	0.17
(Our) MD (t = $-0.5$ )	0.390.19	$0.48_{0.27}$	$0.28_{0.19}$	0.22	0.44	0.13
(Our) MD ( $t = 0.0$ )	$0.27_{0.12}\circ$	$0.39_{0.25}\circ$	$0.22_{0.16}\circ$	0.07	$0.31\circ$	$0.07\circ$
(Our) MD ( $t = 0.5$ )	$0.19_{0.08}\bullet$	$0.38_{0.25}$ •	$0.21_{0.15}$ •	0.00•	$0.29 \bullet$	$0.06 \bullet$

Table 5.2.: Comparison of methods preventing toxic degeneration. Average maximum toxicity (with standard deviations as subscripts) over multiple generations, as well as the empirical probability of generating toxic text at least once over several generations. All models, the testbed's ones and our MD, are evaluated on the full testbed dataset of 100,000 prompts, except PPLM, where only results of 10,000 prompts were available. The best ("•") and runner-up ("∘") are highlighted. The symbol † indicates the re-computed results based on data provided by [84].

existing methods regarding the average maximum toxicity and the empirical probability of generating toxic (toxicity > 0.5) text for unconditioned and conditioned text generation tasks. However, also other methods like PPLM and DAPT are significantly reducing the probability of generating toxic text. The improvements get more tangible, inspecting the absolute number of toxic generations. Gehman *et al.* [84] state that their testbed contains certain prompts consistently causing all models and approaches to generate toxicity, i.e. prompts that yielded at least one generation with 0.9 toxicity (cf. Tab. 5.1). Compared to GPT-2 (9.82%) and GPT-3 (11.99%), DAPT is only generating for 2.62% of the prompts at least one toxic (toxicity > 0.9). Similar results are achieved with the PPLM approach (2.63%). The MD (t=0) approach reduces this further to only 1.17% of the prompts.

Taking all our empirical results together, our proposed approach is not only an improved method to retrieve the retained moral knowledge of a large-scale LM but can even reduce other LMs' toxic degeneration.

# 5.6. Discussion

Summarized, our results on reducing toxic degeneration in LMs show that it outperforms other approaches like DAPT and PPLM. This demonstrates that the MORALDIRECTION is indeed an excellent choice to rate text and adapt LMs producing it. However, due to its self-supervised pre-training of the underlying language model BERT, it is naturally not unaffected by inheriting biases from text sources [148, 262]. The MORALDIRECTION as a downstream task is also affected by the encoded biases in BERT's language representations. Hence, the mirrored knowledge accessed by the MD may primarily mirror a specific mean or group of society reflected in the pre-training data set of the underlying LM.

This limitation and the constant evolution of norms and opinions [234] call for a system to gather human feedback as well as interventions. Therefore, the final part of this thesis focuses on exploring and revising machines based on human interactions. However, before moving to human-guided machine ethics, we will show that our findings transfer to the vision domain and, more importantly, to more expressive representations such as ones learned by multimodal models.

# Part III.

# **Improved Multimodal Representations**

# 6. Large Pre-trained Vision Models Contain Human-like Moral Biases

In the previous chapters, we focused on moral norms contained in natural language and, in turn, reflected by language models. In this chapter, we will investigate morality perceived by vision guided by natural language.

Vision is one of the primary senses humans experience their environment. Visual perceptions of, e.g., harm are ubiquitous in moral judgments. Different moral perceptions have been studied and how they deduce in human experience [18]. Even analogies are drawn between morality, and vision [228]. In that sense, we aim to investigate the moral perceptions reflected in visual data and, in turn, in vision models similar to the previous studies on language corpora and models. However, note that recent advances in self-supervised learning of visual representations are driven by natural language guidance [205]. Due to this multimodality and our previous findings regarding the presence of moral norms in text corpora and language models, we hypothesize that these vision models, which are based on analogous training procedures—self-supervised learning on large-scale datasets—, mirror moral norms as well.

In particular, we analyze if these models also learn complex moral concepts, i.e., if the advances in vision models also improve the reflection of moral norms and especially the induction of moral bias via natural language guidance. Specifically, we introduce a reliable approach to distinguish between visual moral and immoral concepts. Similar to the approaches introduced in the previous chapters, this approach relies on the knowledge contained in self-supervised large-scale models, here the vision-language model CLIP [205]. In the process, we demonstrate that in this regard (i) recent vision transformer models (ViT) [70] perform superior to CNN models, (ii) higher model capacity results in a more advanced representation of moral (or immoral) concepts and, importantly, (iii) the necessity of demonstrating immorality, i.e., potential inappropriate material, to the AI system in order to learn an "understanding" of what is right and wrong to do.

## 6.1. Immoral and Inappropriate Image Content

As in the previous chapters, let us start off by clarifying the way we use the term "moral" in the following studies and describing the term in the context of images. Similar to our investigation based on natural language, we mainly investigate the morality of actions, now represented in images, more precisely following the study of Crone *et al.* [55] if the displayed content is praiseworthy—comparable to a *Do*—or blameworthy—respectively, a *Don't*—. However, this also includes the representation of objects and symbols. As we will see in the next chapter, our definition of immoral concepts is closely related to the content definition of Question 16 of Datasheets for Datasets [83], where Gebru *et al.* in the context of documenting a dataset composition regarding the contained "data, content that, if viewed directly, might be offensive, insulting, threatening, or might otherwise cause anxiety". Since we ultimately aim to detect immoral concepts within images and, in turn, detect inappropriate content in images—images displaying content or actions in conflict with our social norms—we will mostly refer to [83] this definition and summarize under the term inappropriateness in the following, instead of immoral content.

Note that moral inappropriateness is a concept that is based on social norms, and people have diverse sentiments. Furthermore, note that in the present study, we distinguish inappropriate and appropriate content based on the implicit knowledge contained in CLIP steered with selected data representing various immoral as well as moral concepts. Therefore, the investigated 'inappropriateness' may primarily surface from the group of people who have generated the selected data and the annotators and the pre-trained model's retained knowledge.

# 6.2. The Socio-Moral Image Database (SMID)

Similar to the actions used in Chapter 4, we aim to find a compass by steering the encoded knowledge of a pre-trained model, here CLIP [205], with visual stimuli. We show that with the "knowledge" of the pre-trained model on inappropriate concepts, we are able to further steer the model towards distinguishing between (morally) inappropriate image concepts and morally appropriate ones.

To this end, we propose to use the Socio-Moral Image Database (SMID) [55]. This dataset will not only be used to steer CLIP but also to evaluate the classifier's performance in the following sections. The SMID dataset contains 2,941 images covering both morally positive and negative poles (962 negative images and 712 positive images) over several content dimensions, including objects, symbols as well as actions. Stimuli span the entire moral spectrum ranging from positive to negative, cf. Fig. 6.1. In total, over 50 concepts





(a) SMID data distribution.



(b) ResNet50 pre-trained on

ImageNet1k.



PC1

50

Figure 6.1.: The SMID dataset. (a) Rating < 2.5 are samples showing possible inappropriate concepts and > 3.5 counterexamples. (b-c) PCA visualization of SMID feature space using different pre-trained models. Coloring of data samples indicates the rating of the image's content. The scale corresponds to (a). (Best viewed in color)

are included, with negative ones such as *Harm, Inequality, Degradation, Discrimination, and Exploitation*. The complete list is provided in Tab. 2 of [55].

The images were collected in a multi-step process and annotated by 2,716 annotators. Crone *et al.* [55] suggested to divide the data into *good* (mean rating > 3.5), *bad* (mean rating < 2.5), and neutral (rest) images. According to this division we considered a rating < 2.5 as (morally) inappropriate, and rating > 3.5 as counterexamples. In the following experiments, 10-fold cross-validated results are reported.

# 6.3. Inappropriate Content Detection from the Implicit Knowledge of Pre-trained Vision Models

The inappropriateness classifier of our approach (Fig. 6.2) utilizes the already encoded "knowledge" about (morally) inappropriateness of a PM.

In the case of a typical CNN model, here, a ResNet50 model pre-trained on the ImageNet dataset, we probe this knowledge by training a classification head on top of the extracted representations. In the case of CLIP, we use natural language prompting to access the encoded information. Our prompts have the form "This image is about something *<label>*.", helping to specify that the text is actually about the image's content. To map the labels of the SMID dataset to natural language sentences, we used the following prompts following Crone *et al.* [55]: *bad/good behavior, blameworthy/praiseworthy, positive/negative*, and



Figure 6.2.: Few-shot inappropriateness classifier. In order to utilize the implicit knowledge of the large pre-trained models, prompt-tuning steers CLIP to classify inappropriate image content. (Best viewed in color)

*moral/immoral*. The *positive* and *negative* labels resulted in the best zero-shot performance. Images are encoded via the pre-trained visual encoder, similar to the ResNet50 model. However, instead of training a linear classifier to obtain class predictions as in these models, we now operate on the similarity of samples (the cosine similarity) in the representation space:

$$\cos(\boldsymbol{x}, \boldsymbol{z}) = \frac{E_{visual}(\boldsymbol{x}) \cdot E_{text}(\boldsymbol{z})}{||E_{visual}(\boldsymbol{x})|| \, ||E_{text}(\boldsymbol{z})||} , \qquad (6.1)$$

where  $E_{visual}$  and  $E_{text}$  are the visual and text encoders,  $\boldsymbol{x}$  is an image sample and  $\boldsymbol{z}$  a prompt.

**Steering CLIP to Infer Inappropriate Content via Prompt-tuning.** The manual handwritten prompts may not be the best way to query the model. Consequently, we used prompt-tuning [99, 156, 201] to learn continuous optimal prompts. Prompt-tuning optimizes the prompts by searching for the optimal text embeddings for a given class label. Several variations employ prompt-tuning: Prefix-tuning, for example, learns a prefix to add to a sample's embedding [201] on every model layer. Lester *et al.* [156] created new (prompt) embeddings only once by pre-pending a small vector to the original input embedding for all downstream examples. Hambardzumyan *et al.* [99] updated both the input and final embeddings once. In contrast, we propose to learn the entire final sentence embedding once, obtaining one sentence embedding,  $z_{emb}$ , for each class label y. In turn, the distinction between inappropriate and other images is defined as an optimization task using gradient descent as follows:

$$\mathbf{\hat{z}}_{emb} = \arg \max_{\mathbf{z}_{emb}} \{ L(\mathbf{z}_{emb}) \} , \qquad (6.2)$$



Figure 6.3.: Soft-prompt tuning on vision-language representation space. The squared data samples visualize the initial prompt's locations and cross the learned prompts. The nearest image samples from the SMID dataset are displayed to illustrate each optimized prompt on the right. (Best viewed in color)

where

$$L(\mathbf{z}_{emb}) = -\frac{1}{|\mathbf{X}|} \sum_{\mathbf{x} \in \mathbb{X}} y \, \log(\hat{y}) \,, \quad \text{with } \hat{y} = \operatorname{softmax}(\cos(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{z}_{emb})) \,. \tag{6.3}$$

Here, the parameters  $\boldsymbol{\theta}$  of  $E_{visual}$  and  $E_{text}$  are not updated. The initial prompts  $\boldsymbol{Z}$  are only propagated through  $E_{text}$  once and the resulting embeddings  $\boldsymbol{z}_{emb} \in \boldsymbol{Z}_{emb}$  are optimized. Furthermore, y is the class label, and  $\boldsymbol{X}$  a batch in the stochastic gradient descent optimization. Our prompt-tuning approach is summarized visually in Fig. 6.2. Furthermore, Fig. 6.3 shows exemplary nearest image neighbors of the learned prompts. The image on the right side clearly portrays possible inappropriate content. In contrast, the image on the left side displays a positive scene as a counterexample.

# 6.4. Empirical Results

Let us now move on to presenting and evaluating different models, including our CLIPbased approach, for the task at hand, i.e., inferring moral concepts and, in turn, classifying inappropriate image content.

#### 6.4.1. Deep Learning Baselines

As baselines, we fine-tuned two standard pre-trained CV models (PVMs) to investigate how well deep neural networks can identify inappropriate content. Similar to Gandhi

Architecture	Pre-training dataset	Accuracy (%)	Precision	Recall	F1-Score
ResNet50	ImageNet1k	$78.36 \pm 1.76$	$0.75\pm0.05$	$0.74\pm0.09$	$0.76\pm0.02$
		$80.81 \pm 2.95$	$0.75\pm0.02$	$0.81\pm0.02$	$0.80\pm0.03$
	ImageNet21k	$82.11 \pm 1.94$	$0.78\pm0.02$	$0.80\pm0.05$	$0.78\pm0.04$
		$84.99 \pm 1.95$	$0.82\pm0.01$	$0.85\pm0.06$	$0.82\pm0.04$
	WebImageText	$\circ 90.57 \pm 1.82$	$\circ 0.91 \pm 0.03$	$\circ 0.89 \pm 0.01$	$\circ 0.88 \pm 0.03$
ViT-B/32	WebImageText	$94.52 \pm 2.10$	$0.94\pm0.04$	$0.91\pm0.02$	$0.92\pm0.01$
ViT-B/16	WebImageText	$\bullet 96.30 \pm 1.09$	$\bullet 0.95 \pm 0.02$	$ullet 0.97 \pm 0.01$	$\bullet 0.97 \pm 0.02$

Table 6.1.: Performances of pre-trained models ResNet50 and ViT-B. The ResNet50 is pre-trained on ImageNet1k, ImageNet21k [62] and the WebTextImage dataset [205]. The ViT is pre-trained on the WebTextImage dataset. On the ImageNet datasets, we applied linear probing (top) and fine-tuning (bottom), and on the WebImageText-based models, soft-prompt tuning. The overall best results are highlighted **bold** with the • marker and best on the ResNet50 architecture with ∘ markers. Mean values and standard deviations are reported.

*et al.* [80], we used the ResNet50 architecture [102], pre-trained on ImageNet datasets [62]. Fig. 6.1b shows a PCA dimension reduction of the embedded representations of the pre-trained model, i.e., before being trained on the SMID dataset. Based on this dimension reduction, it is unclear if the ImageNet1k pre-trained ResNet50 variant is able to infer inappropriate image content reliably. Furthermore, Tab. 6.1 shows the performance of both the fine-tuned model (training all model parameters) and a model with only one linear probing layer. In our work, the probing layer refers to adding one final classification layer to the model. The table shows inconclusive results: even if the performance increases when a larger dataset (ImageNet21k) is used. After fine-tuning the whole model, recall increases; precision, however, is still comparatively low. Specifically, the resulting low precision and low recall of the linear probed ImagNet1k-based models show problems classifying truly inappropriate images as well as distinguishing between truly non-inappropriate and inappropriate images. We will use these models as baselines to investigate if more advanced PMs (trained on larger unfiltered datasets) carry information about potential inappropriate image content.

#### 6.4.2. Zero-shot Capabilities of CLIP to Infer Inappropriate Content

To investigate if CLIP's contrastive pre-training step contains image-text pairs that equip the model with a notion of inappropriate concepts, we again start off by illustrating the embedding space of the SMID images. Fig. 6.1c shows the PCA on embeddings of



Figure 6.4.: Performance of pre-trained models ResNet50 and ViT-B. ResNet50 is pretrained on ImageNet1k, ImageNet21k [62] and the WebTextImage dataset [205]. ViT is pre-trained on the WebTextImage dataset. On the ImageNet datasets, we applied linear probing (top), and on the WebImageText-based models used soft-prompt tuning. Tuning was performed on different sizes of the SMID training set where 100% corresponds to 1,506 images. (Best viewed in color)

CLIP's VIT-B/16 model pre-trained on WebImageText via Contrastive Language-Image Pre-training [205]. As one can see, ViT can indeed distinguish inappropriate content and corresponding counterexamples without being explicitly trained to do so, encoding task-specific knowledge. This observation confirms our assumption that due to the natural language supervision, CLIP implicitly acquired knowledge about what a human could depending on the context—perceive as inappropriate content.

Fig. 6.4 (0%, prompt-tuning) shows that this approach already performs on par with the ImageNet-based PMs fine-tuned on SMID (100%, linear probing). However, the zero-shot approach can classify true-negative samples well but performs not so well on classifying positives. This observation suggests that both prompts, at least the one corresponding to the positive class label, are not optimal.

#### 6.4.3. Few-shot Capabilities of CLIP to Infer Inappropriate Content

Fig. 6.4 also shows an evaluation of CLIP using the soft prompts (prompt-tuning). We can see that a small portion of the training data (e.g., 4%, 60 images) already leads to

an increase in the vision transformer's (ViT-B) performance to over 90%. In general, the ViT-B outperforms the pre-trained ResNet50 models. Furthermore, ViT-B/16 outperforms the ViT-B/32, indicating that not only the dataset's size is important but also the capacity of the model (ViT-B/16 has a higher hidden-state resolution than the ViT-B/32). Training ViT with the full training set results in  $96.30\% \pm 1.09$  (cf. Tab. 6.1) accuracy.

Overall, one can see that steering CLIP towards inferring potentially inappropriate concepts in images requires only a little additional data. In contrast to other pre-trained models, it provides a reliable method to detect inappropriate images.

## 6.5. Discussion

We showed that self-supervised vision models guided by natural language encode humanlike moral biases. Specifically, we argued that CLIP retains the required "knowledge" about what a human would consider immoral and offending during its pre-training phase. In turn, it requires only a few shot stimuli, i.e., minimal human guidance, to steer the pre-trained model to identify inappropriate material automatically. In the next chapter, we will investigate the natural question of whether the presented approach can be utilized to assist humans in reflecting on inappropriate content, namely the documentation of vision datasets. To this end, we will utilize not only the detection but also the description of immoral content generated by another large-scale PVLM.



# 7. Can Machines Help Us Answer Question 16 in Datasheets and Thus Reflect on Inappropriate Content?

Transfer learning from models that have been pre-trained on huge datasets has become standard practice in many computer vision and natural language processing tasks and applications. While approaches like semi-supervised sequence learning [57] and datasets such as ImageNet [62]—especially the ImageNet-ILSVRC-2012 dataset with 1.2 million images—established pre-training approaches, the training data size increased rapidly to billions of training examples [38, 120], steadily improving the capabilities of deep models.

However, in all areas, the training data in the form of large and undercurated, internetbased datasets is problematic involving, e.g., stereotypical and derogatory associations [25, 83]. Along this line, Gebru et al. [83] described dominant and hegemonic views, which further harm marginalized populations, urging researchers and dataset creators to invest significant resources towards dataset curation and documentation. Consequently, the creation of datasheets became common practice when novel datasets such as [64] were introduced. However, the documentation of Desai et al. [64] shows that careful manual documentation is difficult, if not even unfeasible, due to the immense size of current datasets: 'We manually checked 50K [out of 12M] random images in RedCaps and found one image containing nudity (exposed buttocks; no identifiable face)'. Also, in the process of creating a datasheet for the BookCorpus, Bandy and Vincent [22] stated that further research is necessary to explore the detection of potential inappropriate concepts in text data. Birhane and Prabhu [29] manually checked for and found misogynistic and pornographic images in several common CV datasets. However, misogynistic images and pornographic content are only part of the broader concept of inappropriate content. It remains challenging to identify concepts such as general offensiveness in images, including abusive, indecent, obscene, or menacing content.

To make a step towards meeting the challenge, in the last chapter, we introduced an approach utilizing the implicit knowledge of self-supervised pre-trained models. Next, we will extend this approach and propose a semi-automatic method, called Q16, to additionally



Figure 7.1.: Range of identified inappropriate concepts illustrated using ImageNet (green). The other colors refer to different data-subsets: a selection of all images displaying persons (dark gray), potentially inappropriate images identified by our approach (red), and human-validated inappropriate (misogynistic) images identified in the study of [29] (blue). The detected images in our approach partly overlap with the one in blue. Sizes are only illustrative, and actual numbers are given in the legend (right). Due to their apparent offensive content, we blurred the images. (Best viewed in color)

document inappropriate image content. We use CLIP [205] and the caption generation model MAGMA [71] and show that PMs themselves can be used to fix the associated risks. More precisely, in the Q16 setup, prompt-tuning steers CLIP by (im-)moral concepts to detect inappropriateness in images. Additionally, Q16 employs the recent autoregressive caption generation model MAGMA [71] to provide accessible documentation. Thus, Q16 assists dataset documentation and curation by answering Question 16 [83], which also explains its name: *Does the dataset contain data that, if viewed directly, might be offensive, insulting, threatening, or might otherwise cause anxiety*?

We illustrate Q16 on the popular ImageNet-ILSVRC-2012 [62] and OpenImages [149] dataset and show that large computer vision datasets contain additional inappropriate content, which previous documentations, such as [29], had not detected, cf. Fig. 7.1. In contrast to images identified in previous approaches, e.g., images showing nudity and misogynistic images (blue), Q16 detects a larger and broader range of potential inappropriate images (red). These images show violence, misogyny, and otherwise offensive material. Importantly, this includes images portraying persons (dark gray) as well as objects, symbols, and text.



#### 7.1. Dataset Curation and Documentation

Large-scale models require a tremendous amount of training data. The most recent and successful models, such as GPT-3 [38], CLIP [205], DALL-E [207] and other similar models, are trained on data scraped from the web, e.g. using CommonCrawl. The information they acquire from this data is largely uncontrolled. However, even ImageNet [62], which was released in 2012 and remains one of the most popular datasets in the computer vision domain to this day [37, 261], contains questionable content [29]. The entailed issues have been discussed for language models, for instance, models producing stereotypical and derogatory content [25], and for vision models respectively, CV datasets highlighting, e.g., gender and racial biases [63, 152, 252, 275].

Consequently, Gebru *et al.* [83] urged the creation of datasheets accompanying the introduction of novel datasets, including a variety of information on the dataset to increase transparency and accountability within the ML community, and most importantly, help researchers and practitioners to select more appropriate datasets for their tasks. The documentation and curation of datasets have become a very active research area, and along with it, the detection of inappropriate material contained in datasets and reflected by deep models. However, recall from Sec. 2.4.3 that most of the research on automatic methods focuses solely on text.

With the present study, we aim to push the development of methods for the CV domain.

## 7.2. The Q16 Pipeline for Datasheets

Let us now start to introduce our semi-automatic method to document inappropriate image content. Fig 7.2 present the two-step semi-automated documentation. Notably, both steps include human interaction. First, CLIP and the learned prompts from the previous chapter are used to detect inappropriate images within the dataset. Detection is conservative, aiming to identify all potentially inappropriate content. Accordingly, the subsets are of considerable size, e.g., 40K in the case of ImageNet1k. Therefore, the second step generates automatic image descriptions to assist the dataset creators in describing and validating the identified content. The final documentation of Q16 includes the ratio of identified images, the total amount of samples, and a summary of the identified concepts. To overview the contained concepts in an easily accessible way, we generate word clouds based on two properties: dataset annotation and generated description.

Using our prompt-tuning approach, the pre-selection by CLIP can, in principle, extract possible inappropriate images automatically that can then be used for dataset documentation. However, we have to be a bit more careful since inappropriateness is subjective to



Figure 7.2.: Overview of the Q16 pipeline, a two-step dataset documentation approach. First, a subset with potentially inappropriate content is identified. Secondly, these images are documented by, if available, image annotations and automatically generated image descriptions. Both steps are designed for human interaction. (Best viewed in color)

the user—e.g., researchers and practitioners selecting the dataset for their tasks—and, importantly, to the task at hand. In our case, the steered model may primarily mirror the moral compass and social expectations of the 2,716 annotators. Therefore, it is required that humans and machines interact with each other, and the user can select the images based on their given settings and requirements. Hence, we do not advise removing specific images but investigating the range of examples and inappropriate content selected by the model and thereby documenting the dataset. In the following, we present our approach to assist data creators not only in identifying but also describing the identified potential inappropriate content.

#### 7.2.1. Answering Datasheet Question 16

Does the dataset contain data that, if viewed directly, might be offensive, insulting, threatening, or might otherwise cause anxiety?

As intended by the original datasheets paper [83], dataset creators should start describing the curation process concerning this question. Whereas our approach could also be used for curation, we focus solely on documenting the final dataset content to mitigate unwanted societal biases in ML models and help users select appropriate datasets for their chosen tasks. The dataset documentation should contain the total amount of images and the ratio of identified, potentially inappropriate images. Since the process of creating a datasheet is not intended to be automated [83]—however, the quality of


current datasheets [64] indicate that a semi-automated method is unavoidable—, the resulting subset should be manually validated and described by the dataset's creators. Our approach aims to reduce impractical human labor while encouraging creators to reflect on the process carefully.

#### 7.2.2. Automatic Caption Generation

In order to categorize and thus describe the identified content, dataset annotations can be used if they are available. However, these annotations often may not describe the complete image content, especially in the case of natural images. Therefore, we utilize the automatic generation of image descriptions, cf. Fig. 7.2 (right). To this end, we propose to generate text using a caption-generation model. Specifically, we used MAGMA (Multimodal Augmentation of Generative Models) [71]. MAGMA is a recent text generation model based on multimodal few-shot learners [268]. It uses both the CLIP and GPT-J [276] models and adds pre-training and fine-tuning steps on several datasets to generate image captions from image-text pairs. These captions are especially beneficial because they include the encyclopedic knowledge of GPT-J and, as such, knowledge of socio-moral norms (similar to the one we obtain from CLIP). Further, the multimodal input enables one to guide the resulting textual description. Since we aim to generate "neutral" image descriptions, we use the prompt *<A picture of>* and add the output of multiple generations to the image description. To sample from the model, we applied top-k filtering. In order to acquire greater variety in the descriptions, we used different temperature values.

#### 7.2.3. Word Cloud Generation

Actually, Question 16 asks the dataset curator to be familiar with a broad range of inappropriate concepts. Whereas our Q16 approach helps reduce the number of inappropriate images to be checked and, in turn, human labor, even the validation of the reduced set may still require a lot of manual effort. To provide a concise overview, we propose to compute word clouds to summarize the complex captions generated. We present the identified, potentially inappropriate content within the dataset using three different kinds of word clouds from dataset annotations and generated textual image descriptions. All word clouds highlight words or bi-grams based on their frequency and rank.

The first word cloud requires existing dataset annotations, e.g., class labels, and provides first insights of identified concepts and could highlight sensible labels. The word cloud visualizes the information by highlighting the most-frequent annotations. However, note that dataset creators should also pay attention to infrequent occurrences indicating deviating concepts compared to other examples from, e.g., the same class. Many images with the same annotation could indicate a general negative association.

Following the same procedure, the second word cloud describes the identified set of images using the generated text and thus independent of the dataset annotations. Therefore, this word cloud potentially describes identified concepts not captured by the first word cloud.

For the third word cloud, we use a chi-squared weighting of the word/bi-gram frequencies to illustrate differences between the identified inappropriate image set and the remaining images; common text descriptions occurring in both sets are removed. Each word *i* is assigned the following weight:

$$weight_i = \frac{(observed_i - expected_i)^2}{expected_i} , \qquad (7.1)$$

where  $observed_i$  is the observed frequency of word *i* in the inappropriate subset and  $expected_i$  the expected value, i.e., the observed word frequency describing the dataset's remaining samples. This word cloud highlights the conspicuous descriptions that can be traced back to the corresponding images.

Finally, we would like to note that our pipeline also produces several statistics, such as exact word frequencies and traceable image descriptions, that we do not include directly in the datasheet. The dataset creators can provide this additional information as a supplement next to the identified image IDs.

# 7.3. Answering Datasheet Question 16 for Large-scale Datasets

Now we have everything together to provide an exemplary datasheet documentation, here for the CV datasets ImageNet [62] and OpenImages [149]. To identify inappropriate content within the datasets, we used the public available ViT-B/16 variant of CLIP steered by SMID-based optimized prompts. We observed that shifting the negative threshold to a rating of 1.5 instead of 2.5 provides a conservative but reliable classifier; hence we determined the prompts with these corresponding few-shot examples. For the documentation process we utilized the ResNet50x16 MAGMA model and generated 10 captions (k = 5using a temperature of  $\tau = 0.1$  and k = 5 using  $\tau = 0.4$ ) for each images. Additionally to the following documentations, we provide Python notebooks with the corresponding images along with the classifier in our public repository<sup>1</sup>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>https://github.com/ml-research/Q16



 (a) Most-frequent image annotations.

(b) Most-frequent image descriptions. (c) Weighted image descriptions.

Figure 7.3.: Word clouds documenting the potentially inappropriate image content of the ImageNet1k dataset. Image annotations are contained within the dataset. Image descriptions are automatically generated. Word size is proportional to the word counts and rank in the generated captions corresponding to the inappropriate image set. (Best viewed in color)

#### 7.3.1. ImageNet

We start with one of the most known CV datasets, ImageNet1k (ImageNet-ILSVRC2012). Additionally to the concise overview using word clouds (Fig. 7.3) we provide further detailed description (highlighting the class labels) on the identified inappropriate concepts, and blurred examples for illustration (Fig. 7.4). Due to the complexity of inappropriate context, we separate the identified content into potentially inappropriate objects, symbols, and actions.

**Objects.** The ImageNet1k dataset, also known as ImageNet-ILSVRC-2012, formed the basis of task-1 of the ImageNet Large Scale Visual Recognition Challenge. Hence, all images (1,331,167) display animals or objects. To illustrate potential missing information in the dataset's annotations, we restricted ourselves not to include the hierarchical information contained in the synsets, cf. the first word cloud in Fig. 7.3a.

Therefore, it is not surprising that the largest portion of the potential inappropriate content concerns negative associated objects and animals. In total, 40,501 images were identified by the classifier, where the objects "gasmask" (797 images), "guillotine" (783), and "revolver" (725) are the top-3 classes. However, whereas most people would assign these objects as morally questionable and offensive, they may not be treated as inappropriate when training a general object classifier. The same applies to the animal-classes tick (554) and spider (397).



Figure 7.4.: Exemplary images with inappropriate content from the pre-selection of our proposed method. The images visualize the range of concepts (objects, symbols, actions) detected. Due to their apparent offensive content, we blurred the images. Their content can be inferred from the main text. (Best viewed in color)

To detect more suspicious, inappropriate content, it may be more applicable to investigate classes with only a small portion of possible inappropriate images. Next to injured ("king penguin") and aggressive animals (e.g. "pembroke"), our proposed classifier detects caged (e.g. "great pyrenees", "cock") and dead animals (e.g. "squirrel monkey", "african elephant"). Additionally, objects in inappropriate, possible offensive scenes, like a bathtub tainted with blood ("tub") or a person murdered with a screwdriver ("screwdriver") are extracted, cf. also Fig. 7.4.

**Symbols.** Both the second (*person, woman, man*) and the third word cloud (*person wearing*) highlight that, in many cases, persons are subject to the inappropriate concepts identified. In the corresponding images, one is able to identify offensive symbols and text on objects: several National Socialist symbols especially swastika (e.g. "mailbag", "military uniform"), persons in Ku-Klux-Klan uniform (e.g. "drum"), insults by e.g. showing the middle finger (e.g. "miniature pinscher", "lotion"), cf. first row of Fig. 7.4. Furthermore, we observed the occurrence of offensive text such as "child porn" ("file") and "bush=i\*\*\*t f\*\*\* off USA" ("pay-phone").

**Actions.** The third word cloud further documents the identified concepts. Words like *blood, torture, execution* show that in addition to objects and symbols, our classifier

interprets scenes in images and hence identifies offensive actions shown in images. Scenes such as burning buildings (e.g. "church") and catastrophic events (e.g. "airliner", "trailer truck") are identified. More importantly, inappropriate scenes with humans involved are extracted, such as comatose persons (e.g. "apple", "brassiere", "tub"), persons involved in an accident (e.g. "mountain bike"), the act of hunting animals (e.g. "African elephant", "impala"), a terrifying person hiding under a children's crib ("crib"), scenes showing weapons or tools used to harm, torture and kill animals (e.g. "hamster") and people (e.g. "hatchet", "screwdriver", "ballpoint", "tub").

Furthermore, derogative scenes portraying men and women wearing muzzles, masks, and plastic bags, clearly misogynistic images, e.g., harmed women wearing an abaya, but also general nudity with exposed genitals (e.g. "bookshop", "bikini", "swimming trunks") and clearly derogative nudity (e.g. "plastic bag") are automatically selected by our proposed method. Note that multiple misogynistic images, e.g., the image showing a harmed woman wearing an abaya, were not identified by the human hand surveyed image selection of Birhane and Prabhu [29]. Therefore, we strongly advocate utilizing the implicit knowledge of large-scale state-of-the-art models in a human-in-the-loop curation process to not only partly automatize the process but also reduce the susceptibility to errors.

#### 7.3.2. OpenImages

Our next exemplary documentation is based on the dataset OpenImages [149]. Its first version [145] was released in 2016, and the newest version 6 in 2020. The dataset contains 1.9M images with either single or multiple objects labeled, resulting in 59.9M image-level labels spanning 19,957 classes and 16M bounding boxes for 600 object classes. In contrast to the ImageNet documentation, we only provide the intended concise overview for Datasheet's Question 16. Thus refrain from showing exemplary images. However, after describing the content using the word clouds, we want to point out one extremely disturbing example.

We documented the training set of OpenImagesV6 (1,743,042 images) and identified a potentially inappropriate set of 43,395 images. Fig. 7.5 shows our computed word clouds. The first word cloud (Fig. 7.5a) shows that most identified images portray persons with labels like "human head", "human face", or "human body", showing both men and women. The second word cloud (Fig. 7.5b) reflects this observation but additionally highlights the portrayal of, e.g., guns. Further, it points out that posters are displayed. We observed that often the corresponding images show covers of pornographic material.

The third word cloud reveals more interesting concepts (Fig. 7.5c). We can again observe the descriptions *cartoon, poster* referring to potential disturbing art, but also



 (a) Most-frequent image annotations. (b) Most-frequent image descriptions. (c) Weighted image descriptions.

Figure 7.5.: Word clouds documenting the potentially inappropriate image content of the OpenImagesV6 dataset. Image annotations are contained within the dataset. Image descriptions are automatically generated. Word size is proportional to the word counts and rank in the generated captions corresponding to the inappropriate image set. (Best viewed in color)

graffiti with inappropriate text. Furthermore, the description *gun* is further highlighted. Human skulls and skeletons are displayed as well as dead and harmed animals (*dead mouse, dead bird*). Importantly, the descriptions *bloody face, blood, wound* refer to the concept of harm. It is noteworthy that, as the descriptions *zombie* and *zombie mask* could suggest, the corresponding images sometimes show costumes and makeup; however, also often real scenes. This observation demonstrates that human validation is necessary.

**Dead bodies: Abu Ghraib Torture and Prisoner Abuse.** Whereas the kind of images described above need to be documented and could have an influence on users' opinion regarding the dataset selection, the generated description *gallows, execution, person lying, dead bodies* (cf. Fig. 7.5c) extremely disturbed us while checking the corresponding images. Especially, we want to highlight one image we found (ID: 30ec50721c384003.jpg, A looking at the picture could be disturbing). The image shows several scenes, also known as "Abu Ghraib torture and prisoner abuse", displaying members of the U.S. Army posing in front of dead bodies during the Iraq War. These scenes were classified as a series of human rights violations and war crimes. They show sexual abuse, torture, rape, sodomy, and the killing of Manadel al-Jamadi (clearly identifiable in the dataset's image). Note that this image is labeled ("person", "man", "clothing", "human face") and was annotated with bounding boxes, thus checked by human annotators. Besides documentation, our approach can also pre-flag such images as potentially inappropriate to validate them during annotation.





Figure 7.6.: Word cloud documenting the potentially inappropriate image content of the LAION-5B subset which contains text in English language. Provided alternative text is used as text description of the images. The word cloud displays the weighted image descriptions. Word size is proportional to the word counts and rank in descriptions corresponding to the inappropriate image set. (Best viewed in color)

#### 7.3.3. LAION-5B

Whereas the ImageNet and OpenImages datasets are still popular benchmark datasets, the term large-scale and the associated dimension constantly increased in the last years. Most recent pre-trained models and advances rely on datasets containing hundreds of millions or even billions of image-text pairs, e.g., 400 million for CLIP [205] and 6.6 billion for BASIC [197]. However, none of these datasets are publicly available. Hence, studying full training, comparison of different model architectures, and progress in large-scale multi-modal learning becomes restricted to those institutions that were able to obtain their closed large-scale datasets. This issue includes restricted research on machine ethics. In order to democratize research on large-scale multi-modal models, we introduced LAION-5B [237], a dataset consisting of 5.85 billion image-text pairs. With this dataset, it is possible to successfully replicate foundational models such as CLIP and GLIDE [182] and develop novel public models such as the generative text-to-image Stable Diffusion [217].<sup>2</sup>



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>https://github.com/CompVis/stable-diffusion

However, LAION-5B, as an open large-scale dataset, provides not only a chance to make progress in careful studies of the trained models' capabilities and replication but also to investigate how uncurated large-scale datasets impact various model biases and under which circumstances their usage may result in undesired safety issues. To enable such research, we documented the potentially inappropriate data contained, which we will discuss in the following.

Since the dataset is scraped from Common Crawl—an archive of web crawled data—, one can clearly observe instances of sexually explicit, racist, abusive, or other discomforting or disturbing content contained in the dataset. Fig. 7.6 shows the most frequently identified inappropriate concepts following our Q16 procedure. In many cases, these images show humans (cf. concepts *human, people, man, woman*). Further, one central concept is pornographic content (e.g., *porn, bondage, kinky, bdsm*). Additionally, the most frequent present concepts are, among others, *weapons, violence, terror, murder, slavery, racism* and *hate*. Note that also content surrounding *halloween* (*costume, Halloween, zombie*) and art or media such as *movies, games* and *comics* are potentially tagged, depending on the displayed content. Further filtering depends highly on the use case and users' opinions.

We choose to include these samples for the usage of safety researchers and further dataset curation surrounding these sensitive topics. To address the existence of distressing content, we provide safety tags. During downstream training tasks, users may check the sample's boolean flags to determine whether or not the sample should be used. However, it is important to note that the safety tags are not perfect, especially keeping the complexity of these tasks and the diverse opinions of different cultures in mind. Therefore, we advocate using these tags responsibly, not relying on them to create a truly safe, "production-ready" subset after removing all potentially problematic samples. Finally, to demonstrate the value of this dataset and its annotation, we provide a web interface for exploration and subset creation using inappropriate data annotations.<sup>3</sup>

# 7.4. Discussion

Large datasets underlying much of current machine learning raise serious issues concerning inappropriate content. This calls for increased dataset documentation, e.g., using datasheets. They, among other topics, encourage to reflect on the composition of the datasets. So far, this documentation, however, is done manually and, therefore, can be tedious and error-prone, especially for large image datasets. After demonstrating that the MORALDIRECTION can be used to reduce toxic degeneration in PLMs, here again, we ask the arguably "circular" question of whether a machine can help us reflect on inappropriate

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>https://github.com/rom1504/clip-retrieval

content, answering Question 16 in Datasheets [83]. To this end, we provide a method to automatically detect and describe inappropriate image content to assist documentation of datasets. Such automation might tempt dataset creators to neglect manual validation. However, we strongly advise applying such methods in a human-in-the-loop setting as intended by Gebru *et al.* [83] and described in our demonstrations.

There are natural limitations that should be addressed in future work. First, we chose a binary classification to detect general inappropriate content, then described using a text-generation model. Thus, extending previous categories into more fine-grained concepts could further improve transparency and documentation. We strongly advocate applying our documentation along with other methods, e.g., detecting faces and pornographic content [29] in future work. Furthermore, while the SMID dataset with moral norms provides a good proxy for inappropriateness, developing novel datasets to drill down further on identifying inappropriateness and similar concepts would be very beneficial.

Moreover, whereas we evaluated our *inappropriateness classifier*, we did not evaluate our automatic generation of textual image descriptions summarizing the portrayed inappropriate concepts. Doing so provides an interesting avenue for future work. Moreover, to ensure broad descriptions, we executed multiple generation iterations. Also, fine-tuning a caption generation model could lead to further improvements. Likewise, Radford *et al.* [205] provided details about possible biases and other potential misuses of CLIP models, which could easily influence the detection as well as the description that we used. Generally, advances in bias-free models will also positively impact our introduced approach.

Finally, as discussed in the previous chapters, inappropriate (visual) concepts, especially offensiveness, like other social norms, do evolve constantly. This evolution makes it necessary to update the data, system, and documentation over time. Furthermore, an important avenue for future work is addressing what different groups of society, e.g., different cultures, would consider inappropriate. Here, we just relied on the ones averaged by the SMID dataset.

# 7.5. Final Thoughts on Pre-trained Models Reflecting Human-like Biases

This chapter closes the investigation on whether large-scale datasets and, in turn, pretrained models reflect human-like moral biases, especially our societal values. Importantly, the demonstration of their utilization to assist humans. Before moving to the final chapters of this thesis and the topic of interactive learning, let us recap the broader impact on society of pre-trained models and the conclusions so far.

Recent developments in AIs for NLP as well as CV, such as BERT, GPT-3, CLIP, and

DALL-E, have a broad impact on society (300+ applications building on the GPT-3 model [3]). Since these large-scale models require a large amount of data, they are trained on images and text scraped from the web (e.g., using Common Crawl [2]). Unfortunately, learning from undercurated data further induces possibly undesirable learned knowledge into the models. Specifically, large datasets underlying much of current machine learning raise severe issues concerning inappropriate content such as offensive, insulting, threatening, or discriminating material and their influence on corresponding AI systems. Depending on the task at hand, e.g., generative systems, this could lead to major issues, for instance, the generation of hateful or pornographic material, if the processes are uncontrolled. Fortunately, as shown in the studies so far, AIs may also reflect desirable knowledge and biases that emerge from information contained in data, including positive and negative poles such as inappropriate and immoral content. In particular, we investigated whether human-like moral norms and values surface in self-supervised AIs, here language models, as well as multimodal vision-language models.

The presented studies, including the approaches described in the previous chapters, e.g., MORALDIRECTION and Q16, provide a step towards helping us understand to which extent we can encode human-like moral norms into AIs. In turn, the models themselves can help mitigate the associated risks. To demonstrate this potential, we investigate the utilization of our introduced approaches on two critical human-centered AI tasks, namely preventing toxic degeneration and helping humans to reflect on inappropriate material and, in turn, assisting the dataset curation process. However, next to the alignment of AI systems with our societal norms and contracts, another major step toward human-centered AI is the ability to reason, which is closely related to explainable artificial intelligence. Therefore, in the final chapters of this thesis, we will elaborate on XAI and present its utilization in the learning process.

# Part IV.

# **Human-guided Machine Ethics**

# 8. Human-guided Learning

In recent years, AI methods, especially machine learning with various directions and algorithms [87, 124], have become more and more successful in a wide range of areas like computer vision, natural language processing, and robotics, among others. Consider, for instance, AlphaZero surpassing human-level performance in playing chess and Go. During its self-supervised—or in this case called self-play—training process, AlphaZero discovered a remarkable level of Go knowledge. This included not only fundamental elements of human Go knowledge but also non-standard strategies beyond the scope of traditional human Go knowledge [247], exemplifying the potential of these methods to discover strategies previously unknown even to experts of the domain.

However, as we have discussed earlier current AI systems could also adopt human-like biases [32, 41, 252] and tend to use them as shortcuts while solving tasks [20, 45, 151, 288]. Further, we showed that, yes, self-supervised models learn potentially undesired ("negative") biases but also desired ones such as human-like morals.

As we will elaborate in this chapter, these phenomena are a reflection of data characteristics. Careless utilization of the models' encoded representations, e.g., in downstream tasks, could lead to unwanted behavior. This behavior could be not only unwanted but also unpredictable in case the training distribution does not represent the true distribution. Geirhos *et al.* [85] summarize this unwanted phenomenon under the term shortcut learning, cf. Sec. 8.3. As the authors describe, is this not a novel insight in the domain of machine learning and is investigated under various terms such as covariate shift [28], anti-causal learning [230], dataset bias [267] and the "Clever Hans" behavior [151]. Consequently, human interventions, or in general, a collaboration of humans and machines during and after (pre-)training to examine and adapt machines' behavior, is essential to increase trust and alignment of the machine to human-like moral norms and, importantly, revise wrong behavior, cf. Sec. 8.1

Hence, in this chapter, we will demonstrate the role of explainable AI in machine ethics by showing that in a human-centered, explainable AI system, such "wrong behavior" can be discovered and even revised by intervening in the model's explanations. To this end, we first describe XAI. Then, we will elaborate on general shortcut learning and, in particular, clarify the difference between different causes, namely confounding factors and contained biases. Finally, we will introduce our eXplanatory Interactive Learning (XIL) framework to either prevent shortcut learning or even revise models suffering from Clever-Hans behavior. Based on those findings, in the next chapter, we will utilize interactive learning to tune PVLM and reinforce their commonsense, including their (moral) reasoning capabilities.

# 8.1. Trust Development During Human-guided Learning

However, before we introduce methodologies to explain current deep learning based black-box models and explanatory interactive learning approaches, let us investigate how interactive learning and explanations influence the trust of users in the learning process. Trust is the "firm belief in the reliability, truth, or ability of someone or something" [8]. Actually, trust lies at the foundation of major theories of interpersonal relationships in psychology [109, 249], and we argue that interaction and understandability are central to trust in learning machines. Surprisingly, the link between interacting, explaining, and building trust has been largely ignored by the machine learning literature. Existing approaches focus on passive learning only and do not consider the interaction between the user and the learner [39, 167, 213], whereas interactive learning frameworks such as active [240] and coactive learning [244] do not consider the issue of trust. In active learning, for instance, the model presents unlabeled instances to a user and, in exchange, obtains their label. This is completely opaque—the user is oblivious to the model's beliefs and reasons for predictions and how they change in time and cannot see the consequences of her instructions. In coactive learning, the user sees and corrects the system's prediction, if necessary, but the predictions are not explained to her. So, why should users trust models learned interactively?

#### 8.1.1. Measuring the Influence of Explanations

To investigate how explanations influence the trust of users in the learning process, we designed a questionnaire about a machine that learns a simple concept by querying labels (but *not* explanation corrections) to an annotator. The online questionnaire was administered to 106 participants of varying ages and backgrounds.

Specifically, we designed a toy binary classification problem of  $(3 \times 3)$  black-and-white images, inspired by the color dataset used in [219]. The subjects were told that an image is positive if the two top corners are white and negative otherwise. They were shown 30 images together with the classification of an AI model and a knowledgeable annotator. The learning of the model was simulated by increasing the model's classification accuracy from 50% over 70% to 100% after every ten images. Each participant was randomly assigned to

perform one of three experimental conditions with varying feedback from the model. In test condition 1 (**TC1**), the participant received feedback for each image in the form of the model's prediction and the label provided by a knowledgeable annotator. No explanations were shown. Test conditions 2 and 3 (**TC2**, **TC3**) were identical to TC1, meaning that at every stage *the same example, prediction, and feedback label* were shown, but now explanations were also provided. The explanations highlighted the two most relevant pixels in form of red dots. In TC2, the explanations converged to the correct rule—they highlight the two top corners—from the 6<sup>th</sup> image onwards. In TC3, the explanations converged to an incorrect rule—an image was classified as positive if the two top right pixels were white—from the 12<sup>th</sup> image onward. To assess the participant's trust in the model's skills, we used the Trust in Automation Questionnaire (TiA) [142]. After each learning process stage, the subjects were asked to rate (**Q1**) "I trust that the AI has learned the correct rule for classifying such images.". Lastly, having seen all images, subjects were asked to answer the full TiA.

#### 8.1.2. Details on Participant Recruitment and Study Procedure

The presented study is part of an extensive thesis work [107]. It was conducted as an online survey, the link of which was distributed via the social network Facebook and the forum of the student body of the department of computer science at TU Darmstadt. Due to the distribution on these channels, a wide range of people of different ages and different backgrounds was generated. Each participant completed only one of the three test conditions, with 33 participants in TC1, 36 participants in TC2, and 37 participants in TC3, totaling 106 participants overall.

The wording of the original TiA was modified by replacing "system" with "artificial intelligence (AI)".The response format to each question was a 5-point rating scale from strongly disagree to strongly agree.

#### 8.1.3. Statistical Analysis of the User Study

Samples with missing values were removed from the analysis, and for all tests, a significance level with alpha being 5% was used.

For all tests with the same sample/samples, the alpha level was corrected via the Bonferroni-Holm method. The corrected alpha level will be stated for every analysis. For testing the hypotheses, one multi-factorial analysis of variances (MANOVA) and several one-factorial ANOVAs were conducted. The ANOVA, as well as the MANOVA, requires normal distribution of data, independence of data as well as homogeneity of the variances. To test the latter, a Levene-Test was conducted before every ANOVA and the MANOVA.

Normal distribution was presumed due to the sample sizes, and as the samples were drawn randomly, the independence of data was also presumed. A significant result of an ANOVA / MANOVA means that at least two of the groups differ significantly with respect to the dependent variable, but it is not stated which groups differ. Therefore, if the carried out analyses of variances were significant, post-hoc tests were carried out to investigate which groups differed exactly. Post-hoc tests were selected in this study as the hypotheses did not point out which groups should differ, which is why every possible comparison had to be considered. For post-hoc testing, the Tukey-HSD-Test and the Pairwise-Test were performed. The TiA score of subjects being familiar with AI over the whole sample (all test conditions combined) was higher (mean = 2.82, std = .64) than the TiA score of subjects being unfamiliar with AI (mean = 2.51, std = .59). As the conducted Levene-Test  $(F(5,99) = 1.8, p = .12, \alpha = .05)$  was not significant, the homogeneity of variance assumption held. Therefore, the MANOVA was conducted with a significant result for the independent variable test condition ( $F(2, 99) = 10.10, p < .001, \alpha = .025$ ). The MANOVA was significant for the independent variable familiarity with AI (F(1, 99) = 7.12, p = .009, $\alpha = .025$ ). It was not significant for the interaction of the two independent variables  $(F(2, 99) = .28, p = .75, \alpha = .025).$ 

#### 8.1.4. Users Care Strongly About Underlying Reasons of Models' Decisions

Fig. 8.1 summarizes the results, where (a) shows the total TiA score over TC1-TC3 and (b) the Q1 results for each test condition over the different stages of the learning process. As one can see, trust in AI varies between different variations of explanations. More precisely, the results indicate a slightly positive trust impact when providing correct explanations compared to no explanations. However, providing incorrect explanations results in a significant loss in the user's trust in the AI system.

Specifically, in the case of Fig. 8.1a, in order to determine which test conditions differed significantly in their TiA score, a pairwise test was conducted as a post-hoc test. The pairwise test showed significant differences between TC1 and TC3 (p = .0016,  $\alpha = .05$ ) as well as between TC2 and TC3 (p = .0003,  $\alpha = .05$ ).

For Fig. 8.1b (left) the conducted Levene-Test was not significant (F(2, 96) = .59, p = .56,  $\alpha = .05$ ). Therefore, an ANOVA was conducted afterwards and showed a significant result (F(2, 96) = 33.83, p < .001,  $\alpha = .0125$ ). Trust in the correct rule learning by the AI was significantly different between the blocks. The conducted Tukey-HSD test found a significant difference in trust into the correct rule learning only between stage 1 and 3 (p < .001,  $\alpha = .05$ ) and between stage 2 and 3 (p < .001,  $\alpha = .05$ ).

For Fig. 8.1b (middle) the Levene-Test was not significant (F(2, 104) = .28, p = .75,  $\alpha = .05$ ). The ANOVA was significant (F(2, 104) = 23.19, p < .001,  $\alpha = .0167$ ). Therefore,



Figure 8.1.: Results of the user study on trust development. (a) shows the total TiA Score over the three test conditions, and (b) shows in detail trust development (Q1) in correct rule learning after the three different learning stages of model accuracy (50%, 75%, 100%) for each test condition. Only statistically significant results are highlighted. The box plots' centerline represents the data's median, the box's interquartile distance between the first and third quartile, and the whiskers' minimum and maximum value, discarding outliers plotted individually above the whiskers. The number of asterisks indicate the P values: \* $P \le 0.05$ ,  $**P \le 0.01$ ,  $***P \le 0.001$ . (Best viewed in color)

a Tukey-HDS test was performed to investigate which blocks differed significantly. The test found only stage 1 and 3 (p < .001,  $\alpha = .05$ ) and stage 2 and 3 (p < .001,  $\alpha = .05$ ) to differ significantly with respect to trust in correct rule learning by the AI.

For Fig. 8.1b (right) the conducted Levene-Test was not significant (F(2, 105) = 1.32, p = .27,  $\alpha = .05$ ). The afterwards conducted ANOVA was also not significant (F(2, 105) = 1.62, p = .20,  $\alpha = .05$ ). Therefore, there was no significant difference in trust into correct rule learning by the AI in TC3, and no post-hoc test was performed.

Summarized, these results confirm previous findings: without explanations, people trust highly accurate machines, but the trust drops when wrong behavior is witnessed [109]. Users expect machines and their explanations to be correct. Indeed, explanations may increase the trust in earlier iterations at lower predictive performances if they are correct. However, people do not forgive wrong explanations if the predictions are correct. Thus, users really care about the "right for the wrong reasons" case. Taking all our empirical results together, people care about shortcut learning, also known as "Clever Hans"-like moments (cf. Sec. 8.3), in machine learning. Next we will demonstrate that XIL can eliminate them, and XIL may even improve the model's predictive performance.

# 8.2. Explainable AI (XAI)

Trusting a machine learning model or developing trust in machines become more crucial as ML systems become more present in our daily lives and high-stakes environments, such as for disease detection. With these developments, it becomes more and more necessary for humans to rely on such machines. However, deep neural networks—considered state-of-the-art models for many tasks—in particular, show an inherent lack of transparency regarding the underlying decision process for their predictions. Consequently, explainable AI was introduced to address this lack of transparency [17, 24].

XAI methods, in general, are used to evaluate the reasons for a (black-box) model's decision (e.g., prediction) by presenting the model's explanation in a hopefully humanunderstandable way. Providing greater insight into the models' reasons has already been shown to be crucial for discovering potential flaws or biases in medical domains [43, 61]. These led the European Union to focus on human-centric ("trustworthy and ethical artificial intelligence") AI approaches [74]. Consequently, it passed regulations such as "the right [...] to obtain an explanation of the decision reached" and "Automated decision-making [..] based on special categories [such as racial or ethnic origin] of personal data should be allowed only under specific conditions." [73].

Current methods can be divided into various categories based on characteristics [284], e.g., their level of intrinsicality or if they are based on back-propagation computations. Across the spectrum of XAI approaches, from backpropagation-based [14, 256], to model distillation [213], or prototype-based [159] methods, very often an explanation is created by highlighting or otherwise relating direct input elements to the model's prediction, thus visualizing an explanation at the level of the input space. Additionally, several studies have investigated methods that produce explanations other than these input-modality explanations, such as multi-modal explanations [115, 206, 281], including visual and logic rule explanations [11, 202]. Liu *et al.*, Mascharka *et al.* [164, 170] investigate methods for creating more interactive explanations. Some recent work has also focused on creating concept-based explanations [88, 135, 293]. However, none of the above studies investigate explanations as a means of intervening in the model.

Whereas explainable interactive learning can accommodate various XAI methods, in our implementations, we apply the post-hoc XAI methods LIME [213] and GRAD-CAM [238], both described in more detail next.

## 8.2.1. Post-hoc Interpretability

One approach to explain models' decisions is to produce them post-hoc, i.e., with already trained models. Their main advantage, especially in the context of large-scale pre-trained models, is that an already trained, well-established neural network decision can be explained without sacrificing accuracy.

Most post-hoc explainers are local approaches. Contrary to global approaches, which aim to explain the model by converting it *as a whole* to a more interpretable format [39],[23], local explainers focus on the arguably more approachable task of explaining *individual predictions* [167]. Since explainable interactive learning can accommodate any local explainer, in the following studies, we used either LIME [213] or GRAD-CAM [238]. Atanasova *et al.*, Belinkov and Glass [17, 24] provide overviews of this fast-developing field in the NLP domain and Adebayo *et al.*, Das and Rad [10, 58] for the CV domain, including the approaches applied in this work.

### 8.2.2. LIME: Explanation by Simplification

The idea of LIME (Local Interpretable Model-agnostic Explanations) is simple: even though a classifier may rely on many uninterpretable features, its decision surface around any given instance can be locally approximated by a simple, interpretable *local model*. In LIME, the local model is defined in terms of simple features encoding the presence or absence of *basic components*, such as words in a document or objects in a picture. While not all problems admit explanations in terms of elementary components, many of them do [213]; in this case, LIME assumes these to be provided in advance. An explanation can be readily extracted from such a model by reading off the contributions of the various components to the target prediction and translating them into an interpretable visual artifact. For instance, in document classification, one may highlight the words that support (or contradict) the predicted class.

# 8.2.3. GRAD-CAM: a Class Activation Map Approach

GRAD-CAMS are a generalization of Class Activation Maps, introduced by [292], and take advantage of the facts that, firstly, deeper layers of a CNN capture higher-level visual constructs and, secondly, that convolutional features retain spatial information. As such, the last convolutional layer represents a trade-off between high visual representation and spatial information. Specifically, a GRAD-CAM is computed by forward passing an image through the network, applying a backpropagation of a one-hot encoding vector that specifies the class label of interest up to the last convolutional layer. The resulting gradients

of each channel are global average pooled, multiplied with the corresponding feature maps, summed, and finally passed through a ReLU activation function. In this way, the final feature maps of the convolutional feature extractor are weighted by the importance of these features. The resulting two-dimensional heatmap can finally be interpolated to the original input size for visualization. In case a 3D convolutional network is used to classify hyperspectral data, the resulting heatmap is three-dimensional, also showing activations along the spectral dimension of the data.

Most recently, Chefer *et al.* [46] introduced a similar approach applicable to transformer architectures across all modalities and different attention modules.

### 8.3. Shortcut Learning

Via such *explainer* methods proposed by XAI research, recent works have revealed that DNNs can show unwanted behavior due to spurious correlations in the data [85, 151]. Whereas, Lapuschkin *et al.* [151] illustrate the phenomena of "Clever-Hans" behavior—models making use of confounders—, Geirhos *et al.* [85] introduce the more general term, shortcut learning, to also describe, next to datasets' confounders and other reasons, the exploitation of dataset biases.

While some data characteristics causing "shortcuts" are fairly easy to recognize, in many cases, deep learning and, in turn also, shortcut learning draw on high-frequency patterns that are imperceptible for humans, as we will see in Sec. 8.6. Even if [38, 205] argue that large-scale datasets are sufficient to sample the diverse world that we live in, Geirhos *et al.* [85] describe that "systematic biases are still present even in 'Big Data' with large volume and variety, and consequently even large real-world datasets usually contain numerous shortcut opportunities". Among other things, a major reason is reporting bias, i.e. "the frequency with which people write about actions, outcomes, or properties is not a reflection of real-world frequencies or the degree to which a property is characteristic of a class of individuals" [85].

Exemplary Fig. 8.2 shows data characteristics not representing the true data distribution, hence potentially causing shortcut learning. The first example shows a sample drawn from the syntactic confounded dataset DecoyMNIST. Contrary to the first example, the second example, a disc of a diseased leaf, displays data characteristics not visible to the human eye (cf. Sec. 8.6 for details). The third example shows reporting bias in text data. Since *murder* is more often occurring than *hug*, the machine could infer that people murder more often than hugging. Taking context into account, male pronouns are more often occurring next to *murder*, a model could infer that men are more likely to be criminals. Fortunately, as we have shown in Chapter 4, our MORALDIRECTION approach is not severely impaired



Figure 8.2.: Exemplary data characteristics not representing true data distributions. (a) Visible synthetic confounder induced into the MNIST dataset, (b) Invisible– for the human–confounder in a real-world scientific dataset, (c) reporting bias of text data. (Best viewed in color)

by the potential reporting bias displayed in Fig. 8.2c, at least in the case of the investigated PLM (BERT).

As described, XAI methods prove to reveal such potential model behavior. However, although an increasing amount of research investigates methods for explaining machine learning models and the detection of flaws, the notion of interaction has been largely ignored. Reconsider the study by Lapuschkin *et al.* [151]. They showed that one can find "Clever Hans"-like behavior in popular computer vision models basing their decisions on confounding factors. Based on these findings, the authors recommended a word of caution towards the interest in such models, but they did not offer a solution for correcting their behavior. Particularly in real-world applications, where monitoring for every possible confounding factor or acquiring a new dataset due to existing confounders is time and resource-consuming, it is inevitable to move beyond revealing the (wrong) reasons by making a step towards correcting the reasons underlying a model's decisions.

# 8.4. Explanatory Interactive Machine Learning (XIL)

Therefore, making models explainable alone can be insufficient for properly building trust and the overall deployability of a model as it does not offer the possibility to revise incorrect and hazardous behavior. For this reason, next, we introduce the explanatory interactive machine learning framework in order to promote a more fruitful approach of

**Algorithm 1** XIL takes as input sets of annotated examples  $\mathbb{A}$  and non-annotated examples  $\mathbb{N}$ , and iteration budget *T* 

1:  $f \leftarrow Fit(\mathbb{A})$ 2: repeat  $X \leftarrow \text{Select}(f, \mathbb{N})$ 3:  $\hat{y} \leftarrow f(\boldsymbol{X})$ 4:  $E \leftarrow \text{Explain}(f, \boldsymbol{X}, \hat{y})$ 5: Present X,  $\hat{y}$ , and  $\hat{E}$  to the user 6:  $\overline{y}, \overline{C} \leftarrow \text{Obtain}(\boldsymbol{X}, \hat{y}, \overline{E})$ 7:  $\mathbb{A} \leftarrow \mathbb{A} \cup \{(\pmb{X}, \overline{y}, C)\}$ 8:  $f \leftarrow \text{Revise}(\mathbb{A})$ 9:  $\mathbb{N} \leftarrow \mathbb{N} \setminus \{X\}$ 10: 11: **until** budget T is exhausted or f is good enough 12: return f

communication between humans and machines, possibly allowing them to complement one another. Specifically, in XIL, a model makes a prediction, presents its corresponding explanation to the user, and they respond by providing corrective feedback, if necessary, on the prediction and explanation. After introducing the framework, in Sec. 8.5 and 8.6, we will show that XIL can improve performance and explanations, i.e., overcoming Clever-Hans behavior and improving the generalization to unseen data. Further, we will demonstrate that interaction through explanations can be considered a natural form of communication between human experts and AI systems, making XIL methods effective protocols to open black-boxes. This way, XIL methods may fill the trust gap between ML systems and human users.

#### 8.4.1. XIL Framework

The framework of XIL combines explanation methods (XAI) with user supervision (active learning [101, 241]) on the model's explanations to revise the model's learning process interactively. The conceptual function can be described as follows: XAI focuses on generating explanations from the model, whereas XIL aims to reverse the flow and inserts user feedback on those explanations back into the model. The goal is to establish trust in the model's predictions not only by revealing false and potentially harmful behavior of a model's reasoning process via the model's explanations but also to give the user the possibility to correct this behavior via corrections on these explanations.

Algorithm 1 describes the XIL setting in pseudo-code. It uses a set of annotated exam-



ples A, a set of non-annotated examples N, and an iteration budget *T*. The annotation comprises both the classification label *y* and explanation *E*, i.e., a non-annotated example is missing one or both. In general, the procedure can be compared to a teacher-learner setting. *Active learning* is a learning protocol in which the model sequentially presents non-annotated examples (SELECT) from a data pool to an oracle (e.g., human annotator) that labels these instances (OBTAIN). Accordingly, this setting allows the user to influence the learning process actively (REVISE). Although the active learning setting enables simplistic interaction between the model and a user, it does not promote trust if explanations do not accompany predictions [265]. However, the lack of explanations in active learning makes it difficult for the user to comprehend the model's decision process and provide corrections. Therefore, the XIL framework extends the learning pipeline with XAI (EXPLAIN). Consequently, the explanations and potential user corrections are processed simultaneously with the annotated labels. The necessary modules of this interactive learning loop are each described in detail below.

**Selection (SELECT).** SELECT describes how samples X are selected from a set of nonannotated examples  $\mathbb{N}$ . These examples are used for the model to perform a predictive task, e.g., predict a class label y, with which the user, in turn, has to interact. The selection can be carried out in different ways: manually, randomly, or with a specific strategy. One strategy in this regard is to find influential examples, e.g., via a model's certainty in a prediction. This can also enable selecting only a subset of examples to apply XIL. Hence, SELECT also describes how many examples need to be selected to revise a model through explanatory interactions.

**Explaining (EXPLAIN).** In comparison to active learning, XIL approaches consider standard input-output pairs, e.g.,  $(\mathbf{X}, \hat{y})$ , insufficient to (i) understand the underlying decision process of a model and (ii) provide necessary feedback solely on the predicted labels, denoted as  $\overline{y}$ . Such feedback,  $\overline{y}$ , can only correct the model if the model's initial prediction,  $\hat{y}$ , is incorrect, i.e., *wrong answer*. Due to, e.g., shortcut learning [85], deeper insights into a model are required. Hence, in XIL, the model also provides explanations that help the user inspect the reasoning behind a prediction. This, in turn, enables a user to check if the decision is based on *right* or *wrong reasons*. Therefore, EXPLAIN is an essential element of a XIL method to revise a model.

In our proposed framework, the learner f (e.g. a CNN) predicts  $\hat{y}$  for an input X. Additionally, the learner explains its prediction to the teacher (e.g., user) via an explainer (e.g., LIME) and provides an explanation  $\hat{E}$ . In this way, EXPLAIN depicts how the model provides insights into its reasoning process to the teacher. There are various ways to provide an explanation. Common explanation methods in works of XIL provide attribution maps that highlight important features in the input space, such as input gradients (IG, [105]), gradient-weighted class activation mapping (GradCAM, [238]), and local interpretable model-agnostic explanations (LIME, [213]).

EXPLAIN also describes the capability of a XIL method to facilitate the use of various explainer methods, i.e., whether a XIL method depends on a specific explainer method. Whereas some XIL methods can handle arbitrary explainer methods (e.g., CE), it is the defining component for other XIL methods and thus constrains other components of the method as well (e.g., feedback types).

Analogous to the view on the explainers, the model flexibility describes the capability of a XIL method to facilitate the use of different model types for EXPLAIN. Depending on the used model, only specific XAI methods can be applied, e.g., whereas LIME can be applied to any ML model, IG can only be applied to differentiable ones (e.g., NNs), and GRAD-CAM only to CNNs. In turn, this means that a XIL method can be model-specific or model-agnostic. However, the model specificity is linked to the explainer specificity as an explainer may be only available for certain model types.

**Obtain Feedback (OBTAIN).** Not only the model has to explain its decision, but also the users have to provide explanatory feedback to the model. This feedback has to be processed in such a way so that the model can deal with it. As a result, the model can generate corrections based on user feedback to revise the model. The correction  $\overline{C}$  depends on the specific XIL method and model type. Therefore, it is specific to the **REVISE** module, i.e., the user's feedback  $\overline{C}$ , wrt. the explanation  $\hat{E}$  has to potentially be converted to an input space that the model can process. For instance, in the case of counterexamples, the user feedback  $\overline{E}$  is on the same level as the explanation, e.g., an attribution map. However, correction  $\overline{C}$  depicts one or multiple counterexamples, such that  $\overline{E}$  must be converted.

In our setup, the teacher gives feedback based on the model's input X, prediction  $\hat{y}$ , and explanation  $\hat{E}$ . Specifically, within OBTAIN, the teacher produces a corresponding explanation,  $\overline{E}$ , which, however, is transformed to a feedback representation,  $\overline{C}$ , that corresponds to a representation that can be fed back to the learner. This enables the teacher to observe whether the learner's prediction is right or wrong and, more importantly, check if the prediction is based on the right or wrong reason.

Moreover, **OBTAIN** determines which feedback types a XIL method can handle. The standard way to provide feedback, partly restricted by using attribution maps in XAI, is to highlight important (right) and unimportant (wrong) features in the input. Although, other types of feedback are also possible, e.g., in the form of semantic description, e.g., "Never base the decision on the shape of object X" [251].

**Model Revision (REVISE).** Once the corrections are obtained, they must be redirected back into the model's learning process. Depending on the feedback type and the user's knowledge about what is right or wrong, there are two aspects to consider to revise a (pre-trained) model.

The first aspect is how to reinforce user feedback. As indicated in **OBTAIN**, the **REVISE** strategy depends on the feedback obtained from the user. On the one hand, the user can penalize wrong explanations, i.e., removing confounding factors but not necessarily guiding the model towards the right reason. On the other hand, the user rewards right explanations. However, it is harder to know the right reason than the wrong reason, and rewarding does not assure avoiding confounder influence. In general, there is an imbalance between knowing what is right and wrong, which needs to be considered.

The second aspect is how to update the model, i.e., incorporate the feedback. One common approach is to augment the loss function and backpropagate the feedback information through the loss objective. The other is to augment the dataset with (counter)examples and remove the confounder influence through a diminished presence in the training data.

After the teacher gives feedback to the learner, the corrections are fed back to the learner to revise it. To do so, the set  $\mathbb{A}$  is extended by the processed user annotations, i.e., the prediction  $\overline{y}$  and the correction  $\overline{C}$  for the respective input X. The optimization objective can now incorporate the user feedback to extend the purely data-driven approach and thereby revise (fit) the model f. Lastly,  $\mathbb{N}$  is updated, i.e., the annotated instances X are removed from  $\mathbb{N}$ .

#### 8.4.2. XIL Methods

The fundamental task of XIL is to integrate the user's feedback on the model's explanations to revise its learning process. To tackle this core task, during the years of research of this thesis, several XIL methods have been proposed. Below we describe these methods in detail, dividing them based on two revision strategies: revising via (1) a loss term or (2) dataset augmentation. Both strategies rely on local explanations.

#### Loss Augmentation

Strategy (1) can be summarized as optimizing Eq. 8.1, where X denotes the input, y ground truth label and f a model parameterized by  $\theta$ . We optimize

$$\min_{\boldsymbol{\theta}} \underbrace{L_{\text{pred}}(f_{\boldsymbol{\theta}}(\boldsymbol{X}), y)}_{\text{Prediction error}} + \underbrace{\lambda L_{\exp}(\exp l_{\boldsymbol{\theta}}(\boldsymbol{X}), \exp l_{\boldsymbol{X}})}_{\text{Explanation error}} \quad , \tag{8.1}$$

where  $L_{\text{pred}}$  is a standard prediction loss, e.g., cross-entropy, guiding the model to predict the right answers, whereas  $L_{\text{exp}}$  ensures the right reasons, i.e., right explanations.

**Right for the Right Reasons (RRR).** In the work of Ross *et al.* [219], the objective is to train a differentiable model to be right for the right reason by explicitly penalizing wrong reasons, i.e., irrelevant components in the explanation. That means **Revise** enforces a penalty strategy. To this end, this approach generates gradient-based explanations  $\exp l_{\theta}(X)$  and restricts them by constraining gradients of irrelevant parts of the input. For a model  $f_{\theta}(X) = \hat{y} \in \mathbb{R}^{N \times K}$ , where K represents the number of classes, and inputs  $X \in \mathbb{R}^{N \times D}$  we get

$$L_{\exp} = \frac{1}{N} \sum_{n=1}^{N} \left( \boldsymbol{M}^{(i)} \operatorname{expl}_{\boldsymbol{\theta}}(\boldsymbol{X}^{(i)}) \right)^{2}.$$
(8.2)

With this loss term, the user's explanation feedback  $M = \exp I_X$ , indicating which input regions are irrelevant, is propagated back to the model in the optimization phase. The loss prevents the model from focusing on the masked region by penalizing large values in this region. According to the authors,  $L_{pred}$  and  $L_{exp}$  should have the same order of magnitude by setting a suitable regularization rate  $\lambda$  in Eq. 8.1.

Ross *et al.* [219] implement EXPLAIN with IG by generating explanations based on firstorder derivatives, i.e.  $\exp l_{\theta}(X) = IG(X)$ . However, RRR's EXPLAIN is not limited to this explainer. To provide an efficient approach for CNNs we proposed in [231] Right for the Right Reason GRAD-CAM (**RRR-G**) generating explanations via  $\exp l_{\theta}(X) = GradCAM(X)$ . More precisely, here, one adds a penalty to gradients that lie outside of a binary mask that indicates which input features are relevant. We modified the original loss to:

$$L_{\exp}(\boldsymbol{X}, \, \boldsymbol{y}, \, \boldsymbol{M}) = \frac{1}{N} \sum_{i=1}^{N} \sum_{j=1}^{D} \left( m_j^{(i)} \frac{\delta}{\delta h_j^{(i)}} \sum_{k=1}^{K} c_k \log(\hat{y}_k^{(i)}) \right)^2 \,, \tag{8.3}$$

where X describes the input, y the ground truth and M the binary mask used in the regularization term that discourages the input gradient from being large in regions marked by M. Instead of regularizing the gradients with respect to X, as initially described in [219], we regularize the gradients of the final convolutional layer h, corresponding to Gradient weighted Class Activation Maps (GRAD-CAM) [238]. Further, c is a rescaling weight given to each class of the unbalanced dataset, and  $\hat{y}$  corresponds to the network prediction. Additionally, we proposed in [242] Right for the Better Reasons (RBR) with second-order derivatives (Influence Function (IF)), i.e.  $\exp l_{\theta}(X) = IF(X)$ . In order to penalize wrong reasons, OBTAIN, in this case, expects feedback in the following form.

A user annotation mask is given as  $\exp I_X = M \in \{0, 1\}^{N \times D}$  with 1s indicating wrong reasons.

**Contextual Decomposition Explanation Penalization (CDEP).** Compared to the others, CDEP [214] uses a different explainer method, Contextual Decomposition (CD), i.e. its EXPLAIN module is restricted to this explainer method,  $expl_{\theta}(X) = CD(X)$ . The CD algorithm measures the layer-wise attribution of a marked feature, here, image region, to the output. It decomposes the influence on the prediction between the marked image region to the remaining image. This enables us to only focus on the influence of the marked image region and, in this case, penalize it. Hence, REVISE is implemented again with the penalty strategy. The user mask M penalizes the model explanation via

$$L_{\exp} = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \left\| \exp_{\boldsymbol{\theta}}(\boldsymbol{X}^{(i)}) - \boldsymbol{M}^{(i)} \right\|_{1}.$$
(8.4)

**Human Importance-aware Network Tuning (HINT).** In contrast to previous methods, HINT [239] explicitly teaches a model to focus on *right reasons* instead of *not* focusing on *wrong reasons*. In other words, HINT rewards activation in regions on which to base the prediction, whereas the previous methods penalize activation in regions on which *not* to base the prediction. Thus, **REVISE** is carried out with the reward strategy. **EXPLAIN** can take any gradient-based explainer, whereas the authors implemented it with GRAD-CAM, i.e.  $expl_{\boldsymbol{\theta}}(\boldsymbol{X}) = GradCAM(\boldsymbol{X})$ . Finally, a distance, e.g., via mean squared error, is computed between the network importance score, i.e., generated explanation, and the user annotation mask, resulting in:

$$L_{\exp} = \frac{1}{N} \sum_{i=1}^{N} \left( \exp l_{\boldsymbol{\theta}}(\boldsymbol{X}^{(i)}) - \boldsymbol{M}^{(i)} \right)^2.$$
(8.5)

Importantly, **OBTAIN** differs from previous methods in that 1s in the user annotation mask M mark right reasons, not wrong reasons. We define relevant pixels (components) as right reasons for our survey.

#### **Dataset Augmentation**

In contrast to the XIL methods, which add a loss term to revise the model, i.e., to implement **REVISE**, other XIL methods exist which augment the training dataset by adding new (counter)examples to the training data [265]. Where the previous approaches directly

influence the model's internal representations, this approach indirectly revises a model by forcing it to generalize to additional training examples, specifically tailored to remove wrong features of the input space. This augmentation can, e.g., help remove a model from focusing on confounding shortcuts.

**Counter Examples (CE).** Teso and Kersting [265] introduced CE, a method where users can mark the confounder, i.e., wrong reason, region in an image from the training data and add a corrected image, i.e., in which an identified confounder is removed, to the training data.

In comparison to strategy (1), this strategy is model- and explainer-agnostic, i.e., EXPLAIN can be implemented with any explainer method as user feedback is not processed directly via the model's explanations. Specifically, **OBTAIN** takes user annotation masks that mark the components in the explanation that are incorrectly considered relevant. In this case, the explanation corrections are defined by  $C = \{j : |w_j| > 0 \land j$ -th component marked by user as irrelevant}, where  $w_i$  denotes the *i*-th weight component in the attribution map. These explanation corrections are transformed into counterexamples in order to make the feedback applicable to the model. A counterexample is defined as  $j \in \mathcal{C} : \{(X, \overline{y})\},$  where  $\overline{y}$  is the, if needed, corrected label and X is the identical input, except the previously marked component. This component is either (1) randomized, (2) changed to an alternative value, or (3) substituted with the value of the j-th component appearing in other training examples of the same class. The counterexamples are added to the training dataset. Moreover, it is also possible to provide multiple counterexamples per correction, e.g., different strategies. In our case, where the input is an image, the user's explanation correction is a binary mask, and a counterexample is an original image with the marked pixels being corrected. Instead of using noise to augment an example, Lang et al. [150] present an attractive alternative that generates new realistic examples from a style space learned with a GAN-based approach.

# 8.5. Demonstrating XIL on Computer Vision Datasets

Next, we will demonstrate XIL's capability to revise a model exposed to confounded data, as well as its general capability to improve explanations. To this end, we conducted experiments on the PASCAL VOC 2007 [75] and MSCOCO 2014 [161] datasets. We begin by considering simulated users—as it is common for active learning—to evaluate the contribution of explanation feedback. We simulate a human annotator that provides correct labels. Explanation corrections are also assumed to be correct and complete (i.e., they identify all false-positive components) for simplicity.



Figure 8.3.: Examples of correcting Clever Hans moments with XIL. XIL helps avoiding Clever Hans moments on unseen PASCAL VOC images (a). Ignoring user feedback, the model focuses on a source tag present in the lower left corner (b). Training it via interacting with its explanations, it does not consider the source tag to be relevant anymore (c). The visual explanations in (b, c) show relevant regions for the model's decision using light and irrelevant ones using dark colors. Note that the images (from Pixabay) in (a) are shown for illustrative purposes; the original PASCAL VOC images to which the explanations in (b) and (c) correspond are not shown due to licensing issues but can be provided upon request for academic purposes. (Best viewed in color)

#### 8.5.1. XIL Revising Reasons Based on Confounded Data

In our first experiment, we focused on a subset and revised the model using XIL with the RRR loss. To this end, we used a subset of the PASCAL VOC 2007 dataset. This subset includes 1470 train and 782 test images over five classes (horse, cat, bird, bus, dog). Only samples from the *horse* class contain confounding features, i.e., watermark text. We rescaled all the images to 224\*224\*3 to use the VGG-16 network [248] as a classifier,

and we used the ImageNet-pre-trained weights as initial weights, as well as the ADAM optimizer [138]. We trained a default model without user feedback and a model with user feedback for 2k epochs. The explanation method was instantiated with the attribution map methods input gradients (IG) and GRAD-CAM.

Fig. 8.3 presents some example images and their explanations with and without user feedback, i.e. default (test accuracy: 78%) and XIL trained (test accuracy: 73%). One can see that the classifier has learned the confounding factor for horse images (the source tag on the bottom left corner) without user feedback. After retraining the classifier using user feedback on the source tag location, we can see that the model no longer focuses on the confounder, demonstrating the benefit and effectiveness of XIL also in this setting.

#### 8.5.2. Aligning Human's and Model's Explanations

Similar benefits can be observed on MSCOCO using HINT-like extensions, cf. Eq. 8.5. They may help to more quickly align human and gradient-based network explanations.

To demonstrate this alignment, we focused on using a more widely used CV dataset: MSCOCO 2014 [161]. This dataset presents a multi-label image classification problem of commonly found objects and is completed with a masked segmentation for each class of each sample. To simplify, we again used a subset; the five classes elephant, giraffe, cat, dog, and truck.

As the MSCOCO dataset is a non-confounded dataset (at least it is not known to be confounded), the task when using XIL with this dataset is therefore to mainly improve the model to focus on right reasons, rather than penalizing it when focusing on wrong reasons. A characteristic of penalty-based XIL methods, such as RRR, is that they revise an ML model when it is using wrong features for a right prediction, but not when it is *not* using a feature for a right prediction. More specifically, a user might want to direct a model's attention to features that they find very relevant. For this reason, we applied the HINT loss augmentations (Eq. 8.5). In our experiments, we only used values of 1 and -1 for the user's feedback M. Additionally, to properly compute the difference between the user and model explanation, we rescaled the model explanation to the range [0, 1], thus additionally enforcing the model to ignore irrelevant regions. The user interaction was again simulated, whereby the user annotations corresponded to the ground truth class segmentations provided with the MSCOCO dataset.

Fig. 8.4 shows two example images (a) for which the default explanations are partly correct (b). However, it would be valid for a user to be unsatisfied with these explanations, given that only small regions of the to-be-predicted objects are highlighted. These results highlight that even the GRAD-CAM method produces explanations that a human user might not fully accept. With XIL in the form of Eq. 8.5, these explanations could be refined



Figure 8.4.: Examples of XIL on MSCOCO 2014 dataset. The left column (a) presents the original images, the middle column (b) presents the explanations (GRAD-CAM) after training without user feedback (default), and the right column (c) presents the explanations after training with user feedback (XIL) using the MSE loss between user and model explanations. Also, here, light regions represent relevant regions for the model's decision, and dark regions represent irrelevant regions. As user annotations, we use the complete class segmentation to illustrate that XIL can also aid in improving the explanations for non-confounded data. (Best viewed in color)

to coincide more with the user's explanations (c). We note that the default model was trained for as many iterations as the XIL model.

#### 8.5.3. Faithfulness of Learned Explanations

Investigating the faithfulness of an explanation method is a very valid and relevant topic of research [10, 69, 250]. Likewise, in the case of XIL, the objection can be made that the revised models have merely learned to produce acceptable explanations but still focus on wrong features. Therefore, we ran experiments to investigate the faithfulness of explanations that have been revised using the XIL framework. The questions we wanted to answer were the following: (Q1) are the features learned interactively using XIL more



Figure 8.5.: Three-fold cross-validation ROAR results for MSCOCO 2014. A model was trained from an initial parameter setting with altered datasets, where a certain percentage of the most relevant features were removed in the training and test set. The relevance of each feature is indicated by the explanations of the XIL trained (via MSE loss between user and model explanations) and default trained model, as well as random explanations. The lower the accuracy, the more likely the removed features are informative for the original model. (Best viewed in color)

relevant for the original task than the identified features of the default model? We note that an important underlying assumption here is that the user feedback is correct and faithful. (Q2) Is the XIL revised model more strongly influenced by its learned explanations than the default model with its unrevised explanations?

To answer Q1, we applied the method of [110], termed "Remove and Retrain" (ROAR). The idea here is to investigate the relevance of the features those different explanation methods have deemed important. This is done by removing a certain percentage of relevant features that an explanation method has identified, set these features to the mean of the training data, and retraining a model from an initial parameter setting. If the model produces a low prediction performance, the explanation method's identified features are indeed relevant for the task. If the performance is high, this indicates that equally or more relevant features are available for the task.



Figure 8.6.: Three-fold cross-validation pixel removal for MSCOCO 2014. We evaluated both models, the default and XIL revised model (using the MSE loss between user and model explanations) on the test set. Each model (default and XIL revised) was evaluated on the test set, where features were removed based on the relevance indicated by their explanations. Similar to the ROAR experiment, we replaced a certain percentage of relevant features with the per channel mean. Importantly this was set in comparison to evaluation on the test set, where random features had been removed. (Best viewed in color)

Fig. 8.5 shows the results of ROAR where the initial on ImageNet-pre-trained VGG-16 [248] was retrained until convergence using the modified datasets. This was repeated for random explanations as a baseline, the default trained model GRAD-CAM explanations, and the XIL revised GRAD-CAM explanations. One can indeed observe that given the assumption of relevant and faithful user feedback, with XIL, a differentiable model can improve its explanations to focus on more relevant features.

With the previous experiment, we could show that a model with a human-in-the-loop can be revised to focus on more relevant features, which accord more strongly with the user's explanations, even if the model's original explanations were not considered as entirely wrong. However, ROAR was developed to test explanation methods that were not explicitly trained to improve their explanations. This is different in the XIL setting. Due to that, for ROAR, the same model is retrained over all conditions, we have not yet shown, that the revised model actually focuses more strongly on its learned explanations in comparison to the default model which had not optimized its explanations. In other words, it remains open to show that the explanations of the XIL revised model are more faithful to the model's decisions than the explanations of the default model are to the default model. Therefore, we evaluated both models, the default and XIL revised model, on the test set where similar to the ROAR experiment, we replaced a certain percentage of relevant features with the per channel mean. Particularly each model (default and XIL revised) was evaluated on the test set, where features were removed based on their explanations. Importantly this was set in comparison to evaluation on the test set, where random features had been removed.

The results can be found in Fig. 8.6, where a lower accuracy indicates a feature's importance for the specific model. One can observe that there is little difference between the evaluations of both models on the random-explanation-modified test set (baseline). However, there are big differences between evaluations on the test sets modified by their respective explanations, where the accuracy strongly drops for the XIL revised model based on its explanations than the default model, even when taking the difference between baseline evaluations into account. Thus indicating that the learned explanations of the XIL revised model are more faithful to the model's decisions.

# 8.6. Discursion: A Plant Phenotyping Application

Before continuing with the topic of moral and human-guided learning on recent large-scale models, let us illustrate the novel learning setting of XIL and its benefits in an important scientific endeavor, namely, plant phenotyping. In doing so, we highlight the importance of human feedback and interactions. Starting with a learning system that does not deliver biologically plausible explanations for a relevant, real-world task in plant phenotyping, we add the scientist into the training loop, who interactively revises the original model by interacting via its explanations so that it produces trustworthy decisions without a major drop in performance. Note that while this application is disentangled from putting our moral values into AI systems and pre-trained models, it provides essential insights on AI alignment and the revision of deep models via human-in-the-loop learning setups.

Imagine a plant phenotyping team attempting to characterize crop resistance to plant pathogens. The plant physiologist records a large amount of hyperspectral imaging data. Impressed by the results of deep learning in other scientific areas, she wants to establish similar results for phenotyping. Consequently, she asks a machine learning expert to apply deep learning to analyze the data. Luckily, the resulting predictive accuracy is very



Figure 8.7.: Explanatory Interactive Learning (XIL). Human users revise learning machines towards trustworthy decision strategies. (a) Classifications of a deep neural network and (b) its explanations. The learned model clearly uses confounding factors, identified as the embedding agar solution. (c) The human user provides feedback on the reasons, and the machine can continue learning. The human-revised deep network yields classifications matching biologically plausible strategies. (All shown RGB images correspond to real RGB images, while the edge overlays resulted from pseudo-RGB images generated from the original hyperspectral dataset. (Best viewed in color)

high. The plant physiologist, however, remains skeptical. The results are "too good to be true". Checking the decision process of the deep model using explainable artificial intelligence, the machine learning expert is flabbergasted to find that the learned deep model uses clues within the data that do not relate to the biological problem at hand, so-called confounding factors. The physiologist loses trust in AI and turns away from it, proclaiming it to be useless.

Specifically, XIL takes the form illustrated in Fig. 8.7. In each step, the learner explains its interactive query to the domain expert, and she responds by correcting the explanations, if necessary, to provide feedback. This allows the user not only to check whether the

model is right or wrong on the chosen instance but also if the answer is right (or wrong) for the wrong reasons, e.g., when there are ambiguities in the data such as confounders [219]. By witnessing the evolution of the explanations, similar to a teacher supervising the progress of a student, the human user can see whether the model eventually "gets it". The user may even correct the explanation presented to guide the learner. This correction step is crucial for more directly affecting the learner's beliefs and is integral to modulating trust [109, 147].

#### 8.6.1. Deep Plant Phenotyping with Potential Confounding Factors

To demonstrate the significance of XIL, we demonstrate XIL for deep plant phenotyping and plant disease detection, a growing and relevant field of research [60, 153, 169, 176, 198, 263]. To this end, we recorded a scientific, real-world dataset—a plant phenotyping dataset consisting of RGB and hyperspectral images (HS) of healthy and diseased sugar beet leaves. Then, we applied convolutional neural networks to classify the plants' leaves into the categories *control* (healthy) and *inoculated* (diseased) and investigated the underlying reasons for the network's predictions. As a model disease, Cercospora leaf spot (CLS) was used. This is caused by *Cercospora beticola* and is the most destructive leaf disease of sugar beet with worldwide economic importance.

Dataset Collection. The dataset used in this study corresponds to HS and RGB images of leaf discs of sugar beet cv. Isabella (KWS, Einbeck, Germany) inoculated with Cercospora *beticola*. Sugar beet seeds were pre-grown in small pots and piqued after the primary leaves were fully developed. The seedlings were then transferred into plastic pots (diameter of 17 cm) on a commercial substrate (Topfsubstrat 1.5, Balster Erdenwerk, GmbH, Sinntal-Altengronau, Germany) under greenhouse conditions and watered as necessary. After reaching growth stage 16 according to BBCH scale [171], the plants were inoculated with C. beticola conidia, which were collected from infested sugar beet leaves after incubation in a moist chamber for 48 hours. A spore suspension of  $5 \times 10^5$  was sprayed onto leaves before the plants were transferred into plastic bags to achieve 100% RH for 48 hours. For image acquisition, leaf discs were stamped out with a 2 cm diameter cork borer and placed on 10g/l pyhtoagar (Duchefa Biochemie B.V, Haarlem, Netherlands), containing 0.34 mM benzimidazole, 10 g sucrose, and 3 mg kinetin. To observe different symptom classes, sugar beet leaves of 9, 14, and 19 days after inoculation (dai) were used since the first symptoms appeared 9 dai. As a control group, 18 leaf discs of untreated sugar beet plants were measured as well, and five technical replications with six discs each were used for each symptom group.




Figure 8.8.: Deep plant phenotyping task. (left) Data samples, expert classifications (checks and Xs with colors indicating the class), and explanations (overlaid with an edge-filtered original image for better interpretability) that an expert expects of an ML model. Yellow corresponds to relevant regions, blue to irrelevant regions for a classification. Not even an expert can be certain about potential samples from an early disease stage and what a valid explanation should be. (middle) Illustration of hyperspectral data consisting of spatial and spectral dimensions. The planes on the top and left sides of the cube correspond to slices taken from the cube's center but placed on the edges for visualization. (right) The characteristic reflectance of healthy tissue vs. disease spots. The vertical red, green, and blue lines depict the three wavelengths of the RGB dataset. (Best viewed in color)

Each sample, both control and inoculated, was measured daily over five consecutive days such that a sample from 9 dai reappears four further times in the dataset as 10 to 13 dai. A few samples were discarded due to technical issues. The percentage of healthy leaves to unhealthy leaves was approximately 26% to 74%, respectively. For image acquisition, leaf discs on agar were placed on a linear stage at a distance of 53 cm to a Hyperspec VNIR E-series imaging sensor (Headwall Photonics, Bolton, MA, USA) in the range of 380 nm to 1010 nm. The VNIR sensor has a spectral resolution of 2-3 nm and a pixel pitch of 6.5  $\mu$ m. The sensor was surrounded by eight lamps (Ushio Halogen Lamp J12V-150WA/80 (Marunouchi, Chiyoda-ku, Tokyo, Japan)), and the distance between lamps and leaves was 60 cm with a vertical orientation of 45°. Exposure times of 44 ms were used for the VNIR sensor.

**Dataset Composition.** The dataset consists of 2410 samples with 504 samples labeled as control and 1906 labeled as inoculated. Control samples were not re-used as inoculated

samples. The collected hyperspectral raw data size was around 4 TB. After preprocessing the data by cutting out the leaf discs into hyperspectral cubes, the data has a size of 140 GB. Since there is much redundancy in the wavelength resolution, we further sub-sampled the depth of the data cubes resulting in a final data size of 32 GB.

**Data Preparation.** As mentioned above, each sample was imaged over five consecutive days such that each sample, though slightly differing from day to day, is represented up to 5 times within the full dataset. In this way, a sample from 9 dai would occur for four further days (10-13 dai). To prevent the models from memorizing the structure of the individual leaf samples and correlating this to the corresponding labels, a precaution was taken to exclusively contain all days of one sample in either the training or validation dataset.

### 8.6.2. Revising the Model by Interacting with It's Explanations

Next, we showcase the extent, importance, and usability of XIL. To this end, we performed classification and revised corrections of the learned models on the above-described real-world scientific dataset. Summarized, this dataset corresponds to RGB and hyperspectral (HS) images of leaf tissue from inoculated (Cercospora beticola) and healthy sugar beet plants. Notably, there is a strong variability in the extent of disease severity over all samples, with some samples clearly showing the characteristic of Cercospora Leaf Spot (CLS) (two rightmost samples in Fig. 8.8) whereas others do not (second to the left sample in Fig. 8.8) and for the human eye appear indistinguishable—at least in RGB—from healthy leaves (left sample in Fig. 8.8). Roughly 50% of inoculated tissue samples showed visible CLS.

#### **Experimental Protocol**

Before presenting the experimental results, we clarify details on the training procedures, the analysis of generated explanations, and the applied XIL setup.

**Details on RGB/HS Classification.** We performed classification using convolutional neural networks (CNNs) on the RGB and HS datasets. The task was to classify the leaf samples into one of the two classes: healthy or diseased.

The RGB images used for training the classifiers were generated from the hyperspectral data by slicing the data at the corresponding RGB channels that were provided by the camera system (cf. Fig. 8.8 (right)). Before training the RGB classifiers, the data was



standard scaled following z = (x - u)/s, where u is the mean and s the standard deviation of the training samples.

To train a classifier on the RGB images of sugar beet leaves, we used a VGG-16 [248] network pre-trained on ImageNet [62] to finetune the network parameters using the RGB plant images. For training a batch size of 32, a learning rate of 1e-4 and a step learning rate scheduler set to reduce the learning rate at epochs 5 and 15 by a factor of 0.1 were used. Furthermore, the ADAM optimizer was used with L2 regularization 1e-5. Five separate cross-validation folds were trained until convergence, using a data split of 0.75 for training and 0.25 for testing. Convergence was reached after 30 epochs.

To classify the HS data, we trained a convolutional neural network (CNN) architecture with batch normalization using 3D convolution filters, rather than standard 2D filters, learning features not only along the image dimensions but also over the spectral dimensions. The used network is built up with four residual blocks, each containing one to three convolutional layers. The last two layers are fully connected layers with a final softmax activation function. The other layers use ReLU activations. During training the networks, we used dropout to prevent overfitting. The network's parameters are trained with a stochastic gradient descent optimizer with momentum using a batch size of 10 HS images, a learning rate of 1e - 4, and an  $L^2$  regularization of 1e - 5.

Five separate cross-validation folds were trained until convergence, using a data split of 0.75 for training and 0.25 for testing. Convergence was reached after 100 epochs.

**Analyzing Classification Strategies of the Model.** Based on the results of [10], in which the authors performed sanity checks over a variety of saliency methods, we chose to investigate our model's explanations using Gradient-weighted Class Activation Mapping (GRAD-CAM) [238].

To analyze the resulting strategies produced by the layer-wise relevance propagation method (LRP), the authors of [151] revert to using spectral clustering on the resulting heatmaps in a pipeline they termed 'SpRAy'. This clustering served to receive an overview of the extent of the model's decision strategies. We apply SpRAy in a similar way. However, rather than using the raw GRAD-CAM heatmaps, we perform a discrete Fourier transformation on these beforehand to better differentiate different strategies that we had previously identified from single samples. In detail, the pipeline is as follows

- Perform a discrete Fourier transform on downsized grad-Сам heatmaps.
- Using the Euclidean distance for the RGB data and the Cityblock distance for the HS data compute a k-nearest neighbor graph of the Fourier transformed heatmaps, represented as an adjacency matrix, *C*.

- Compute the affinity matrix as suggested in [273] as  $A = max(C, C^T)$ .
- Perform an eigengap analysis [273] to estimate the number of clusters, k, within the dataset.
- Perform spectral clustering on the affinity matrix, given k from the previous step
- Perform a t-SNE analysis [168] on the similarity matrix, estimated from the affinity matrix as in [151] as *S* = <sup>1</sup>/<sub>*A*+ε</sub>, whereby ε ∈ [0, 1], here we used ε = 0.05.

**Applying XIL to CNNs for the Scientific Dataset.** In the following XIL setup, we applied our introduced RRR-G loss variant of Eq. 8.3, where the matrix *M* corresponds to full tissue masks for each sample. Specifically, for each sample, we created a binary mask having values of zero within the tissue and values of one everywhere else, i.e., the background. In this way, during training, the gradients everywhere but on the tissue are to be minimized.

The network models were retrained from the same initial values as in the default training mode (using only the cross-entropy loss), however, now using RRR-G. We weighted the loss term  $L_{exp}$  by a  $\lambda$  value. To choose the optimal  $\lambda$  value, the resulting explanations were visually assessed. The five cross-validation folds of HS-CNN were thus trained until convergence between 200 and 280 epochs using a  $\lambda = 20$  value, with all other hyperparameters as in the default training mode. For training the RGB-CNN with RRR-G, the learning rate was reduced to a constant learning rate of 5e - 05. Although applying a range of  $\lambda$  values from 0.1 to 1000, using the RGB-CNN, no satisfactory convergence state could be reached in which the regularized model showed acceptable explanations for each cross-validation run. The accuracies in Tab. 8.1 and the strategies presented in Fig. 8.9 correspond to GRAD-CAMS of training the five cross-validation folds with  $\lambda = 1$  for up to 200 epochs.

#### Model Might be Right for the Wrong Scientific Reasons

The trained models show high accuracies of 88% on the RGB dataset and nearly perfect performance of 99% on the HS dataset. It seems the HS data contains more relevant information to the classification task. The corresponding average balanced accuracies determined over five cross-validation runs are shown in the left column (no corr.) of Tab. 8.1.

It is essential to maintain the underlying assumption that the training and test data are drawn from the same distribution. If this is not the case, changes in accuracy might be due to artifacts of different data rather than deficits of the model [110]. We applied two variations to the test samples of the HS dataset to remove the confounders: we set (a) Scientific Dataset

(b) HS Scientific Dataset non-confounded test set

	no.		per-channel	no	
	corr.	RRR-G	average	corr.	RRR-G
RGB	<b>89</b> %	87%*	non-tissue	81%	87%
HS	<b>99</b> %	95%	full image	50%	82%

Table 8.1.: Explanatory feedback can boost trust and performance. Highest performances are bold. (a) The average model balanced accuracy of applying RRR-G over five cross-validation runs. With "\*", we denote situations where decisions made based on the background could not be fully removed. (b) The average model balanced accuracy over five cross-validation runs on a non-confounded test set of the hyperspectral (HS) scientific data. The confounding background features were set to either the per-channel average of the non-tissue regions or the full image of the training samples. The accuracies are reported for HS-CNN.

the background (everything but the plant tissue) (1) to the per-channel average of the non-tissue regions or (2) the per-channel average of the full images of the training data. We then evaluated the default and RRR-G revised CNNs on this modified test dataset. We focused here only on the HS data and model due to the limitations of the RGB model's performance.

The nearly perfect predictive performance is slightly suspicious since plant phenotyping is a rather difficult task. Therefore, we wanted to know the reasons for the predictions and visualized the network's explanations using GRAD-CAMS. Specifically, we applied a spectral clustering and t-SNE [168] analysis, similar to [151], on the resulting explanations.

Fig. 8.9 shows the strategies of the CNN trained on the HS data for data points belonging to the test set only. One can identify that the HS-CNN has altogether two prediction strategies, one for each predicted class label. In the case of control samples, the HS-CNN focuses on large areas of the tissue, however, for inoculated samples, even if CLS are visible, the network focuses on the nutritional solution (agar) to classify these as inoculated. Moreover, when analyzing the reflectance of the agar across different stages of disease development, we could indeed identify differences between control and inoculated nutrition solution. This can be seen in Fig. 8.10(left). Given the much smaller data dimensionality of the RGB images compared to the HS data, it seems likely that the RGB-CNN would have more difficulties focusing only on the agar as a classification feature, thus explaining the different classification strategies between HS and RGB-CNNs as well as the reduced



Figure 8.9.: Explanation cluster strategy analysis. Analysis of the different decision strategies after training CNNs on the HS data with the cross-entropy loss. The images are visualized in a two-dimensional t-SNE embedding and colored by the spectral clustering assignments. Orange highlights show strategies using the healthy tissue and green ones using the background. (Best viewed in color)

classification performance of the RGB-CNN, compared to the HS-CNN.

In any case, both CNNs showed high to very high performances by largely using confounding factors within the dataset. The trained neural networks used strategies that a biologist would consider cheating rather than valid problem-solving behavior. The accuracies might not correspond to the true performance when measured in an environment outside of the lab setting, possibly even leading to dangerous consequences if left untackled.

#### Revising the Model to be Right for the Right Reasons

It is too simple to say that we can not trust these models and even question if machines are truly "intelligent". We now show that with the human in the loop revising the machine, as in the XIL setting, the models can recover from the observed "Clever Hans"-like strategies toward trustful ones.

To this end, we let a plant biologist revise the machine by constraining the machine's





Figure 8.10.: Spectral signatures of measured agar plates with sugar beet leaf discs. Signatures were extracted of (**left**) agar on which healthy and inoculated sugar beet leaf discs were placed, (**middle**) healthy and inoculated sugar beet leaf discs and (**right**) *C. beticola* symptoms of sugar beet leaves. Signatures were extracted from 100 pixels for each group, and the mean value is presented. The vertical (green, blue, red) lines correspond to the wavelength selected for the pseudo-RGB images. (Best viewed in color)

explanations to match her domain knowledge. Since the used models are differentiable, we focused on using RRR-G rather than using the CE strategy, though both would be valid within the XIL framework. Specifically, we simulated the interaction between the domain experts and the ML models. After training a model without any interactions, plant physiologists analyzed the provided predictions and corresponding explanations. She decided that it is always a wrong reason to focus on the background, and consequently, her annotations corresponded to binary masks of the whole tissue.

As before, we analyzed the decision strategies of the RRR-G trained model using t-SNE and spectral clustering. The results are summarized in Fig. 8.11 for the HS-CNN. As one can see, after training the HS-CNN with RRR-G, the model focuses on image regions lying only on the tissue, regardless of the underlying class. The control samples' strategies correspond to nearly full activation of the whole tissue, whereas for inoculated samples, the identified relevant image regions are often very specific spots. Particularly, the model now focuses on the CLS, which were previously essentially ignored. Fig. 8.7(c) shows in more detail several examples of the observed strategies used by the corrected HS-CNN in comparison to the observed "Clever Hans" strategies of the unrevised machine. Although the model's performance slightly decreased, cf. Tab. 8.1(a), it is still able to classify samples without visible symptoms. Even exploring different hyper-parameters for RRR-G, we were not able to force the RGB-CNN to ignore the background entirely. As shown in Fig. 8.10(left), the HS-CNN has much more information at hand to focus on



Figure 8.11.: Explanation cluster strategy analysis during XIL. Analysis of the different decision strategies after training CNNs on the HS data with the RRR-G loss. The images are visualized in a two-dimensional t-SNE embedding and colored by the spectral clustering assignments. Blue and pink highlights show strategies using healthy tissue, orange ones using partially healthy tissue, and green ones using the CLS. (Best viewed in color)

the confounding factors in the first place. However, after revision with RRR-G, it is easier for the HS-CNN to make accurate predictions based on the reflectance of the tissue in comparison to the RGB-CNN (Fig. 8.10(middle)). Particularly, the HS-CNN mainly uses a spectral area for prediction, which is beyond the RGB area. This explains the difficulty of correcting the RGB-CNN.

We now focus on evaluating the default and revised models on a non-confounded test dataset to investigate the generalization improvement of training with XIL. Due to a missing non-confounded test set for the scientific dataset, we performed the simple trick of replacing the confounding features of all test samples with other values. The results are summarized in Tab. 8.1(b), reporting the average test accuracy over five cross-validations. One can see that, indeed, the accuracy of the revised model is higher than that of the default model for both modifications. These results further indicate the generalization improvements due to XIL.



## 8.7. Discussion

To "un-Hans" machines, we introduced the novel learning setting of "explanatory interactive learning" (XIL) and illustrated its benefits. XIL adds the scientist into the training loop. She interactively revises the original model via providing feedback on its explanations, used to automatically augment the training with counterexamples or to modify the model using RRR-G. Our experimental results demonstrate that users care strongly about "Clever Hans"-like moments in machine learning, and XIL can indeed help avoiding them.

There are several possible avenues for future work to overcome the current limitations of XIL. Acquiring annotations, especially of explanations, can be time-consuming. The number of interactions required in order to reach an acceptable state is an open issue [265]. Hence, one should work on optimal query strategies for XIL that aim at minimizing interaction efforts. Adapting regret bounds from coactive learning [244] might be an interesting alternative. Moreover, the data at hand may not always allow XIL to fully alleviate wrong reasons without decreasing the network's predictive performance. One should develop ways to keep the drop as small as possible. Furthermore, XIL relies on two assumptions, namely, (a) faithful explanations can be computed, and (b) the user feedback is faithful, too. Assumption (a) is still subject to very active research, particularly for deep learning methods [10]. One should improve the quality and robustness of XAI methods and also explore XIL for interpretable models [47]. If the user is rather confident about the right reasons, reward-based XIL methods (cf. Chapter 8) provide an interesting avenue for future work. However, even scientific experts do not always know the reasons for predictions. Therefore, one should strive to better understand the effects of wrong feedback and even adversarial attacks [69] on XIL. Additionally, one should turn other interactive learning settings such as coactive [244], active imitation [126], mixedinitiative interactive [40] and guided probabilistic learning [187] into explanatory one. Lastly, because it is not yet clear what makes explanations good for humans [181], one should extend explanatory interactions towards using alternative explanations, multiple modalities, and counterfactuals [115, 130].

In any case, interacting with explanations of machine learning models is an enabler for scientific discoveries for humans and machines in cooperation. Following these findings on interactive learning, we will demonstrate that also large-scale models benefit from human feedback on explanations. Importantly, next to showing its benefits on general commonsense tasks, we will demonstrate that self-supervised large-scale models are cabable of moral reasoning. However, human–machine interactions are necessary to reveal these capabilities.

# 9. Interacting with Large-scale Models to Reveal and Improve their Moral Reasoning Capabilities

In the previous chapter, we introduced a human-in-the-loop training paradigm (XIL) based on XAI to explore and, if necessary, correct a model's behavior. Next to correcting wrong reasons, an additional benefit of such human-centered approaches is that they increase trust in neural approaches. Also, systems relying on large-scale pre-trained transformers generally should interact with humans to generate preferable outputs [189]. Consequently. in this chapter, we consider VLMs from Chapters 7 and 8 and present how to interact with a system utilizing these multimodal models. Specifically, we will showcase an interactive learning process for generating explanations for VQA, including the task of generating reasons for an image's inappropriateness with the help of pre-trained models. To reinforce the necessary capabilities, we introduce an efficient fine-tuning pipeline, i.e., only relying on minimal user feedback on a few examples. The resulting model—generating explanations for visual tasks—could be used as an extension of the Q16 approach introduced in Chapter 7.

Recall from Chapter 2, recent vision-language models are predominantly bootstrapped from pre-trained large-scale language models [71, 158, 221, 268, 277] for tasks such as image captioning or visual question answering. However, it is difficult—if not impossible to utilize it to make the model conform to user's rationales for specific answers. To elicit and reinforce commonsense reasons, we propose an iterative sampling and tuning paradigm, called ILLUME (InteractiveLy RationaLizing Vision-LangUage ModEls), cf. Fig. 9.1. During this interactive process, the model's performance improves based solely on self-generated samples (see Step 1) selected by human feedback (Step 2), interactively aligning the model to human preferences, and gradually carving out rationalization capabilities (Step 3). This loop increases the training data and gradually carves out the VLM's rationalization capabilities. Since the user is operating on generated explanations, it is closely related to the introduced explanatory interactive machine learning (XIL), cf. Chapter 8.

Summarized, in this chapter, our exhaustive experiments demonstrate that with the



Figure 9.1.: ILLUME fine-tuning scheme to transfer reasoning capabilities from language models to vision-language models. Based on a VQA input, (1) we sample multiple rationales using VLM, and (2) let an annotator choose *fitting* reasons.
(3) The model is fine-tuned—aligned to the human preferences—on all selected rationales where at least one fitting explanation exists. This process is iterated until, for each sample, a fitting reason is generated or no progress can be observed. Note that direct user feedback can be replaced by automatic reward systems. However, this could require prior expensive human labor and is inherently limited.

cooperative tuning approach ILLUME, one is able to uncover and amplify latent capabilities while balancing the benefits of human feedback against labor intense generation of ground truth data. Further, it is competitive with standard supervised fine-tuning while using significantly fewer training data and only requiring minimal feedback. Importantly, we demonstrate that ILLUME lets the user identify and reinforce a self-supervised, pre-trained VLM's moral reasoning capabilities.

# 9.1. Visual Reasoning

Recent works have extended upon visual question-answering (VQA) tasks by considering natural language rationales to further elaborate on answer-reasoning. For instance Zellers *et al.* [289] provide a dataset for visual commonsense reasoning that includes rationale explanations for a VQA task. However, the task is not posed as an open-ended generation;



instead, both answers and the explanation must be selected from a predefined set of possible options.

In contrast, the Pointing and Justification Explanation model (PJ-X) by Park *et al.* [190] generates open-ended textual explanations for VQA and visual heatmaps pointing toward the evidence of an answer. Similarly, Wu and Mooney [280] proposed the Faithful Multimodal Explanation model (FM), which relies on a pre-existing answering model that is fed a combination of textual and visual representations. These architectures are complex and tailored explicitly to perform that one task. In this work, we propose utilizing a pre-trained multimodal VLM instead, offering a more versatile approach and allowing to leverage capabilities of the underlying LM.

As both Eichenberg *et al.* [71] and Li *et al.* [158] argue, bootstrapping VLMs from LMs reduces the reliance on noisy vision web data while enabling a wider range of downstream tasks. However, while LMs show remarkable capabilities on tasks requiring commonsense knowledge [246], transferring these capabilities with standard supervised fine-tuning from the foundational LM to the VLM still requires large amounts of human-generated and annotated data. Recently, InstructGPT [189] has demonstrated tuning language models with humans-in-the-loop to be an effective training paradigm that requires significantly fewer parameters. Similarly, we use minimal interactive feedback from a critic on self-generated samples to guide the fine-tuning process. Further, we apply our approach to multimodal applications and facilitate the transfer of capabilities between LMs and VLMs.

## 9.2. Rationalizing Vision-Language Models

Let us start off by describing the task at hand in more detail before introducing our ILLUME approach.

### 9.2.1. Problem Statement

Recent state-of-the-art vision approaches build models on pre-trained (foundation) LMs [71, 158, 221, 268, 277]. Here, we aim to transfer rationalization capabilities from LMs to multimodal VLMs. The majority of current VLM architectures adhere to the same fundamental principles. Two encoders for vision and language project images and text into a joint embedding space. Subsequently, a transformer-based decoder performs autoregressive, open-ended text generation on the encoded multimodal inputs. Often the architecture is based on a pre-trained language encoder-decoder turned into a multimodal model through slight adjustments to the architecture and additional pre-training. We consider the task of transferring rationalization capabilities inherent to the underlying

LM to the corresponding VLM. Therefore, we make efficient adjustments to the decoder in order to elicit the desired behavior. In this context, we do not treat reasoning as a multiple-choice answer task [128] but as open-ended text generation [268]. We consider VQA tuples (i, q, a) consisting of an image *i* and a respective pair of text sequences for the question *q* and answer *a*. We employ the model to perform a function f(i, q, a) = e that elaborates on the visual question answering and provides a textual explanation *e*.

An explanation refers to an explicitly generated textual sequence e and does not target the interpretability of the model's output. In line with previous research, we use the terms *reasoning* and *explanations* to describe the generation of *rationales* for VQA and use these terms interchangeably.

### 9.2.2. Self-talk Prompting

Our proposed approach is closely related to the self-talk [246] prompting paradigm. Instead of transferring capabilities between modalities, the self-talk approach focuses on improving reasoning via self-generated clarifications. However, we assume that LMs achieving a solid performance on this task are predestined for multimodal (vision-language) reasoning via VLMs. Therefore, we first establish a baseline for commonsense reasoning in natural language using the self-talk approach to evaluate and, in turn, select fitting LM candidates. More precisely, self-talk aims to elicit world knowledge encoded in the model through a multi-step prompting scheme. The model is guided towards generating explicit clarification context for the original question that results in more faithful answers. Both clarification and context are prompted to the model to predict the final answer. Further details can be found in the appendix of our corresponding publication [36].

#### 9.2.3. ILLUME: Tuning by Interacting with Jabber

For vision-language rationalization, we now introduce ILLUME, a tuning framework that leverages a model's capabilities in one modality and enables transferring these skills to multimodal applications with minimal supervision. To that extent, we apply iterative sampling, human feedback, and fine-tuning, as depicted in Fig. 9.1. In short, we sample explanations from the training data at each iteration using the tuned model of the previous iteration. Minimal human feedback is provided to the model through marking *fitting* explanations. We envision this feedback to be provided through interaction with a human user, making this an interactive learning approach.

**Sampling.** The first step of ILLUME is sampling rationale explanations given an input (image-question-answer) prompt. Expressive sampling techniques for LMs have been

a long-standing point of discussion in the scientific community. On the one hand, just choosing the most probable token at each position in the sequence may lead to dull outputs. On the other hand, the tail of the distribution of token probabilities might still hold a significant portion of the total probability mass. This makes it inadvertently likely to predict completely unrelated tokens. The most prominent approaches to combat these issues are temperature sampling, *top-k* sampling, and *top-p* aka nucleus sampling.

Throughout this paper, we rely on the following sampling approach, which combines *top-k* and temperature sampling. Firstly, we apply *top-k* sampling to limit the generated sequence to the most probable tokens. On these filtered tokens, we apply temperature sampling as follows. Consider the logit  $l_i$  of the output probability  $p_i$  assigned to a token *i*. Temperature sampling scales the logits by temperature *t* before applying softmax and samples from the resulting distribution:

$$\hat{l}_i = \operatorname{softmax}\left(\frac{l_i}{t}\right)$$

Low temperatures push the models towards selecting the most probable tokens, whereas higher temperatures lead to low probability tokens being chosen more often. Subsequently, we keep k fixed and generate multiple outputs at different temperatures  $t \in (0, 1)$  to receive a diverse yet syntactically and semantically more sound set of samples.

Additionally, we aid the sampling process through prior prompt engineering. Initially, we test multiple suitable explanation prompts for each combination of model and dataset. An explanation prompt is the sequence of tokens appended to the image, question, and answer to elicit textual explanations. We evaluate multiple sound options and identify the best scoring prompt(s), which we then use in later sampling. The diversity of samples can be increased even further by repeating the process with multiple explanations prompts. Nonetheless, this comes at the cost of substantially increased computing requirements, and our results indicate that using only the best prompt is sufficient in most cases.

**Human Feedback.** A significant portion of generated explanations is likely to be of poor quality, especially in the first iterations. Wherefore, we refer to the unfiltered set of samples as *jabber*. Subsequently, we identify and reinforce those portions of the generated jabber conforming to human intent. Following sampling, in the second step, a critic labels each explanation as either *fitting* for the image-question-answer pair or *not fitting*. Thus, attenuating the generation of jabber towards on-point explanations. This process can easily be performed by human annotators, making our approach closely related to the introduced explanatory interactive machine learning (XIL), cf. Chapter 8, in which the human user provides feedback on the training process by interacting with the model's explanations.

It is noteworthy that at this stage, the iterative feedback can be automated by comparing the generated candidates to existing human-generated ground truth explanations using task-specific metrics. For instance, in our experiments, we leverage the ROUGE-L score [160] to benchmark our approach, i.e., for each explanation candidate, we calculate the sample-wise score between the generated hypotheses and ground truth reference(s). However, this requires prior, labor-intensive human labeling and is limited by well-known shortcomings of these approaches. We discuss this further in the empirical evaluation and limitation sections.

**Tuning.** The final step of an ILLUME iteration is fine-tuning the VLM based on the selected self-generated samples. As a parameter-efficient approach toward fine-tuning a large neural network, we use bottleneck adapters [112]. More precisely, we optimize the parameters  $\theta$  of small adapter layers inserted at each attention and fully connected module of the decoder instead of tuning the complete model's weights. We train the VQA and explanation generation task simultaneously, with the training loss

$$L(\mathbb{X}, \boldsymbol{\theta}) = L_{\text{vqa}}(\mathbb{X}^A, \mathbb{X}^E, \boldsymbol{\theta}) + \lambda \cdot L_{exp}(\mathbb{X}^E, \boldsymbol{\theta})$$
(9.1)

being the sum of the language modeling loss for the next token prediction of the answer  $L_{vqa}$  and explanation  $L_{exp}$ .  $\mathbb{X} \supseteq \mathbb{X}^A \cup \mathbb{X}^E$  (where  $\mathbb{X}^A \cap \mathbb{X}^E = \emptyset$ ) is the training set and  $\theta$  the set of optimized parameters of the VLM. The training set  $\mathbb{X}_i^E$  is increased before each feedback iteration *i*. These samples are generated by the VLM's parameters  $\theta_{i-1}$  and subsequently filtered by human users or a pre-defined reward function and threshold.

We observed that adding additional training data from the original VQA task makes the tuning process more robust and also leads to better explanations. Therefore, we add VQA samples without explanation ( $\mathbb{X}^A$ ) to the training data. In total, the VQA task consists of the VQA pairs of the self-generated training data  $\mathbb{X}^E$  and a randomly drawn subset  $\mathbb{X}^A$  of  $\mathbb{X} \setminus \mathbb{X}^E$ . We scale the VQA and explanation loss to balance out the disproportional number of samples with  $\lambda = \frac{|\mathbb{X}^A|}{|\mathbb{X}^E|}$ , where  $|\mathbb{X}|$  is denoted as the number of elements in set  $\mathbb{X}$ .

## 9.3. Benchmarking ILLUME

Here, our intention is to investigate the transfer of reasoning from natural language to multimodal VQA across three VLMs with distinctive architectural differences. Before evaluating the introduced ILLUME approach, we compare the rationalization capabilities of the underlying LMs in natural language using self-talk prompting and establish a correlation with multimodal VQA reasoning.

#### 9.3.1. Experimental Protocol

Let us first clarify the details of our experimental protocol.

**Models.** We consider three recent VLMs, which differ mainly in the choice of LM on which to build the multimodal model. 1) MAGMA [71], whose LM-foundation is a large GPT model, 2) BLIP [158], which uses BERT (a less powerful initialization), and 3) OFA [277], which is trained from scratch.

In Sec. 9.3.2, we investigate the underlying language models of each VLM. For MAGMA, we consider luminous-base, which itself is based on the GPT-J architecture. Further, we evaluate the base version of BERT as the underlying language model of BLIP. Since OFA is trained from scratch, no baseline language model exists to consider. Instead, we evaluated the large general pre-trained OFA checkpoint, using it only with natural language sequences. Based on the experiments in Sec. 9.3.2 and 9.3.3, MAGMA has proven as most suitable for ILLUME. Hence, we continue the subsequent evaluation solely on MAGMA. Subsequently, we refer to the zero-shot model as MAGMA<sub>base</sub> to distinguish it from fine-tuned variants.

**Datasets & Benchmarks.** We use six diverse commonsense reasoning benchmarks to evaluate the natural language self-talk approach. These datasets are CSQA [258], COPA [92, 216], McTaco [291], PIQA [31], Social-IQA [225] and WinoGrande [223] which cover a wide range of reasoning tasks ranging from basic real-world concepts to physical and social interactions as well as temporal commonsense. All datasets provide multiple-choice answers, with a model's performance being measured as its accuracy in choosing the correct alternative. For the visual reasoning task we consider the three datasets, namely VQA-X [190], ACT-X [190] and CLEVR-X [224]. Contrary to the reasoning benchmarks in natural language, we treat multimodal reasoning as open-ended text generation without providing multiple-choice alternatives.

The VQA-X dataset extends the COCO based VQA-v1 [294] and v2 [95] datasets with human-annotated explanations. Similarly, ACT-X provides explanations for human activities and builds on the MPII Human Pose [15] dataset. Therefore, ACT-X is not originally a VQA task as the datasets contain an answer in the performed activity but no question. Nonetheless, the intended open-end activity classification is entailed by the VQA task with questions such as *What is the person doing*'. Therefore, we construct an ACT-X based VQA task using question prompts similar to the one stated above. Lastly, the CLEVR-X dataset provides synthetically generated explanations for the CLEVR [123] dataset. Although automatically generated, the contained ground truth labels are of similar quality

Model	CSQA↑	<b>COPA</b> ↑	MC-TACO↑	PIQA↑	Social-IQA <sup>↑</sup>	WinoGrande↑
Chance	20.0	50.0	18.9	50.0	33.3	50.0
GPT-J-6B	<b>51.7</b> •	<b>74.0</b> ●	64.8•	<b>71.2</b> 0	<b>46.3</b> ○	<b>59.9</b> °
BERT (BLIP)	21.5	64.0	39.0	48.1	32.8	49.1
OFA-LM (OFA)	17.8	53.0	43.6	51.9	34.0	50.7
Luminous-base (MAGMA)	<b>45</b> .50	<b>72</b> .00	<b>62</b> .3○	<b>77.4</b> ●	<b>47.2</b> ●	<b>62</b> .1●

Table 9.1.: Self-talk performances of LMs. Question answering accuracy (%) of models is reported on the dev. sets of 6 commonsense multiple-choice QA tasks H<sup>®</sup>igher scores are better. All models use self-talk as a knowledge source [246]. The chance row represents the expected accuracy achieved by selecting a multiple-choice answer randomly. The best ("•") and runner-up ("∘") results are highlighted **bold**.

as human-generated ones since they are generated from underlying CLEVR scene graphs using templates with varying wording.

We note that the VQA-X test split is not publicly available. Wherefore, we randomly split the original validation set into a custom validation and test set. Further, note that prompt engineering of the explanation prompt can significantly affect explanation quality. For comparisons between models, we evaluate each model with the same set of potential explanation prompts and report the scores for the best-performing one. Additionally, we consider a similar set of questions for ACT-X and evaluate every combination of questions and explanations for each model. In addition, similarly to Park *et al.* [190], we observed that the quality of explanations depends on the answer given in the context prompt. Therefore, we used the ground truth answer instead of the model-generated one for all experiments to allow a fair comparison between the models.

**ILLUME:** Sampling. We performed sampling using the VLM on the training data to generate five explanations, each at five different temperatures. We set k = 5025 to be equal to 10% of the vocabulary and select temperatures  $t \in \{0.01, 0.1, 0.3, 0.6, 0.9\}$ . In total, this yields up to 25 different explanations. For ACT-X, we additionally sampled with five questions per image resulting in 125 samples total. The explanations generated in this manner were very diverse, with most of the resulting jabber distinctly unsuitable for further fine-tuning. Nevertheless, this approach is intended to generate a large variety of samples to increase the likelihood of generating *fitting* ones. However, this also requires the generated explanations to be filtered rigorously.



		VQA-X↑			ACT-X↑		С	LEVR-X	l↑
Model	B-4	R-L	С	B-4	R-L	С	B-4	R-L	С
OFA	0.3	9.1	8.5	0.3	11.8	7.2	0.0	2.9	0.5
BLIP	0.0	5.5	6.9	0.0	6.9	4.8	0.0	3.2	0.5
MAGMA	9.2	32.5	31.1	3.3	22.4	17.1	23.1	49.4	19.7

Table 9.2.: Zero-shot reasoning performance. Results are reported on the respective validation datasets. Scores refer to Bleu-4, Rouge-L & CIDEr where higher scores are better and best results are **bold**. Explanations are generated conditioned on the ground truth answer. Scores are reported for the best performing prompt for each combination of model and dataset. Please note that total scores are not directly comparable between datasets as they are heavily influenced by the number of provided references as well as their vocabulary size and sequence length [224]. Both of these factors vary significantly between the datasets making meaningful, direct comparisons impossible.

**ILLUME:** Feedback. For each explanation candidate, we calculated the sample-wise ROUGE-L score between the generated hypotheses and human-annotated ground truth (GT) reference(s). As the quality of an explanation is subjective to some extent (cf. Sec. 9.3.3 and 9.5) there exist no single *correct* explanation. Therefore, we empirically chose a threshold of ROUGE-L  $\geq 0.7$  to be a good approximation of *fitting* explanations. We observed that explanations below that threshold are often too much jabber, in that they are semantically or syntactically incorrect, incomplete, or simply too different from the ground truth to be a *fitting* explanation.

Within the inherent limits of an automated metric, we deem this to be a reasonable trade-off between addressing differences in wording and filtering out ill-formatted text sequences, thereby turning jabber into sound explanations.

**ILLUME: Tuning.** We tuned the VLM (MAGMA) by optimizing the adapter weights (see [112]) contained in the LM transformer of the network keeping the image prefix module frozen. For all experiments, we used the AdamW optimizer and a batch size of 256. The training was distributed over 8 A100 GPUs resulting in a per GPU batch size of 32. Regarding Eq. 9.1, we added roughly ten times more samples without explanation  $X^A$  than  $X^E$  to regularize optimization. Any additional hyper-parameter optimization was performed on the dedicated validation splits, with the test splits being evaluated only for reporting final scores.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Using a 10k random subset of the validation set.

**Evaluation Metrics.** We use automated natural language generation (NLG) metrics for text generation to asses a model's performance on explanation generation. For references, we rely on the provided ground truth explanations in the datasets. This approach is considered best practice in this area of research. However, these metrics have well-known limitations that should be considered when relying on them for evaluation [222]. First, n-gram based metrics are generally incapable of bridging the semantic gap. Therefore, generated sequences that convey the same meaning but are phrased differently will receive low scores. Additionally, fitting explanations are not unique, and a model might generate a suitable explanation that is not included in the references and will therefore be discarded. Explanations are subjective to some extent which may be ill-represented in ground truth labels. Case studies comparing human preferences to automated ratings concluded that the scores of all such metrics are not significantly correlated with human rating [186]. This observation is especially true for distinguishing between mediocre and good-quality generated sequences. Therefore, comparisons of benchmark scores between multiple decently performing models notably lack significance. However, the authors concluded that these metrics can still provide valuable insight in identifying cases of poor performance and the initial development of a system. Therefore, we deem these metrics good enough to provide empirical evidence of the validity of our approach. Subsequently, we report BLEU-4, ROUGE-L, and CIDEr scores for all conducted experiments, which provide a variety of profound insights. Further scores, such as METEOR, are given in the appendix of our published manuscript [36].

#### 9.3.2. Self-talk Prompting

We start by analyzing the underlying LMs of BLIP, MAGMA, and OFA<sup>2</sup> on the datasets mentioned above.

Tab. 9.1 shows the reasoning performance of the corresponding LMs for each of the considered multimodal architectures. Additionally, we included a popular and publicly available GPT model for reference. The GPT-based models, GPT-J and Luminous, outperform weaker pre-trained language models such as BERT and purely multimodal models such as OFA across all tasks. For most datasets BERT and OFA barely—if at all—beat randomly, selecting an answer by chance. These results illustrate the complexity of commonsense reasoning tasks, which are far from trivial. Instead, these problems require fundamental world knowledge and language understanding that are usually only achievable by leveraging large pre-trained models.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>We note that the official OFA implementation does not support nucleus sampling as proposed for self-talk prompting. Instead, we used the implemented beam-search with the beam width matching the number of samples generated through nucleus sampling.

Prompt: <image> Q: Is this at an event? A: yes, seeing that



GT:	People are dressed up in costumes	R-
OFA:	yes	0.0
BLIP	yes	0.0
AGMAbase	the costumes	0.2
ILLUME <sub>8</sub>	there are people in costumes	0.5

Figure 9.2.: Exemplary comparison of explanations generated on the VQA-X validation set by different models. VQA image, question, answer, and a generated explanation of each model with the ROUGE-L score wrt. ground truth. Explanations for MAGMA<sub>base</sub>, OFA & BLIP are generated zero-shot. (Best viewed in color)

## 9.3.3. Zero-Shot Visual Reasoning

In addition to the commonsense abilities of VLMs' underlying LMs, the VLMs' zero-shot performances indicate the portion of reasonable rationales that can be expected among the generated jabber. Therefore, we require a pre-trained model to perform decently on these benchmarks in order to produce a sufficient number of *fitting* explanations that may be used for further fine-tuning. To this end, we now benchmark the initial, i.e., without additional fine-tuning, multimodal rationalization capabilities of the discussed VLMs.

Tab. 9.2 depicts the zero-shot reasoning performance of all models. It is apparent that those VLMs whose language models perform weak on NLP reasoning also yield low-quality multimodal explanations. However, MAGMA, which is based on a GPT variant with good language reasoning capabilities, can generate decent multimodal explanations in a zero-shot fashion without any training for that particular task. An example highlighting these differences is depicted in Fig. 9.2. As is apparent for these inputs, OFA and BLIP tend to overfit on the VQA task, resulting in these models only repeating the answer if prompted for further outputs. On the VQA-X validation set, when prompted for a rationale, OFA and BLIP repeat the answer in 63% and 89% of all samples, respectively. Therefore, we use MAGMA for all subsequent experiments.

## 9.3.4. ILLUME

Affirmed by the zero-shot capabilities, we applied our ILLUME paradigm to the VQA-X and ACT-X datasets. The application of logical reasoning in the form of the CLEVR-X dataset remains challenging, which we discuss in further detail in the limitations (cf. Sec. 9.5).

Tab. 9.3 and 9.4 show the progress of ILLUME on VQA-X and ACT-X. Overall, ILLUME generalizes well to unseen data. At the initial iterations, especially on ACT-X, tuning for a single epoch on a small training set significantly increases the number of *fitting* expla-

VQA-X						
	Iteration	$\mathbf{B-4}\uparrow\Delta$	$\textbf{R-L} \uparrow \Delta$	$\mathbf{C}\uparrow\Delta$	RV (%)	
	MAGMA <sub>base</sub>	9.16	32.45	31.08	0.0	
u	It 1	14.06 + <b>0.2</b>	<b>39.52</b> + <b>0.3</b>	44.57 + <b>3.4</b>	4.1	
atio	It 3	17.42 - 1.2	42.49 + 0.1	52.91 - 1.0	8.3	
alid	It 5	19.35 - 0.8	43.67 -0.2	59.51 - 0.7	10.1	
ΔġΛ	It 7	20.13 - 0.5	<b>44.55</b> + <b>1.2</b>	<b>62.85</b> + <b>1.2</b>	11.5	
	It 8	<b>20.86</b> + <b>0.7</b>	<b>44.75</b> + <b>1.2</b>	<b>65.20</b> + <b>1.8</b>	12.0	
st	It 8	19.01 + <b>0.2</b>	44.24 + <b>0.7</b>	60.18 + <b>2.7</b>	12.0	
te	MAGMA <sub>full</sub>	21.94	46.76	73.79	100.0	

Table 9.3.: Iterative process of ILLUME on VQA-X until scores plateau on the validation set.  $\Delta$  values next to the scores indicate the difference between training on self-generated samples vs. the same amount of GT samples, with positive scores indicating that ILLUME outperforms training on GT (**bold**) and vice versa. MAGMA<sub>base</sub> refers to zero-shot (*It 0*) performance and MAGMA<sub>full</sub> refers to the model tuned on the entirety of the GT training set, which are 29459 and 12607 for VQA-X and ACT-X, respectively. Additionally, RV displays the relative value wrt. total amount of samples in the original training set. The bottom rows show scores on the test set. Bleu-4, Rouge-L & CIDEr scores are shown (higher is better).

nations the model generates on new data. We can observe that explanation generation improvements are closely correlated to the number of new samples added to the training data. The number of samples and the NLG scores improve rapidly in the beginning and slowly converge in later iterations. Additionally, we can observe ILLUME to be more robust against overfitting than tuning with ground truth data. The latter approach suffers a significant drop in scores achieved on the validation set at a stage in the procedure at which the ILLUME variant still improves, cf. iteration 7 through 9 on ACT-X. For both experiments, we make the empirical observation that the best scores are achieved once the ratio of new samples drops below 5%, e.g., the number of samples for VQA-X from iteration 7 to 8 only increases from 3385 to 3541, equaling 4.6%. Therefore, this threshold might be a vital indicator for performance saturation in datasets without GT reference.

More precisely, in the case of VQA-X (Tab. 9.3), the quality of explanations improves for eight iterations until the scores plateau. The resulting ILLUME model even slightly outperforms the model obtained through standard supervised learning on ground truth

ACT-X							
	Iteration	$\mathbf{B-4}\uparrow\Delta$	$\textbf{R-L} \uparrow \Delta$	$\mathbf{C}\uparrow\Delta$	RV (%)		
	MAGMA <sub>base</sub>	3.30	22.44	17.08	0.0		
u	It 1	3.35 - 7.4	27.30 - 8.6	26.67 - 28.2	0.7		
atio	It 3	8.95 - 5.5	35.24 - 5.2	55.95 -33.0	8.4		
bile	It 5	10.78 - 3.6	36.80 - 2.8	67.13 - 18.2	16.2		
Ŋ	It 7	11.89 - 2.2	38.02 - 1.5	72.78 - 13.1	19.6		
	It 9	12.07 - 1.0	38.14 - 0.4	73.80 -4.1	21.5		
st	It 9	12.33 - 0.6	$\textbf{38.11} \pm \textbf{0.0}$	74.10 -2.9	21.5		
te	MAGMA <sub>full</sub>	15.36	40.34	92.96	100.0		

Table 9.4.: Iterative process of ILLUME on ACT-X until scores plateau on the validation set.  $\Delta$  values next to the scores indicate the difference between training on self-generated samples vs. the same amount of GT samples, with positive scores indicating that ILLUME outperforms training on GT (**bold**) and vice versa. MAGMA<sub>base</sub> refers to zero-shot (*It 0*) performance and MAGMA<sub>full</sub> refers to the model tuned on the entirety of the GT training set, which are 29459 and 12607 for VQA-X and ACT-X, respectively. Additionally, RV displays the relative value wrt. total amount of samples in the original training set. The bottom rows show scores on the test set. Bleu-4, Rouge-L & CIDEr scores are shown (higher is better).

data. Additionally, ILLUME yields a model remaining competitive with  $MAGMA_{full}$  while using no ground truth explanations and less data.

In the case of ACT-X (Tab. 9.4), we had to apply slight modifications to address the nature of the dataset. The number of *fitting* explanations generated in a zero-shot fashion is significantly lower than for the other datasets. We addressed this issue by sampling the training set with multiple question prompts and two different explanation prompts. For the initial sampling, this significantly boosts the number of *fitting* explanations. The benefit of using more than one explanation prompt for sampling diminishes with subsequent iterations as the model is conditioned on the prompt used in training. Therefore, we only employed it for the first sampling iteration. Nonetheless, the initial number of samples remains comparatively low, making up less than 1% of the ground truth training set. Further, while fine-tuning the VLM on the ACT-X ground truth data, we observed that training on only one fixed question might lead to unstable training behavior, especially on smaller subsets of the training set. Therefore, we chose to use five different—albeit

similar—question prompts during the training of both the VQA and the explanation task. This adjustment makes the ILLUME self-generated data more diverse and leads to more robust training.

In summary, our empirical results clearly show that ILLUME achieves competitive performance and requires less human labor, making it a more effective approach for tuning foundation models than using truth data. Note that this only applies to tasks on which the model displays rudimentary capabilities through language or multimodal pre-training; see results on CLEVR-X in Sec. 9.5.

## 9.4. Moral Reasoning

After benchmarking ILLUME, we now demonstrate a VLM's capabilities on commonsense moral reasoning. As in Chapter 6 we use the SMID dataset [55]. Recalling that we already classified blameworthy image content using PVLMs, cf. Chapters 6 and 7, we now focus on generating explanations for those immoral images and will demonstrate that VLMs are not only able to distinguish between moral and immoral content but can also learn moral reasoning based on self-supervised learning and collaboration with a human user. More specifically, we apply ILLUME's interactive tuning process, sample potential explanations from the PVLM, let a human user choose fitting reasons, fine-tune the model and iterate until it aligns with the user's preferences.

## 9.4.1. Experimental Protocol

As PVLM we again utilize MAGMA [71]. Regarding the SMID dataset, we followed the same procedure as described in Chapter 6. We split the dataset into train and test sets', only containing annotated images with a moral mean score below 2.0, resulting in 208 and 66 samples, respectively.

**Sampling.** Inspired by the conducted user study of Crone *et al.* [55] annotating a moral rating for each image, we sample explanations by prompting similar questions. In total, we prompted 12 different questions and answers of the following structure: *Is the image blameworthy? Yes, because <...>, Is the image content immoral? Yes, because <...>, and <i>Is the image moral? No, because <...>.* This results in multiple explanations per image, especially on the train set, where multiple outputs are sampled for each question. However, often the outputs strongly overlap, and in some cases, the model generates empty outputs. In an automated pre-filtering step, these explanations were removed, significantly reducing the final data shown to the user.







(a) Average number of explanations per image on train set.

(b) Test set distribution over the samples' best explanation-rating (66 images in total).

Figure 9.3.: ILLUME's tuning process illustrated on the train (a) and test set (b). Based on the train set, the average number of generated explanations for a single image is shown. One can observe that ILLUME is able to identify fitting explanations among a large number of jabber. In the tuning process, the reasoning capabilities are further reinforced. The same behavior can be observed on a number of samples grouped by their best rating (b), where a smaller rating is better, cf. experimental setup. (Best viewed in color)

**Feedback.** In contrast to the previous benchmark experiments, the model's self-generated explanations are rated by human users. Specifically, we showed the images along with the corresponding explanations one at a time with up to 20 explanations, and the user was asked to select explanations by rating their quality:

Select and rate all reasonable explanations for immoral image content. Please assume that all presented images are immoral. Explanations are rated as poor by default.

Users could select a rating ranging from one to four defined in the same order as *excellent*, *sufficient/satisfactory*, *weak* (*but right direction*) and *poor/unrelated*. Rating the explanations generated on the train and test set are conducted in separate surveys.

**Disclaimer – Preliminary Results.** Note that the following results are preliminary observations and are not included in the corresponding manuscript introducing and benchmarking ILLUME [36]. The surveys were performed by an undergraduate student of the

	Iteration	Accuracy (rating 1)	Accuracy (rating 1 or 2)
L	MAGMA <sub>base</sub>	66.35	91.83
aii	It 1	70.67	95.67
Ħ	It 2	64.42	94.71
	MAGMA <sub>base</sub>	6.06	13.64
st	It 1	12.12	63.64
te	It 2	39.39	66.67
	It 2*	42.42	77.27

Table 9.5.: Performance of ILLUME on the SMID dataset. Based on the train set (top), one can observe that the tuning process plateaus already after one iteration. It 2\* (bottom) illustrates that it can be favorable to tune the base model on the set of collected data throughout the ILLUME process instead of proceeding from the previous tuning steps.

Technical University Darmstadt. Although we aim to conduct a broad user study and publish the findings in a separate manuscript, the present study already provides deep insights and demonstrates that an AI system can learn moral reasoning in collaboration with humans using minimal feedback on self-generated reasons. Next to quantitative analysis, we will show qualitative examples of the ILLUME process illustrating the self-supervised learning progress. A Note that looking at the pictures contained could be disturbing.

#### 9.4.2. ILLUME Reveals and Improves VLM's Moral Reasoning Capabilities

We start by analyzing the tuning process of ILLUME. Fig. 9.3a shows the average number of explanations generated by the PVLM (base) and after tuning it with ILLUME (it 1 and it 2). To illustrate ILLUME's ability to learn from jabber, we separated between fitting (rating 1 or 2) and not fitting explanations (rating 3 or 4). One can observe that the pre-trained model (base) based on our sampling setup and after the pre-filtering is mostly providing jabber, i.e. a large amount of not fitting reasons (red). However, after the first tuning step, the expected number of fitting explanations exceeds the number of non-fitting. The performance is further improved in the next step.

This finding can also be confirmed on the test set. Fig. 9.3b shows a number of samples grouped by their best rating. Since during the evaluation of the test set, we only used one prompt for each question in contrast to twelve different prompts for sampling, we can observe a large amount of pre-filtered explanations. Therefore, we additionally display those samples without an explanation indicated by a rating of five. However, the model adapts to the task after the first tuning step. Furthermore, one can observe on the test set

	It.	Explanation	Rating
		it hurts	4
	0	the girl is lying on the grass	4
	0	it shows the nudity	4
			4
	1	it is displaying the act of bullying	1
	It.	Explanation	Rating
	0	it is not a good example of a child's development	3
		it shows a child being abused	1
	1	it shows the child being beaten	1
the support of the second of t			1
the state with a construction of the		•••	1

Figure 9.4.: Generated explanations on the SMID training set. Image and generated explanations are shown. For both the base model (iteration 0) and the IL-LUME model (iteration 1), we depicted the best explanations based on the human rating. Both images are from the validation set, i.e., neither image or explanations are shown during training. (Best viewed in color)

that the model firstly learns to generate *satisfactory* explanations and in the next iteration (it 2) generates more *excellent* explanations. Note that we observed a higher performance if we tuned the pre-trained model from scratch (it 2\*) instead of proceeding from the previous tuning steps, which we attribute to overfitting.

Summarized, the additional results on the moral reasoning task demonstrate ILLUME's ability to identify and reinforce the adequate portions of generated jabber conforming to human intent. In total this human-in-the-loop approach results in a model achieving a 77.27% accuracy on the test set, cf. Tab. 9.5. Additionally to these quantitative results, Fig. 9.4 shows qualitative examples of the tuning process. Specifically, two images from the training set are shown. Next to the image, we provide the self-generated explanations of the base model (it 0) and the ILLUME model (it 1), in both cases the highest-rated examples. Note that in the case of the first example, the model learned to explain the act of bullying without being directly exposed to it, not even in other training examples. On both examples, the model is able to generate at least one *excellent* explanation for the displayed immoral content.

Both qualitative and quantitative results demonstrate that the collaboration between humans and machine enables the VLM to generate potential moral reasons given visually Prompt: <image> Q: What room is this? A: Kitchen, seeing that

-

GT: there is an oven and refrigerator	R-L
It 0: it is kitchen	0.2
It 1: there is a refrigerator	0.7
It 2: there is a refrigerator	0.7
It 3: there is an oven and refrigerator	1.0

Figure 9.5.: Generated explanations on the VQA-X training set. Image, question, answer, and a ground truth explanation are shown. On the bottom, we depict the best generated explanation and ROUGE-L score wrt. GT at every iteration. (Best viewed in color)

displayed actions. Further, it shows that AI models acquire a certain amount of ethical "knowledge" by self-supervised learning, which can be reinforced and aligned with humans utilizing minimal feedback.

# 9.5. Discussion & Limitations

Whereas we demonstrated that the collaboration between humans and machine enables the transfer and progressive alignment of capabilities between modalities, we observed several shortcomings of ILLUME and the conducted benchmarks. These will be discussed in more detail in the following.

**Progressive Explanation Alignment.** The NLG metrics used to automatize feedback provide high-level information on the iterative progress of aligning generated explanations to ground truth ones. Nonetheless, an additional qualitative evaluation of the process can provide valuable insights.

Fig. 9.5 depicts an example of the VQA-X training set representative for explanation improvements with passing ILLUME iterations. Initially, the model is likely not to generate a concise explanation. Instead, it produces text that either resembles a basic caption of the image or builds the response on the answer it is conditioned on. After one training iteration, the model generates a reasonable fitting explanation, and two iterations later, the output is equal to the dataset's ground truth. It is important to note that this improvement is inferred from other training (self-generated) examples as the actual ground truth data is never presented. Overall, the model generalizes well between different samples of commonsense reasoning.

**Prompt:** <image> Q: Is the man enjoying himself? A: yes, seeing that

	GT: he has a smile on his face	R-I
	It 0: he has a smile on his face	1.0
	It 1: he is smiling	0.2
1	It 2: he is smiling	0.2
	It 3: he is smiling	0.2

**Prompt:** <image> Q: What type of animal is in this picture? A: giraffe, seeing that

N.	

GT:	they are tall and have spots	R-L
It 0:	they are standing and eating	0.5
lt 1:	it is a giraffe	0.0
It 2:	it has long legs and neck	0.0
lt 3:	it has a long neck	0.0

Figure 9.6.: Generated explanations on the VQA-X training set. Image, question, answer, and a ground truth explanation are shown. On the bottom, we depict the best generated explanation and ROUGE-L score wrt. GT at every iteration. (Best viewed in color)

**Limitations of ILLUME.** Adapter tuning [112] is an efficient approach to fine-tune large models for downstream applications. However, exploring other optimization approaches can provide a more holistic set of tools with potential use in different scenarios. We observed continuous prompt-tuning to be such a promising candidate. Initial experiments on optimizing the embedding of the explanation prompt without adjusting any parameter weights yielded positive results. Additionally, prompt-tuning could be one viable solution in tackling the problem of needing to tune a dedicated reasoning model, here a set of adapters, for each dataset. In any regard, a general model for reasoning would be preferable.

Furthermore, we would like to reiterate the issues of automatic NLG metrics. Fig. 9.6 (top) provides an example of metrics failing to bridge the semantic gap. The sentences 'he has a smile on his face' and 'he is smiling' are scored as substantially dissimilar, although they are semantically identical. Yet another example is shown in Fig. 9.6 (bottom). Here the generated explanation 'they are standing and eating' is rated significantly higher than 'it has long legs and neck', although the first one provides virtually no valid information on why the animal is a giraffe, whereas the second one identifies two of its most prominent features. This further illustrates the limited significance of comparisons between checkpoints and

	Iteration	<b>B-4</b> ↑	<b>R-L</b> ↑	C↑	RV(%)
val.	MAGMA <sub>base</sub>	25.35	59.44	15.24	0.0
	It 1	12.12	32.95	20.59	11.1
	It 2	7.04	29.57	14.86	5.4
train	MAGMA <sub>base</sub>	14.27	58.93	6.56	0.0
	It 1	7.28	30.85	16.61	11.1
	It 2	6.25	28.77	15.27	5.4

Table 9.6.: Results of two iteration of ILLUME on CLEVR-X. Scores are reported on the validation split and training split. MAGMA<sub>base</sub> refers to zero-shot (*It 0*) performance. Bleu-4, Rouge-L & CIDEr scores are shown (higher is better). Additionally, RV displays the relative value wrt. total amount of samples in the original training set.

models using automatic NLG metrics. Nevertheless, as described, such metrics are a valid indicator to evaluate a method itself. Hence, we benchmarked ILLUME on several datasets utilizing ROUGE-L to simulate user feedback and a wide range of scores for evaluation. Yet, the above-discussed examples further motivate ILLUME's intended use of direct *human* feedback in training and evaluation.

**Flaws in Logical Reasoning.** One frequently observed shortcoming of large neural networks is their inability to generalize to logical reasoning. Zhang *et al.* [290] recently demonstrated that BERT does not learn logical reasoning but instead captures statistical features in the training data. Therefore, the model remains unable to generalize to other distributions of the exact same problem. In the multimodal domain, DALL-E 2 [208] fails to construct logical relations between objects faithfully.

We also observe ILLUME to yield no satisfying results on the CLEVR-X dataset. Tab. 9.6 shows the progress over two iterations of ILLUME tuning on the CLEVR-X validation split. With each iteration of training, the quality of textual explanations decreases instead of improving. This also results in fewer *fitting* explanations being generated, exacerbating this effect further. Furthermore, fine-tuning on the 5-10% subset of the training data used in self-talk fails to generalize explanations to the rest of the training set. The same observation can be made based on the train split.

Summarized, we attribute this behavior to the same observations made by Zhang *et al.* [290] in that current LMs appear incapable of inferring logical reasoning from a few training examples. Therefore, VLMs bootstrapped from LMs struggle to transfer logical reasoning capabilities without major extensions. Instead, we argue that the approach of



training and evaluating logical reasoning as a pure text generation task may be inherently flawed. Instead, logic-based methods [243] that utilize differentiable forward-chaining using first-order logic could yield more coherent explanations.

Despite the discussed limitations, our experiments demonstrate that ILLUME enables the transfer of commonsense reasons from LMs to downstream VLMs. However, this highly depends on the natural language capabilities of the underlying LM. In particular, the ILLUME approach remains competitive with fine-tuning on ground truth data while using substantially fewer training samples that are also self-generated. Further, it paves the way toward lowering the workload on annotators and enables aligning the model to users' rationales through interactive feedback in the training loop.

# 10. Conclusions

Pre-trained models trained on large-scale datasets are some of the most influential tools in machine learning and built the foundation of several state-of-the-art AI systems. Through recent progress, there is no question in the minds of many that AI and, thereupon, technological advances will significantly impact humanity's evolution in the near future. In turn, ethical concerns also receive greater attention.

This thesis contributes to one of the main questions surrounding machine ethics: if we are able to put human values into AI systems. Specifically, the present studies contribute in various ways to the question of whether different AI models carry information about moral norms expressed in human-generated data that is aligned with the human sense of "right" and "wrong". In particular, it concerns large-scale models based on self-supervised learning as well as linguistic and visual data. We argue that one major reason for ethical concerns, namely (self-supervised) learning from unfiltered data, could also be a chance to mitigate associated risks. To this end, we presented useful applications of such systems encoding moral "knowledge", such as a moral compass reducing the toxic degeneration of other PLMs and the Q16 approach, a documentation pipeline of inappropriate content in vision datasets. Additionally, we highlighted the role of explanations in human-centered AI systems' capabilities, including their capabilities in moral reasoning. To conclude, we now summarize these contributions, highlight the lessons learned during the development of this thesis and present possible future research avenues.

## 10.1. Summary

In this thesis, we investigated whether machines can learn (i.e., mirror) moral precepts of our society without direct supervision (self-supervised learning) and presented a variety of analyses of pre-trained models' encoded ethical knowledge and capabilities to mitigate associated risks utilizing large-scale model's acquired understanding on what is right and wrong (moral bias). **Large-scale Datasets Contain Recoverable Imprints of our Societal Values.** After providing the necessary background and clarification of this thesis' scope in Chapters 2 and 2, in Chapter 3, we start our investigations regarding the question of whether self-supervised learning provides pre-trained models with the ability to reflect desirable human biases such as our social, ethical, and moral choices. Here, as a first review, we focused on well-known biases (e.g., gender bias) of modern language models. Based on these findings, we quantify deontological ethics, i.e., determining whether an action is right or wrong. To this end, we introduced the Moral Choice Machine based on PLMs' learned sentence representations. Indeed using this simple, sentence-similarity based system, we were already able to demonstrate that text corpora contain recoverable and accurate imprints of our social, ethical, and even moral choices. Hence biases in human language on a phrase level allow machines to identify moral choices.

Large-scale Models Contain Recoverable Imprints of our Societal Values. Continuing with our research based on these findings, in Chapter 4, we extended the Moral Choice Machine to arbitrary phases moving beyond the restricted question-answer scheme. More importantly, we moved our investigation towards so-called large-scale models, particularly the popular language model BERT. We showed that transformer-based models contain human-like biases of what is right and wrong to do, i.e., ethical and moral norms of society, and actually bring a "moral direction" to the surface. This is the first time that a "moral direction" is identified for transformers, and two user studies on regional and crowd-sourced group of subjects indicate that it correlates well with people's opinion on moral norms.

Inspired by our findings on language, we extended our investigation to other modalities, namely vision or computer vision in the context of AI. As in language, our societal norms, normative as well as non-normative behavior, are also reflected in visual scenes. Thereupon, in Chapter 6, we showed that large-scale vision models that receive self-supervised guidance in the form of natural language also encode our moral perceptions reflected in their training data.

#### Mitigating the Associated Risks of Self-supervised Training with Self-supervised Mod-

**els.** After establishing pre-trained models' reflection of our societal values and approaches to access this information, in Chapters 5 and 7 we provided demonstrations of our hypothesis that large-scale pre-trained models themselves pave a way to mitigate the associated risks of self-supervised training. More precisely, in Chapter 5, we utilized the MORALDIRECTION as a moral compass to prevent the toxic degeneration of language models, i.e., it guides them to generate normative text. Besides the performance, our approach has vari-

DMSLDDMSLDportrait of Sickly diseased dying Samurai<br/>warrior, sun shining, photo realistic illustration<br/>alphonse mucha, loish, norman rockwell.<br/>The four horsewomen of the apocalypse<br/>prainting by tom of finland, gaston bussiere,<br/>craig mullins, j. c. leyendeckerImage: Comparison of the apocalypse<br/>craig mullins, j. c. leyendecker

Figure 10.1.: Safety guidance in text-to-image diffusion models solely using representations and concepts learned during pre-training and accessed in natural language. More details can be found in [233]. Original (DM) and guided (SLD) outputs accompanied by input prompts are shown. While in the first example, the undesired concept of violence is expressed in the input prompt, no explicit expression of the concept of nudity can be observed in the second example. In both cases, SLD suppresses the user-defined concepts. Third image was blurred manually after generation. (Best viewed in color)

ous advantages compared to other existing approaches, namely, that it does not depend on the toxic degenerated LM's representation. Further, it is designed in a few-shot fashion, i.e., we do not rely on training an LM on a filtered dataset. Instead, it utilizes a model's knowledge acquired by learning from diverse data, including potential inappropriate samples. This necessary knowledge and the resulting capability to distinguish between normativity and non-normativity is accessed via the MORALDIRECTION.

Similarly, in Chapter 7, we utilized the encoded knowledge of PVLMs to assemble a semiautomatized pipeline (Q16) to document large-scale vision datasets w.r.t. to potentially inappropriate content. Hence, the Q16 approach represents another demonstration of mitigating the risk of self-supervised learning with self-supervised models themselves. Both applications demonstrate the importance that models learn to understand what is and what is not normativity, which, as we have shown, is possible through self-supervised learning. Therefore, we argue that AI models must be exposed to potentially inappropriate content to be able to "understand" underlying concepts and, in turn, make the models confirm our society's norms. Our most recent findings confirm this conclusion [233]. Here, we are able to control a generative text-to-image diffusion model (DM) based on its acquired information of inappropriateness, and suppress related concepts, in this case, the concepts of violence and nudity (cf. Fig. 10.1). Since no additional training and only interventions during the diffusion process are necessary to guide the model in an appropriate direction, the approach is called safe latent diffusion (SLD).

**Human-guided Learning for AI Alignment.** However, as we have shown in Chapter 4, also moral biases are influenced by other biases, e.g., gender or reporting biases. Therefore, exploration and interactions to collect feedback are inevitable for aligning and reinforcing commonsense knowledge and capabilities. Therefore, we discussed the setting of interactive learning and introduced a novel approach to revise and reinforce pre-trained models' abilities. We started by emphasizing the general importance of human-in-the-loop learning settings. In Chapter 8, we provided a discussion of characteristics present in datasets leading to unwanted model behavior. Importantly, we showed that in a humancentric AI system with eXplainable AI, unwanted model behavior can be discovered and even revised by intervening on the model's explanations. Subsequently, we introduced eXplanatory Interactive Learning (XIL) to intervene with a model's decision. During this interactive learning process, humans operate on a model's explanations by giving feedback on the same if necessary. Instead of blindly trusting the AI system's prediction, the user explores the underlying reasons using XAI. In doing so, they learn potential new strategies for predictions but in the illustrated case, however, so-called "Clever-Hans" strategies. By interacting with the machine, users can align the machine to their preferences and, importantly, increase their trust.

Following these findings on interactive learning, we lastly showed in Chapter 9 that also large-scale models benefit from human feedback on explanations. Importantly, next to showing its benefits on general commonsense tasks, we demonstrated that large-scale models based on self-supervised learning are capable of moral reasoning. More precisely, we introduced another human-in-the-loop tuning paradigm called ILLUME to transfer commonsense reasoning to the vision domain in order to teach multimodal models visual (moral) reasoning. While using significantly less training data and only requiring minimal feedback, the ILLUME approach remains competitive with standard supervised fine-tuning. Further, it paves the way toward efficient collaboration of humans and machines and enables aligning the model to users' rationales through interactive feedback in the training loop. Importantly we demonstrated that next to reflecting what right and wrong behavior is, machines can rationalize the immorality of actions.

## 10.2. Lessons Learned

The various challenges we have faced during these years of research go beyond the individual cases and form general lessons applying not restricted to but especially to the field of machine ethics. Our developed algorithms, such as the MORALDIRECTION, operate on latent representations. Applying it as a moral compass, we demonstrated that one could influence models' behavior, i.e., preventing toxic degeneration. However, we still rely on the
representations learned. We showed that these representations learned by self-supervised indeed already encode human-like biases of what is right and wrong to do and our studies with diverse groups of subjects indicate that it correlates well with people's opinions on moral norms. However, we already observed different opinions among these groups on specific statements such as owning a gun. The lesson learned here is that, at least with current methodologies, we may not be able to design a foundation model encoding multiple opinions, e.g., the difference but also commonalities of different cultures. Recently, [117] and [16] showed first evidence supporting this claim by analyzing cross-cultural values of multilingual PLMs applying the MORALDIRECTION and LAMA frameworks. Both conclude that multilingual PLMs entail differing moral biases but do not necessarily correspond with cultural differences and commonalities in human opinions. In this regard, one can also declare the Delphi experiment [121] partly as a failure. Here, the authors try to directly teach an LM to reason about descriptive ethical judgments through supervision. Even if the pre-trained model is further tuned by direct supervision on "1.7 million examples of descriptive judgments" [121], it has various flaws. For instance, whereas the model can correctly infer Is it okay to carry a gun in Texas? (answer: It's okay) and knows how to answer Is it okay to carry a gun in Germany? (answer: It's illegal), it is not able to infer Is it okay to carry a gun anywhere in the USA? (answer: It's okay) and Is it okay to carry a gun in Florida? (answer: It's okay) correctly.<sup>1</sup>

Concluding that the encoding of diverse opinions, which depend on cultural and societal preferences, is a major problem of large-scale pre-trained models, we pose the ethical research question of whether all ethical information should be stored in the model parameters through large-scale training. And if not, what should be encoded in the parameters and what not? As a solution, we imagine the extension of current parametric transformer architectures with non-parametric modules. Further, such future AI models must be able to expand and adapt their knowledge to confirm with changing facts and opinions. Therefore, they should be equipped with a revision mechanism where users could interactively guide the model behavior and align the model with their values. A transparent and simplistic approach so that users can easily customize a model regarding their demands would be favorable to keep the computational and, in turn, energy demands but also the usability barrier low. To equip an AI system with such capabilities, a promising alternative in contrast to the resource-demanding tuning of the model parameters presented in [121], could be in-context learning [82, 195]. The encouraging results of such learning approaches demonstrate that adding context to a queried prompt can help the model learn from the given context influencing the inference of the query. Such an approach would benefit from

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>The present queries were executed using the provided Web-Interface https://delphi.allenai.org in version 1.0.4 accessed on 9th of September 2022.

the PM's language understanding abilities but also would provide the option to fall back on external knowledge if the query goes beyond its parameters' encoded knowledge.

## 10.3. Outlook

In this thesis, we focused on investigating the acquired moral information of popular pre-trained models, especially models trained by self-supervised learning on large-scale datasets. These models often build the foundation for AI-powered downstream systems. Generally, our proposed methods to access AI systems' moral knowledge hold promise for identifying and addressing cultural sources of ethical and moral choices. This provides several avenues for future work.

**Revising Biases.** Following [32] and [67], e.g., we may modify an embedding to remove gender stereotypes, such as the association between the words nurse and female while maintaining desired moral choices such as not to kill people. This could not be restricted to language [252]. In turn, such decision-making systems could be used to make reinforcement learning safe [79], also for moral choices, by regularizing, e.g., Fulton and Platzer [79] differential dynamic logic to agree with the biases of the model's moral direction. However, also moral biases need to be revised. Especially since current models may mirror mainly English-speaking cultures and are nevertheless deployed in other societies, these models may not align with culture-specific human opinions [16, 117].

**Logic Reasoning.** The combination of logic-based and deep approaches could also be a promising approach to tackle one frequently observed shortcoming of large neural networks: their inability to generalize to logical reasoning. Zhang *et al.* [290] recently demonstrated that BERT does not learn logical reasoning but instead captures statistical features in the training data. Therefore, the model remains unable to generalize to other distributions of the exact same problem. Similarly, DALL-E 2 [208] fails to construct logical relations between objects faithfully in the multimodal domain. We also observed ILLUME to yield no satisfying results in reinforcing logical reasoning capabilities. Summarized, we attribute this behavior to the same observations made by [290] in that current LMs appear incapable of inferring logical reasoning from a few training examples. Based on our findings, we argue that training logic reasoning as a pure text generation task may be inherently flawed. Instead, logic-based methods [243] that utilize differentiable forward-chaining using first-order logic could yield more coherent explanations. While the presented ILLUME-based VLM with reinforced moral reasoning capabilities already provides an extension of the introduced Q16 dataset documentation pipeline, as such

systems able of logical reasoning provide further benefit to arguing about normative behavior. For instance, in general, *carrying guns in public* is illegal—at least in European countries—, but *soldiers carrying guns in public* may be appropriate. Such exceptions could be solved by integrating the aforementioned forward-chained logic argumentation.

**Explaining Inappropriateness.** Both XAI and ILLUME generate explanations. However, ILLUME is not designed to reveal the DNN's underlying decision process. Therefore, an interesting future avenue is to make the decision process of transformers more transparent. This could solve the observed issue that, in specific cases, it is hard to understand why content is identified and described as inappropriate. Combining Q16 with explainable AI methods, such as [46] to explain the reasons and, in turn, utilizing XIL to revise identified issues is likely to improve the datasheet. In general, further (commonsense) reasoning would help to extend Q16 beyond binary classification towards gradual detail of inappropriateness and result in more fine-grained details in the datasheets.

Measuring the Influence of Inappropriate Data. Another exciting future direction is to investigate how data sources influence (moral) bias. One could track training's data influence [200] and manipulate a selected dataset, i.e., remove, permute and add data, to investigate the changes in moral bias and eventually manipulate the bias itself. Our introduced large-scale dataset LAION-5B and the already annotated content provide an suitable foundation in this regard. These insights could lead us to a better understanding of how and what DNNs learn from the text source. However, training large-scale models is extremely costly. Especially keeping the current climate crisis in mind, we should rather work on adapting existing pre-trained models. With our contributions, we demonstrated that there is indeed a benefit of training on largely unfiltered data. Of course, interactive learning should be controlled [125] to prevent scenarios such as Microsoft Research's Twitter chatbot Tay, see [5]. Our interactive tuning process ILLUME shows promising results in the direction of reinforcing but also aligning AI with minimal human feedback. However, this is only a starting point to answer the challenging question of how we efficiently adapt AI systems, e.g., to encode cross-cultural commonalities and differences of societies.

**Explanatory Cooperative Artificial Intelligence.** Therefore, future research should discuss and develop efficient methods to revise AI's acquired knowledge related to our societal values. As current pre-trained models are mainly developed by US companies [227], an ambiguous goal is the creation of systems reflecting European views and norms. Existing pre-trained models could be used as a foundation even if they primarily mirror

English-speaking cultures. More precisely, one possible direction is the utilization of current multilingual model, which main resource remains English text, in combination with providing external knowledge describing specific cultural depending information. For instance, could this knowledge base be accessed by a model with retriever engines [34, 157]. Such a system could benefit from the inherited language understanding and be aligned via external knowledge. Further, users could easily add, remove and adjust database entries to adjust the model. This provides the ability to adapt the system if, e.g., norms or even laws change. These adjustments should be performed in discussion with stakeholders from different domains, including but not restricted to ML experts and legal as well as ethical councils. Similar to imagining human-to-human communication between these stakeholders, one can imagine future collaborations with AI systems. In contrast to current interactive approaches follow a linear communication—i.e., in our cases, a model generates explanations, the user gives feedback, and the model gets tuned-the interaction with machines should also follow more flexible policies. Specifically, this should include a discussion about the provided feedback pushing for what might be called explanatory cooperative artificial intelligence [56].



## **11. Selected Papers and Contributions**

Here, we provide an extended list of the thesis' selected papers, including detailed listings of the contributions for each paper. As noted in Chapter 1 the respective chapters can contain verbatim quotes from the corresponding publications.

• Sophie Jentzsch, **Patrick Schramowski**, Constantin A. Rothkopf, and Kristian Kersting. (2019). "Semantics Derived Automatically from Language Corpora Contain Human-like Moral Choices". In: Proceedings of the AAAI/ACM Conference on AI, Ethics, and Society (AIES)

This work resulted from Jentzsch's master thesis "Never put a sock in a toaster— Machines can Learn Human Dos and Don'ts from Text" supervised by all other co-authors. The paper "Semantics Derived Automatically from Language Corpora Contain Human-like Moral Choices" was published as a full research paper. Jentzsch and Schramowski are corresponding and leading authors. Jentzsch and Schramowski developed the Moral Choice Machine algorithm. Jentzsch was mainly responsible for data processing, preliminary empirical work, and contributed to the data analysis with Schramowski. Rothkopf and Kersting were general advisors of this work and contributed with continuous feedback during all phases of the paper writing process. The ideas and the content have been discussed among all authors. All authors agree with the use of their joint paper as part of Schramowski's dissertation. This work contributes to Chapter 3.

• **Patrick Schramowski**, Cigdem Turan, Sophie Jentzsch, Constantin A. Rothkopf, and Kristian Kersting. (2020). "The Moral Choice Machine". In: Frontiers Artif. Intell. 3

This publication is an extension of the conference paper above. Schramowski and Turan are corresponding and leading authors. Schramowski led the overall research design, management, and writing process of the paper. Schramowski developed the code for learning and inference on the different text corpora. Turan conducted the final model training. Turan was mainly responsible for data processing. Data

analysis was done by Schramowski and Turan. The results and discussion were written by Schramowski and Turan equally. The central implications of this work were mainly derived by Schramowski. Rothkopf and Kersting were general advisors of this work and contributed with continuous feedback during all phases of the paper writing process. The ideas and the content have been discussed among all authors. All authors agree with the use of their joint paper as part of Schramowski's dissertation. This work contributes to Chapters 2, and 3.

• **Patrick Schramowski**, Wolfgang Stammer, Stefano Teso, Anna Brugger, Franziska Herbert, Xiaoting Shao, Hans-Georg Luigs, Anne-Katrin Mahlein, and Kristian Kersting. (2020). "Making deep neural networks right for the right scientific reasons by interacting with their explanations". In: Nature Machine Intelligence 2.8

This work is based on a preliminary version published by Stefano Teso and Kristian Kersting at (AAAI /ACM Conference on Artificial Intelligence, Ethics, and Society 2019). Schramowski and Stammer are corresponding and leading authors. Schramowski and Stammer equally led the overall research design, management, and writing process of the paper. Teso introduced the basic XIL framework. Schramowski and Stammer developed the extensions of the basic XIL methods and its application to deep phenotyping. The research design and choice of the model was done by Schramowski and Stammer together, where Schramowski focused on the hyperspectral data and Stammer on the RGB data. Schramowski and Stammer were mainly responsible for data processing, empirical work, writing the paper and contributed to the data analysis with Brugger, where Brugger focused on the biological aspects. Herbert conducted and analyzed the results of the trust development study. Shao conducted empirical evaluations on non-biological data. Together with Brugger and Luigs, Schramowski designed the phenotyping dataset. Stammer, Brugger, and Schramowski did the biological analysis. Mahlein and Kersting were general advisors of this work and contributed with continuous feedback during all phases of the paper writing process. All authors read and approved the final manuscript. All authors agree with the use of their joint paper as part of Schramowski's dissertation. This work contributes to Chapter 8.

- Wolfgang Stammer, **Patrick Schramowski**, and Kristian Kersting. (2021). "Right for the Right Concept: Revising Neuro-Symbolic Concepts by Interacting with their Explanations". In: Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR)
- 164

Stammer and Schramowski are corresponding and leading authors. Stammer led the paper's overall research design, management, and writing process. Stammer and Schramowski developed the underlying ideas and the design of this study. The ideas and content of the paper were discussed among all authors, and all authors were involved in writing this paper. Stammer developed the code for learning and inference as well as running the experiments. Stammer and Schramowski designed the neuro-symbolic XIL approach and interpreted the results of the conducted experiments. Kersting was a general advisor of this work and contributed with continuous feedback during all phases of the paper writing process. All authors agree with the use of their joint paper as part of Schramowski's dissertation. This work contributes to Chapter 8.

• **Patrick Schramowski**, Cigdem Turan, Nico Andersen, Constantin A. Rothkopf, and Kristian Kersting. (2022). "Large Pre-trained Language Models Contain Human-like Biases of What is Right and Wrong to Do". In: Nature Machine Intelligence 4.3

Schramowski and Turan are corresponding and leading authors. Schramowski led the overall research design, management, and writing process of the paper. Schramowski was mainly responsible for data processing, empirical work, and contributed to the data analysis with Turan. Specifically, Schramowski introduced the Moral Direction approach and developed, performed, and analyzed the text generation study. Further, together with Turan, Schramowski contributed to the ideas and design of the user study, which was conducted by Andersen. The contextual information influence user study was analyzed by Turan. Schramowski conducted and analyzed the experiments comparing the correlations to human scores and toxicity of language models. The results and discussion were mainly written by Schramowski. The central implications of this work were mainly derived by Schramowski. Rothkopf and Kersting were general advisors of this work and contributed with continuous feedback during all phases of the paper writing process. All authors agree with the use of their joint paper as part of Schramowski's dissertation. This work contributes to Chapters 2, 4 and 5.

• Patrick Schramowski, Christopher Tauchmann, and Kristian Kersting. (2022). "Can Machines Help Us Answering Question 16 in Datasheets, and In Turn Reflecting on Inappropriate Content?" In: Proceedings of the ACM Conference on Fairness, Accountability, and Transparency (FAccT)

Schramowski is corresponding and leading author. Schramowski led the overall

research design, management, and writing process of the paper. All authors contributed the literature review together. Schramowski introduced the inappropriate material detection and documentation based on the PMs CLIP and MAGMA. Further, Schramowski developed the code of the Q16 approach and conducted as well as analyzed the empirical experiments. Additionally, Schramowski manually validated and described the detected inappropriate content. All authors contributed writing this paper where Schramowski took most of the work. Kersting was a general advisor of this work and contributed with continuous feedback during all phases of the paper writing process. All authors agree with the use of their joint paper as part of Schramowski's dissertation. This work contributes to Chapters 2, 6 and 7.

• Christoph Schuhmann, Romain Beaumont, Richard Vencu, Cade Gordon, Ross Wightman, Mehdi Cherti, Theo Coombes, Aarush Katta, Clayton Mullis, Mitchell Wortsman, **Patrick Schramowski**, Srivatsa Kundurthy, Katherine Crowson, Ludwig Schmidt, Robert Kaczmarczyk, and Jenia Jitsev. "LAION-5B: An open large-scale dataset for training next generation image-text models". In: Proceedings of NeurIPS Datasets and Benchmarks. 2022.

Schuhmann, Beaumont, Vencu, Gordon, Wightman and Cherti are corresponding and leading authors. The ideas and content of the paper were discussed among all authors. Christoph Schuhmann led this project and built POCs for most of its components, including clip filtering, the safety model, the watermark model, and the BLIP inference tuning project. Vencu developed the system architecture and download script optimizations, and GPU-assisted filtering. Further, Vencu set up the AWS infrastructure. Beaumont provided guidance on scaling for the Common Crawl filtering pipeline. Further, Beaumont built and ran the dataset preparation pipeline. Mullis conducted the DALLE-PyTorch training/analysis, WDS filtering, and trained generative models (LAIONIDE) using LAION-5B. Schmidt provided advice on experiment design, scaling, ethical and social content, and paper writing. Jitsev led the scientific organization and contributed to manuscript writing, ethical and social content, experiments planning, design, compute and storage resource acquisition, and provided general supervision. Kaczmarczyk established WDS architecture, performed DALL-E training runs, balancing calculation, sample (NSFW, watermark, caption quality) annotation, manuscript writing coordination, supervision, and revision. Coombes build the first versions of the worker swarm system. Katta trained the watermark model. Gordon ran distributed inference for the watermark tags, trained the CLIP models on JUWELS Booster, and led the paper writing. Cherti evaluated the CLIP-B/32, B/16, B/16+ and L/14 model, performed debugging of distributed training, executed experiments on JUWELS Booster, performed results collection, distillation, analysis, and manuscript writing. Wightman debugged and trained the CLIP-B/32, B/16, B/16+ and L/14 model and executed experiments on JUWELS Booster. Crowson contributed to development of latent diffusion and stable diffusion. Further, Crowson fine-tuned generative models on subsets of LAION-5B. Schramowski contributed to the inappropriate content tagging and generated the annotations by Q16, and analyzed the results. Further, Schramowski contributed to writing the corresponding parts as well as the ethical and social content of the manuscript. Kundurthy co-wrote the datasheet, researched usage cases and related works, trained the face classifier, and developed visualizations. Wortsman initially created openCLIP, provided insights on scaling, and performed experiments evaluating few-shot fine-tuning performance and robustness on ImageNet and other downstream datasets. All authors agree with the use of their joint paper as part of Schramowski's dissertation. This work contributes to Chapter 7.

• Felix Friedrich, Wolfgang Stammer, **Patrick Schramowski**, and Kristian Kersting. (2023). "A typology for exploring the mitigation of shortcut behaviour". In: Nature Machine Intelligence 5

Friedrich is corresponding and leading author. All authors contributed to the ideas of the paper, the design of the study, and writing this paper. Schramowski supervised the preliminary study (master thesis) this work is based on. In line, the preliminary research design and choice of evaluation XIL approaches was done by Schramowski and Stammer together and extended by Friedrich. The experiments were conducted by Friedrich. Friedrich, Stammer, and Schramowski analyzed the results, where Friedrich took most of the work. The central implications of this work were mainly derived by Friedrich. Kersting was a general advisor of this work and contributed with continuous feedback during all phases of the paper writing process. All authors agree with the use of their joint paper as part of Schramowski's dissertation. This work contributes to Chapter 8.

• Manuel Brack, **Patrick Schramowski**, Björn Deiseroth and Kristian Kersting. (2023). "ILLUME: Rationalizing Vision-Language Models through Human Interactions" In: Proceedings of the International Conference on Machine Learning (ICML).

Brack and Schramowski are corresponding and leading authors. Brack and Schramowski contributed to the ideas of the paper, the design of the preliminary (Brack's master thesis) as well the final studies. All authors contributed to writing this paper. Specif-

ically, Schramowski contributed to the design and development of the approach to transfer the reasoning capabilities of the LM to the multimodal (vision-language) model and assisted Brack in developing the source code. Brack implemented the source code and ran the experiments with the help of Deiseroth. Brack was mainly responsible for data processing, preliminary empirical work, and contributed to the data analysis with Schramowski. The results and discussion were written by Brack and Schramowski equally, where Brack focused on the technical aspects, Schramowski focused on the evaluation. The central implications of this work were mainly derived by Brack and Schramowski. Kersting was a general advisor of this work and contributed with continuous feedback during all phases of the paper writing process. All authors agree with the use of their joint paper as part of Schramowski's dissertation. This work contributes to Chapter 9.

## Bibliography

- [1] Perspective api. https://www.perspectiveapi.com. Accessed: 2021-01-10.
- [2] Common crawl. https://commoncrawl.org/. Accessed: 2022-01-22.
- [3] Gpt-3–powered applications. https://openai.com/blog/gpt-3-apps/. Accessed: 2022-01-22.
- [4] The google engineer who thinks the company's ai has come to life. https://www. washingtonpost.com/technology/2022/06/11/google-ai-lamda-blake-lemoine/. Accessed: 2022-01-09.
- [5] Microsoft's racist chatbot revealed the dangers of online conversation. https://spectrum.ieee.org/tech-talk/artificial-intelligence/machine-learning/ in-2016-microsofts-racist-chatbot-revealed-the-dangers-of-online-conversation. Accessed: 2021-02-28.
- [6] Doctor gpt-3: hype or reality? https://www.nabla.com/blog/gpt-3/. Accessed: 2021-02-28.
- [7] Next chapter in artificial writing. *Nature Machine Intelligence (NMI)*, 2(8):419–419, 2020.
- [8] *Trust; Definition and Meaning of trust on Lexico.com.* Oxford Dictionary, 2022. URL https://www.lexico.com/definition/trust. Accessed: 14/01/2022.
- [9] Abubakar Abid, Maheen Farooqi, and James Zou. Persistent anti-muslim bias in large language models. In *Proceedings of the AAAI/ACM Conference on AI, Ethics, and Society (AIES)*, page 298–306. Association for Computing Machinery, 2021.
- [10] Julius Adebayo, Justin Gilmer, Michael Muelly, Ian Goodfellow, Moritz Hardt, and Been Kim. Sanity checks for saliency maps. In Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS), pages 9505–9515, 2018.

- [11] Somak Aditya, Yezhou Yang, and Chitta Baral. Explicit reasoning over end-to-end neural architectures for visual question answering. In *Proceedings of the AAAI Conference on Artificial Intelligence, (AAAI), the innovative Applications of Artificial Intelligence (IAAI), and the AAAI Symposium on Educational Advances in Artificial Intelligence (EAAI)*, pages 629–637. AAAI Press, 2018.
- [12] Larry Alexander and Michael Moore. Deontological Ethics. In *The Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy*. Metaphysics Research Lab, Stanford University, Summer 2021 edition, 2021.
- [13] Carl Allen and Timothy M. Hospedales. Analogies explained: Towards understanding word embeddings. In Kamalika Chaudhuri and Ruslan Salakhutdinov, editors, *ICML*, pages 223–231. PMLR, 2019.
- [14] Marco Ancona, Enea Ceolini, Cengiz Öztireli, and Markus Gross. Towards better understanding of gradient-based attribution methods for deep neural networks. In Proceedings of the International Conference on Learning Representations (ICLR). OpenReview.net, 2018.
- [15] Mykhaylo Andriluka, Leonid Pishchulin, Peter V. Gehler, and Bernt Schiele. 2d human pose estimation: New benchmark and state of the art analysis. In *Proceedings* of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR), 2014.
- [16] Arnav Arora, Lucie-Aimée Kaffee, and Isabelle Augenstein. Probing pre-trained language models for cross-cultural differences in values. Preprint at https://arxiv. org/abs/2203.13722, 2022.
- [17] Pepa Atanasova, Jakob Grue Simonsen, Christina Lioma, and Isabelle Augenstein. A diagnostic study of explainability techniques for text classification. In *Proceedings* of the Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing (EMNLP), pages 3256–3274, 2020.
- [18] Robert Audi. Moral Perception. Princeton University Press, 2013.
- [19] Philip Bachman, R. Devon Hjelm, and William Buchwalter. Learning representations by maximizing mutual information across views. In Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS), pages 15509–15519, 2019.

- [20] Marcus A Badgeley, John R Zech, Luke Oakden-Rayner, Benjamin S Glicksberg, Manway Liu, William Gale, Michael V McConnell, Bethany Percha, Thomas M Snyder, and Joel T Dudley. Deep learning predicts hip fracture using confounding patient and healthcare variables. *npj Digital Medicine*, 2(1):31, 2019.
- [21] Dzmitry Bahdanau, Kyunghyun Cho, and Yoshua Bengio. Neural machine translation by jointly learning to align and translate. In *Proceedings of the International Conference on Learning Representations (ICLR)*, 2015.
- [22] Jack Bandy and Nicholas Vincent. Addressing "documentation debt" in machine learning research: A retrospective datasheet for bookcorpus. In *Proceedings of NeurIPS Datasets and Benchmarks*, pages 1–13, 2021.
- [23] Osbert Bastani, Carolyn Kim, and Hamsa Bastani. Interpreting blackbox models via model extraction. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/1705.08504, 2017.
- [24] Yonatan Belinkov and James Glass. Analysis methods in neural language processing: A survey. *Transactions of the Association for Computational Linguistics (TACL)*, 7: 49–72, March 2019.
- [25] Emily M. Bender, Timnit Gebru, Angelina McMillan-Major, and Shmargaret Shmitchell. On the dangers of stochastic parrots: Can language models be too big? In Proceedings of ACM Conference on Fairness, Accountability, and Transparency (FAccT), pages 610–623, 2021.
- [26] Gedas Bertasius, Heng Wang, and Lorenzo Torresani. Is space-time attention all you need for video understanding? In *Proceedings of the International Conference on Machine Learning (ICML)*, 2021.
- [27] Cristina Bicchieri, Ryan Muldoon, and Alessandro Sontuoso. Social Norms. In *The Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy*. Metaphysics Research Lab, Stanford University, Winter 2018 edition, 2018.
- [28] Steffen Bickel, Michael Brückner, and Tobias Scheffer. Discriminative learning under covariate shift. *J. Mach. Learn. Res.*, 10:2137–2155, 2009.
- [29] Abeba Birhane and Vinay Uday Prabhu. Large image datasets: A pyrrhic win for computer vision? In Proceedings of IEEE Winter Conference on Applications of Computer Vision (WACV), pages 1536–1546, 2021.



- [30] Abeba Birhane, Vinay Uday Prabhu, and Emmanuel Kahembwe. Multimodal datasets: misogyny, pornography, and malignant stereotypes. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/2110.01963, 2021.
- [31] Yonatan Bisk, Rowan Zellers, Ronan LeBras, Jianfeng Gao, and Yejin Choi. PIQA: reasoning about physical commonsense in natural language. In *Proceedings of the AAAI Conference on Artificial Intelligence, (AAAI), the innovative Applications of Artificial Intelligence (IAAI), and the AAAI Symposium on Educational Advances in Artificial Intelligence (EAAI), 2020.*
- [32] Tolga Bolukbasi, Kai-Wei Chang, James Y. Zou, Venkatesh Saligrama, and Adam Tauman Kalai. Man is to computer programmer as woman is to homemaker? Debiasing word embeddings. In Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS), pages 4349–4357. Curran Associates Inc., 2016.
- [33] Rishi Bommasani, Drew A. Hudson, Ehsan Adeli, Russ Altman, Simran Arora, Sydney von Arx, Michael S. Bernstein, Jeannette Bohg, Antoine Bosselut, Emma Brunskill, Erik Brynjolfsson, Shyamal Buch, Dallas Card, Rodrigo Castellon, Niladri S. Chatterji, Annie S. Chen, Kathleen Creel, Jared Quincy Davis, Dorottya Demszky, Chris Donahue, Moussa Doumbouya, Esin Durmus, Stefano Ermon, John Etchemendy, Kawin Ethayarajh, Li Fei-Fei, Chelsea Finn, Trevor Gale, Lauren Gillespie, Karan Goel, Noah D. Goodman, Shelby Grossman, Neel Guha, Tatsunori Hashimoto, Peter Henderson, John Hewitt, Daniel E. Ho, Jenny Hong, Kyle Hsu, Jing Huang, Thomas Icard, Saahil Jain, Dan Jurafsky, Pratyusha Kalluri, Siddharth Karamcheti, Geoff Keeling, Fereshte Khani, Omar Khattab, Pang Wei Koh, Mark S. Krass, Ranjay Krishna, Rohith Kuditipudi, and et al. On the opportunities and risks of foundation models. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/2108.07258, 2021.
- [34] Sebastian Borgeaud, Arthur Mensch, Jordan Hoffmann, Trevor Cai, Eliza Rutherford, Katie Millican, George Bm Van Den Driessche, Jean-Baptiste Lespiau, Bogdan Damoc, Aidan Clark, Diego De Las Casas, Aurelia Guy, Jacob Menick, Roman Ring, Tom Hennigan, Saffron Huang, Loren Maggiore, Chris Jones, Albin Cassirer, Andy Brock, Michela Paganini, Geoffrey Irving, Oriol Vinyals, Simon Osindero, Karen Simonyan, Jack Rae, Erich Elsen, and Laurent Sifre. Improving language models by retrieving from trillions of tokens. In *Proceedings of the International Conference on Machine Learning (ICML)*, Proceedings of Machine Learning Research, pages 2206–2240, 2022.
- 172

- [35] Nick Bostorm and Eliezer Yudkowsky. The ethics of artificial intelligence. In *Cambridge Handbook of Artificial Intelligence*, page 316–334. Cambridge University Press, 2011.
- [36] Manuel Brack, Patrick Schramowski, Björn Deiseroth, and Kristian Kersting. Illume: Rationalizing vision-language models through human interactions. In *Proceedings* of the International Conference on Machine Learning (ICML), 2023. URL https: //arxiv.org/abs/2208.08241.
- [37] Andy Brock, Soham De, Samuel L. Smith, and Karen Simonyan. High-performance large-scale image recognition without normalization. In *Proceedings of the International Conference on Machine Learning (ICML)*, pages 1059–1071, 2021.
- [38] Tom B. Brown, Benjamin Mann, Nick Ryder, Melanie Subbiah, Jared Kaplan, Prafulla Dhariwal, Arvind Neelakantan, Pranav Shyam, Girish Sastry, Amanda Askell, Sandhini Agarwal, Ariel Herbert-Voss, Gretchen Krueger, Tom Henighan, Rewon Child, Aditya Ramesh, Daniel M. Ziegler, Jeffrey Wu, Clemens Winter, Christopher Hesse, Mark Chen, Eric Sigler, Mateusz Litwin, Scott Gray, Benjamin Chess, Jack Clark, Christopher Berner, Sam McCandlish, Alec Radford, Ilya Sutskever, and Dario Amodei. Language models are few-shot learners. In Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS), 2020.
- [39] Cristian Buciluă, Rich Caruana, and Alexandru Niculescu-Mizil. Model Compression. In Proceedings of the ACM SIGKDD International Conference on Knowledge Discovery & Data Mining (KDD), pages 535–541, 2006.
- [40] Maya Cakmak *et al.* Mixed-initiative active learning. *ICML Workshop on Combining Learning Strategies to Reduce Label Cost*, 2011.
- [41] Aylin Caliskan, Joanna J Bryson, and Arvind Narayanan. Semantics derived automatically from language corpora contain human-like biases. *Science*, 356(6334): 183–186, 2017.
- [42] Nicolas Carion, Francisco Massa, Gabriel Synnaeve, Nicolas Usunier, Alexander Kirillov, and Sergey Zagoruyko. End-to-end object detection with transformers. In Proceedings of European Conference on Computer Vision (ECCV), 2020.
- [43] Rich Caruana, Yin Lou, Johannes Gehrke, Paul Koch, Marc Sturm, and Noemie Elhadad. Intelligible models for healthcare: Predicting pneumonia risk and hospital 30-day readmission. In *Proceedings of the ACM SIGKDD International Conference*

*on Knowledge Discovery & Data Mining (KDD)*, page 1721–1730. Association for Computing Machinery, 2015.

- [44] Daniel Cer, Yinfei Yang, Sheng-yi Kong, Nan Hua, Nicole Limtiaco, Rhomni St. John, Noah Constant, Mario Guajardo-Cespedes, Steve Yuan, Chris Tar, Brian Strope, and Ray Kurzweil. Universal sentence encoder for english. In Proceedings of the Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing (EMNLP), pages 169–174. Association for Computational Linguistics, 2018.
- [45] Elias Chaibub Neto, Abhishek Pratap, Thanneer M Perumal, Meghasyam Tummalacherla, Brian M Bot, Lara Mangravite, and Larsson Omberg. A permutation approach to assess confounding in machine learning applications for digital health. In Proceedings of the ACM SIGKDD International Conference on Knowledge Discovery & Data Mining (KDD), pages 54–64. ACM, 2019.
- [46] Hila Chefer, Shir Gur, and Lior Wolf. Transformer interpretability beyond attention visualization. In *Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR)*, pages 782–791, 2021.
- [47] Chaofan Chen, Oscar Li, Daniel Tao, Alina Barnett, Cynthia Rudin, and Jonathan Su. This looks like that: Deep learning for interpretable image recognition. In Proceedings of Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems, pages 8928–8939, 2019.
- [48] Hanting Chen, Yunhe Wang, Tianyu Guo, Chang Xu, Yiping Deng, Zhenhua Liu, Siwei Ma, Chunjing Xu, Chao Xu, and Wen Gao. Pre-trained image processing transformer. In *Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR)*, 2021.
- [49] Mark Chen, Alec Radford, Rewon Child, Jeffrey Wu, Heewoo Jun, David Luan, and Ilya Sutskever. Generative pretraining from pixels. In *Proceedings of the International Conference on Machine Learning (ICML)*, volume 119, pages 1691–1703. PMLR, 2020.
- [50] Mia Xu Chen, Benjamin N. Lee, Gagan Bansal, Yuan Cao, Shuyuan Zhang, Justin Lu, Jackie Tsay, Yinan Wang, Andrew M. Dai, Zhifeng Chen, Timothy Sohn, and Yonghui Wu. Gmail smart compose: Real-time assisted writing. In Proceedings of the ACM SIGKDD International Conference on Knowledge Discovery & Data Mining (KDD), pages 2287–2295. ACM, 2019.
- 174

- [51] Kyunghyun Cho, Bart van Merrienboer, Çaglar Gülçehre, Dzmitry Bahdanau, Fethi Bougares, Holger Schwenk, and Yoshua Bengio. Learning phrase representations using RNN encoder-decoder for statistical machine translation. In Alessandro Moschitti, Bo Pang, and Walter Daelemans, editors, *Proceedings of the Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing (EMNLP)*, pages 1724–1734. Association for Computational Linguistics, 2014.
- [52] Sumit Chopra, Raia Hadsell, and Yann LeCun. Learning a similarity metric discriminatively, with application to face verification. In *Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR)*, pages 539–546. IEEE Computer Society, 2005.
- [53] Xiangxiang Chu, Zhi Tian, Yuqing Wang, Bo Zhang, Haibing Ren, Xiaolin Wei, Huaxia Xia, and Chunhua Shen. Twins: Revisiting the design of spatial attention in vision transformers. In Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS), 2021.
- [54] Gabriele Ciravegna, Francesco Giannini, Marco Gori, Marco Maggini, and Stefano Melacci. Human-driven FOL explanations of deep learning. In *Proceedings of International Joint Conference on Artificial Intelligence (IJCAI)*, pages 2234–2240, 2020.
- [55] Damien L. Crone, Stefan Bode, Carsten Murawski, and Simon M. Laham. The socio-moral image database (smid): A novel stimulus set for the study of social, moral and affective processes. *PLOS ONE*, 13(1):1–34, 01 2018.
- [56] Allan Dafoe, Yoram Bachrach, Gillian Hadfield, Eric Horvitz, Kate Larson, and Thore Graepel. Cooperative ai: machines must learn to find common ground. *Nature*, 593:33–36, 2021.
- [57] Andrew M. Dai and Quoc V. Le. Semi-supervised sequence learning. In Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS), pages 3079–3087, 2015.
- [58] Arun Das and Paul Rad. Opportunities and challenges in explainable artificial intelligence (XAI): A survey. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/2006.11371, 2020.
- [59] Sumanth Dathathri, Andrea Madotto, Janice Lan, Jane Hung, Eric Frank, Piero Molino, Jason Yosinski, and Rosanne Liu. Plug and play language models: A

simple approach to controlled text generation. In *Proceedings of the International Conference on Learning Representations (ICLR)*. OpenReview.net, 2020.

- [60] Natalie de Souza. High-throughput phenotyping. *Nature Methods*, (1):36–36, 2009.
- [61] Alex J. DeGrave, Joseph D. Janizek, and Su-In Lee. AI for radiographic COVID-19 detection selects shortcuts over signal. *Nature Machine Intelligence (NMI)*, 3(7): 610–619, 2021.
- [62] Jia Deng, Wei Dong, Richard Socher, Li-Jia Li, Kai Li, and Li Fei-Fei. Imagenet: A large-scale hierarchical image database. In *Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference* on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR), pages 248–255, 2009.
- [63] Emily Denton, Alex Hanna, Razvan Amironesei, Andrew Smart, and Hilary Nicole. On the genealogy of machine learning datasets: A critical history of imagenet. *Big Data & Society*, 8(2), 2021.
- [64] Karan Desai, Gaurav Kaul, Zubin Aysola, and Justin Johnson. RedCaps: Webcurated image-text data created by the people, for the people. In Proceedings of NeurIPS Datasets and Benchmarks, pages 1–13, 2021.
- [65] Jacob Devlin, Ming-Wei Chang, Kenton Lee, and Kristina Toutanova. BERT: pretraining of deep bidirectional transformers for language understanding. In Proceedings of the Conference of the North American Chapter of the Association for Computational Linguistics: Human Language Technologies (NAACL-HLT), pages 4171–4186, 2019.
- [66] Jwala Dhamala, Tony Sun, Varun Kumar, Satyapriya Krishna, Yada Pruksachatkun, Kai-Wei Chang, and Rahul Gupta. BOLD: dataset and metrics for measuring biases in open-ended language generation. In *Proceedings of ACM Conference on Fairness, Accountability, and Transparency (FAccT)*, pages 862–872, 2021.
- [67] Lucas Dixon, John Li, Jeffrey Sorensen, Nithum Thain, and Lucy Vasserman. Measuring and mitigating unintended bias in text classification. In *Proceedings of the* AAAI/ACM Conference on AI, Ethics, and Society (AIES), pages 67–73, 2018.
- [68] Jesse Dodge, Maarten Sap, Ana Marasović, William Agnew, Gabriel Ilharco, Dirk Groeneveld, Margaret Mitchell, and Matt Gardner. Documenting large webtext corpora: A case study on the colossal clean crawled corpus. In Proceedings of the Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing (EMNLP), pages 1286–1305, 2021.

- [69] Ann-Kathrin Dombrowski, Maximilian Alber, Christopher J. Anders, Marcel Ackermann, Klaus-Robert Müller, and Pan Kessel. Explanations can be manipulated and geometry is to blame. In Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS), pages 13567–13578, 2019.
- [70] Alexey Dosovitskiy, Lucas Beyer, Alexander Kolesnikov, Dirk Weissenborn, Xiaohua Zhai, Thomas Unterthiner, Mostafa Dehghani, Matthias Minderer, Georg Heigold, Sylvain Gelly, Jakob Uszkoreit, and Neil Houlsby. An image is worth 16x16 words: Transformers for image recognition at scale. In *Proceedings of the International Conference on Learning Representations (ICLR)*. OpenReview.net, 2021.
- [71] Constantin Eichenberg, Sidney Black, Samuel Weinbach, Letitia Parcalabescu, and Anette Frank. Magma – multimodal augmentation of generative models through adapter-based finetuning. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/2112.05253, 2021.
- [72] Patrick Esser, Robin Rombach, and Björn Ommer. Taming transformers for highresolution image synthesis. In *Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR)*, 2021.
- [73] European Commission. Regulation (EU) 2016/679 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 27 April 2016 on the protection of natural persons with regard to the processing of personal data and on the free movement of such data, and repealing Directive 95/46/EC (General Data Protection Regulation). https://eurlex.europa.eu/eli/reg/2016/679/oj, 2016.
- [74] European Commission. White paper on artificial intelligence: a european approach to excellence and trust. White paper, European Commission, 2020.
- [75] M. Everingham, L. Van Gool, C. K. I. Williams, J. Winn, and A. Zisserman. The PASCAL Visual Object Classes Challenge 2007 (VOC2007) Results. http://www. pascal-network.org/challenges/VOC/voc2007/workshop/index.html, 2007.
- [76] Yuxin Fang, Bencheng Liao, Xinggang Wang, Jiemin Fang, Jiyang Qi, Rui Wu, Jianwei Niu, and Wenyu Liu. You only look at one sequence: Rethinking transformer in vision through object detection. In Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS), pages 26183–26197, 2021.
- [77] Didier Fassin. A companion to moral anthropology. Wiley Online Library, 2012.

- [78] Kunihiko Fukushima. Neocognitron: A self-organizing neural network model for a mechanism of pattern recognition unaffected by shift in position. *Biological Cybernetics*, 36:193–202, 1980.
- [79] Nathan Fulton and André Platzer. Safe reinforcement learning via formal methods: Toward safe control through proof and learning. In *Proceedings of the AAAI Conference on Artificial Intelligence (AAAI)*, pages 6485–6492, 2018.
- [80] Shreyansh Gandhi, Samrat Kokkula, Abon Chaudhuri, Alessandro Magnani, Theban Stanley, Behzad Ahmadi, Venkatesh Kandaswamy, Omer Ovenc, and Shie Mannor. Scalable detection of offensive and non-compliant content / logo in product images. In Proceedings of IEEE Winter Conference on Applications of Computer Vision (WACV), pages 2236–2245, 2020.
- [81] Simson Garfinkel, Jeanna Matthews, Stuart S. Shapiro, and Jonathan M. Smith. Toward algorithmic transparency and accountability. *Commun. ACM*, 60(9):5, 2017.
- [82] Shivam Garg, Dimitris Tsipras, Percy Liang, and Gregory Valiant. What can transformers learn in-context? A case study of simple function classes. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/2208.01066, 2022.
- [83] Timnit Gebru, Jamie Morgenstern, Briana Vecchione, Jennifer Wortman Vaughan, Hanna M. Wallach, Hal Daumé III, and Kate Crawford. Datasheets for datasets. *Commun. ACM*, 64(12):86–92, 2021.
- [84] Samuel Gehman, Suchin Gururangan, Maarten Sap, Yejin Choi, and Noah A. Smith. Realtoxicityprompts: Evaluating neural toxic degeneration in language models. In Proceedings of the Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing (EMNLP), pages 3356–3369. Association for Computational Linguistics, 2020.
- [85] Robert Geirhos, Jörn-Henrik Jacobsen, Claudio Michaelis, Richard Zemel, Wieland Brendel, Matthias Bethge, and Felix A. Wichmann. Shortcut learning in deep neural networks. *Nature Machine Intelligence (NMI)*, page 665–673, 2020.
- [86] Bernard Gert and Joshua Gert. The Definition of Morality. In *The Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy*. Metaphysics Research Lab, Stanford University, Fall 2020 edition, 2020.
- [87] Zoubin Ghahramani. Probabilistic machine learning and artificial intelligence. *Nature*, 521(7553):452–459, 2015.
- 178

- [88] Amirata Ghorbani, James Wexler, James Y. Zou, and Been Kim. Towards automatic concept-based explanations. In Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS), pages 9273–9282, 2019.
- [89] Goran Glavaš, Mladen Karan, and Ivan Vulić. Xhate-999: Analyzing and detecting abusive language across domains and languages. In *Proceedings of the International Conference on Computational Linguistics (COLING)*, page 6350–6365. International Committee on Computational Linguistics, 2020.
- [90] Yoav Goldberg. Assessing bert's syntactic abilities. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/ abs/1901.05287, 2019.
- [91] Ian J. Goodfellow, Yoshua Bengio, and Aaron C. Courville. *Deep Learning*. Adaptive computation and machine learning. MIT Press, 2016.
- [92] Andrew S. Gordon, Zornitsa Kozareva, and Melissa Roemmele. Semeval-2012 task 7: Choice of plausible alternatives: An evaluation of commonsense causal reasoning. In *Proceedings of the International Workshop on Semantic Evaluation, (SemEval@NAACL-HLT)*, 2012.
- [93] Jonathan Gordon and Benjamin Van Durme. Reporting bias and knowledge acquisition. In *Proceedings of the workshop on Automated knowledge base construction* (*AKBC@CIKM*), pages 25–30. ACM, 2013.
- [94] Priya Goyal, Mathilde Caron, Benjamin Lefaudeux, Min Xu, Pengchao Wang, Vivek Pai, Mannat Singh, Vitaliy Liptchinsky, Ishan Misra, Armand Joulin, and Piotr Bojanowski. Self-supervised pretraining of visual features in the wild. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/2103.01988, 2021.
- [95] Yash Goyal, Tejas Khot, Douglas Summers-Stay, Dhruv Batra, and Devi Parikh. Making the V in VQA matter: Elevating the role of image understanding in visual question answering. In *Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR)*, 2017.
- [96] Anthony G Greenwald, Debbie E McGhee, and Jordan LK Schwartz. Measuring individual differences in implicit cognition: the implicit association test. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 74(6):1464, 1998.
- [97] Daya Guo, Shuo Ren, Shuai Lu, Zhangyin Feng, Duyu Tang, Shujie Liu, Long Zhou, Nan Duan, Alexey Svyatkovskiy, Shengyu Fu, Michele Tufano, Shao Kun

Deng, Colin B. Clement, Dawn Drain, Neel Sundaresan, Jian Yin, Daxin Jiang, and Ming Zhou. Graphcodebert: Pre-training code representations with data flow. In *Proceedings of the International Conference on Learning Representations (ICLR)*, 2021.

- [98] Suchin Gururangan, Ana Marasovic, Swabha Swayamdipta, Kyle Lo, Iz Beltagy, Doug Downey, and Noah A. Smith. Don't stop pretraining: Adapt language models to domains and tasks. In *Proceedings of the Annual Meeting of the Association for Computational Linguistics (ACL)*, pages 8342–8360. Association for Computational Linguistics, 2020.
- [99] Karen Hambardzumyan, Hrant Khachatrian, and Jonathan May. Warp: Word-level adversarial reprogramming. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/2101.00121, 2021.
- [100] Xiaochuang Han and Yulia Tsvetkov. Fortifying toxic speech detectors against veiled toxicity. In Proceedings of the Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing (EMNLP), page 7732–7739, 2020.
- [101] Steve Hanneke *et al.* Theory of disagreement-based active learning. *Foundations and Trends in Machine Learning*, 7(2-3):131–309, 2014.
- [102] Kaiming He, Xiangyu Zhang, Shaoqing Ren, and Jian Sun. Deep residual learning for image recognition. In Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR), pages 770–778, 2016.
- [103] Kaiming He, Haoqi Fan, Yuxin Wu, Saining Xie, and Ross B. Girshick. Momentum contrast for unsupervised visual representation learning. In *Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR)*, pages 9726–9735. Computer Vision Foundation / IEEE, 2020.
- [104] Donald Olding Hebb. *The Organization of Behavior: A neuropsychological theory*. 1949.
- [105] Yotam Hechtlinger. Interpretation of prediction models using the input gradient. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/1611.07634v1, 2016.
- [106] Dan Hendrycks, Collin Burns, Steven Basart, Andrew Critch, Jerry Li, Dawn Song, and Jacob Steinhardt. Aligning AI with shared human values. In *Proceedings of the International Conference on Learning Representations (ICLR)*. OpenReview.net, 2021.

- [107] Franziska P. Herbert, Kristian Kersting, and Frank Jäkel. Why should i trust in ai? Master's thesis, Technical University Darmstadt, 2019.
- [108] R. Devon Hjelm, Alex Fedorov, Samuel Lavoie-Marchildon, Karan Grewal, Philip Bachman, Adam Trischler, and Yoshua Bengio. Learning deep representations by mutual information estimation and maximization. In *Proceedings of the International Conference on Learning Representations (ICLR)*. OpenReview.net, 2019.
- [109] Robert R Hoffman, Matthew Johnson, Jeffrey M Bradshaw, and Al Underbrink. Trust in automation. *IEEE Intelligent Systems*, 28(1):84–88, 2013.
- [110] Sara Hooker, Dumitru Erhan, Pieter-Jan Kindermans, and Been Kim. A benchmark for interpretability methods in deep neural networks. In *Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS)*, pages 9734–9745, 2019.
- [111] Kurt Hornik, Maxwell B. Stinchcombe, and Halbert White. Multilayer feedforward networks are universal approximators. *Neural Networks*, 2(5):359–366, 1989.
- [112] Neil Houlsby, Andrei Giurgiu, Stanislaw Jastrzebski, Bruna Morrone, Quentin de Laroussilhe, Andrea Gesmundo, Mona Attariyan, and Sylvain Gelly. Parameterefficient transfer learning for NLP. In *Proceedings of the International Conference on Machine Learning (ICML)*, 2019.
- [113] Cheng-Zhi Anna Huang, Ashish Vaswani, Jakob Uszkoreit, Ian Simon, Curtis Hawthorne, Noam Shazeer, Andrew M. Dai, Matthew D. Hoffman, Monica Dinculescu, and Douglas Eck. Music transformer: Generating music with long-term structure. In Proceedings of the International Conference on Learning Representations (ICLR), 2019.
- [114] Yu-Siang Huang and Yi-Hsuan Yang. Pop music transformer: Beat-based modeling and generation of expressive pop piano compositions. In *Proceedings of the ACM International Conference on Multimedia (MM)*, 2020.
- [115] Dong Huk Park, Lisa Anne Hendricks, Zeynep Akata, Anna Rohrbach, Bernt Schiele, Trevor Darrell, and Marcus Rohrbach. Multimodal explanations: Justifying decisions and pointing to the evidence. In Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR), pages 8779–8788, 2018.
- [116] Matthew Hutson. Robo-writers: the rise and risks of language-generating ai. *Nature*, 591:22–56, 2021.

- [117] Katharina Hämmerl, Björn Deiseroth, Patrick Schramowski, Jindřich Libovický, Alexander Fraser, and Kristian Kersting. Do multilingual language models capture differing moral norms? Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/2203.09904, 2022.
- [118] Mohit Iyyer, Varun Manjunatha, Jordan Boyd-Graber, and Hal Daumé III. Deep unordered composition rivals syntactic methods for text classification. In *Proceedings* of the Annual Meeting of the Association for Computational Linguistics and the International Joint Conference on Natural Language Processing (ACL-IJCNLP), pages 1681–1691, 2015.
- [119] Abigail Z. Jacobs. Measurement and fairness. In *Proceedings of ACM Conference on Fairness, Accountability, and Transparency (FAccT)*, pages 375–385. ACM, 2021.
- [120] Chao Jia, Yinfei Yang, Ye Xia, Yi-Ting Chen, Zarana Parekh, Hieu Pham, Quoc V. Le, Yun-Hsuan Sung, Zhen Li, and Tom Duerig. Scaling up visual and visionlanguage representation learning with noisy text supervision. In *Proceedings of the International Conference on Machine Learning (ICML)*, pages 4904–4916, 2021.
- [121] Liwei Jiang, Jena D. Hwang, Chandra Bhagavatula, Ronan Le Bras, Maxwell Forbes, Jon Borchardt, Jenny Liang, Oren Etzioni, Maarten Sap, and Yejin Choi. Delphi: Towards machine ethics and norms. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/2110.07574, 2021.
- [122] Yifan Jiang, Shiyu Chang, and Zhangyang Wang. Transgan: Two pure transformers can make one strong gan, and that can scale up. In *Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS)*, 2021.
- [123] Justin Johnson, Bharath Hariharan, Laurens van der Maaten, Li Fei-Fei, C. Lawrence Zitnick, and Ross B. Girshick. CLEVR: A diagnostic dataset for compositional language and elementary visual reasoning. In Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR), 2017.
- [124] Michael I Jordan and Tom M Mitchell. Machine learning: Trends, perspectives, and prospects. *Science*, 349(6245):255–260, 2015.
- [125] Da Ju, Jing Xu, Y-Lan Boureau, and Jason Weston. Learning from data in the mixed adversarial non-adversarial case: Finding the helpers and ignoring the trolls. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/2208.03295, 2022.
- [126] Kshitij Judah *et al.* Active imitation learning via reduction to iid active learning. In *AAAI Fall Symposium Series*, 2012.

- [127] John M. Jumper, Richard Evans, Alexander Pritzel, Tim Green, Michael Figurnov, Olaf Ronneberger, Kathryn Tunyasuvunakool, Russ Bates, Augustin Zídek, Anna Potapenko, Alex Bridgland, Clemens Meyer, Simon A A Kohl, Andy Ballard, Andrew Cowie, Bernardino Romera-Paredes, Stanislav Nikolov, Rishub Jain, Jonas Adler, Trevor Back, Stig Petersen, David A. Reiman, Ellen Clancy, Michal Zielinski, Martin Steinegger, Michalina Pacholska, Tamas Berghammer, Sebastian Bodenstein, David Silver, Oriol Vinyals, Andrew W. Senior, Koray Kavukcuoglu, Pushmeet Kohli, and Demis Hassabis. Highly accurate protein structure prediction with alphafold. *Nature*, 596:583 – 589, 2021.
- [128] Kushal Kafle and Christopher Kanan. Answer-type prediction for visual question answering. In *Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR)*, 2016.
- [129] Uday Kamath, Kenneth Graham, and Wael Emara. *Transformers for Machine Learning: A Deep Dive*. Chapman and Hall/CRC, 2022.
- [130] Atsushi Kanehira and Tatsuya Harada. Learning to explain with complemental examples. In *Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR)*, pages 8603–8611, 2019.
- [131] Nora Kassner and Hinrich Schütze. Negated lama: Birds cannot fly. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/1911.03343, 2019.
- [132] P.J. Katzenstein, M.F. Katzenstein, Columbia University. Press, Social Science Research Council (U.S.). Committee on International Peace & Security, and CIAO (Organization). *The Culture of National Security: Norms and Identity in World Politics*. New directions in world politics. Columbia University Press, 1996.
- [133] Nitish Shirish Keskar, Bryan McCann, Lav R. Varshney, Caiming Xiong, and Richard Socher. CTRL: A conditional transformer language model for controllable generation. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/1909.05858, 2019.
- [134] Been Kim, Oluwasanmi Koyejo, and Rajiv Khanna. Examples are not enough, learn to criticize! criticism for interpretability. In Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS), pages 2280–2288, 2016.
- [135] Been Kim, Martin Wattenberg, Justin Gilmer, Carrie J. Cai, James Wexler, Fernanda B. Viégas, and Rory Sayres. Interpretability beyond feature attribution: Quantitative testing with concept activation vectors (TCAV). In *Proceedings of*

the International Conference on Machine Learning (ICML), Proceedings of Machine Learning Research, pages 2673–2682. PMLR, 2018.

- [136] Tae Wan Kim and John Hooker. Toward non-intuition-based machine ethics. In *Proceedings of the AAAI/ACM Conference on AI, Ethics, and Society (AIES)*, 2018.
- [137] Yoon Kim, Carl Denton, Luong Hoang, and Alexander M. Rush. Structured attention networks. In *Proceedings of the International Conference on Learning Representations (ICLR)*, 2017.
- [138] Diederik P. Kingma and Jimmy Ba. Adam: A method for stochastic optimization. In Proceedings of the International Conference on Learning Representations (ICLR), 2015.
- [139] Ryan Kiros, Yukun Zhu, Ruslan R Salakhutdinov, Richard Zemel, Raquel Urtasun, Antonio Torralba, and Sanja Fidler. Skip-thought vectors. In Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS), pages 3294–3302, 2015.
- [140] Wolfgang Kluxen. Grundprobleme einer affirmativen Ethik: Universalistische Reflexion und Erfahrung des Ethos. Alber, 2006.
- [141] Pang Wei Koh and Percy Liang. Understanding black-box predictions via influence functions. In Proceedings of the International Conference on Machine Learning (ICML), pages 1885–1894, 2017.
- [142] Moritz Körber. Theoretical considerations and development of a questionnaire to measure trust in automation. In *Congress of the International Ergonomics Association*, pages 13–30. Springer, 2018.
- [143] Niklas Kossow, Svea Windwehr, and Matthew Jenkins. *Algorithmic transparency and accountability*. JSTOR, 2021.
- [144] Max F. Kramer, Jana Schaich Borg, Vincent Conitzer, and Walter Sinnott-Armstrong. When do people want ai to make decisions? In Proceedings of the AAAI/ACM Conference on AI, Ethics, and Society (AIES), 2018.
- [145] Ivan Krasin, Tom Duerig, Neil Alldrin, Andreas Veit, Sami Abu-El-Haija, Serge Belongie, David Cai, Zheyun Feng, Vittorio Ferrari, Victor Gomes, Abhinav Gupta, Dhyanesh Narayanan, Chen Sun, Gal Chechik, and Kevin Murphy. Openimages: A public dataset for large-scale multi-label and multi-class image classification. Dataset available from https://github.com/openimages, 2016.

- [146] Alex Krizhevsky, Ilya Sutskever, and Geoffrey E. Hinton. Imagenet classification with deep convolutional neural networks. In *Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS)*, pages 1106–1114, 2012.
- [147] Todd Kulesza *et al.* Principles of explanatory debugging to personalize interactive machine learning. In *Proceedings of International Conference on Intelligent User Interfaces (IUI)*, pages 126–137, 2015.
- [148] Keita Kurita, Nidhi Vyas, Ayush Pareek, Alan W Black, and Yulia Tsvetkov. Measuring bias in contextualized word representations. In *Proceedings of the First Workshop* on Gender Bias in Natural Language Processing, pages 166–172. Association for Computational Linguistics, 2019.
- [149] Alina Kuznetsova, Hassan Rom, Neil Alldrin, Jasper R. R. Uijlings, Ivan Krasin, Jordi Pont-Tuset, Shahab Kamali, Stefan Popov, Matteo Malloci, Alexander Kolesnikov, Tom Duerig, and Vittorio Ferrari. The open images dataset V4. Int. J. Comput. Vis., 128(7):1956–1981, 2020.
- [150] Oran Lang, Yossi Gandelsman, Michal Yarom, Yoav Wald, Gal Elidan, Avinatan Hassidim, William T. Freeman, Phillip Isola, Amir Globerson, Michal Irani, and Inbar Mosseri. Training a gan to explain a classifier in stylespace. In Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR), 2021.
- [151] Sebastian Lapuschkin, Stephan Wäldchen, Alexander Binder, Grégoire Montavon, Wojciech Samek, and Klaus-Robert Müller. Unmasking clever hans predictors and assessing what machines really learn. *Nature communications*, 10(1):1096, 2019.
- [152] Agostina J. Larrazabal, Nicolás Nieto, Victoria Peterson, Diego H. Milone, and Enzo Ferrante. Gender imbalance in medical imaging datasets produces biased classifiers for computer-aided diagnosis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 117 (23):12592–12594, 2020.
- [153] Esther Lau. High-throughput phenotyping of rice growth traits. *Nature Reviews Genetics*, 15(12):778–778, 2014.
- [154] Phuc H. Le-Khac, Graham Healy, and Alan F. Smeaton. Contrastive representation learning: A framework and review. *IEEE Access*, 8:193907–193934, 2020.
- [155] Moshe Leshno, Vladimir Ya. Lin, Allan Pinkus, and Shimon Schocken. Multilayer feedforward networks with a nonpolynomial activation function can approximate any function. *Neural Networks*, 6(6):861–867, 1993.

- [156] Brian Lester, Rami Al-Rfou, and Noah Constant. The Power of Scale for Parameter-Efficient Prompt Tuning. In Proceedings of the Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing (EMNLP), pages 3045–3059, Online and Punta Cana, Dominican Republic, 2021. Association for Computational Linguistics.
- [157] Patrick Lewis, Ethan Perez, Aleksandra Piktus, Fabio Petroni, Vladimir Karpukhin, Naman Goyal, Heinrich Küttler, Mike Lewis, Wen-tau Yih, Tim Rocktäschel, Sebastian Riedel, and Douwe Kiela. Retrieval-augmented generation for knowledgeintensive nlp tasks. In Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS), 2020.
- [158] Junnan Li, Dongxu Li, Caiming Xiong, and Steven C. H. Hoi. BLIP: bootstrapping language-image pre-training for unified vision-language understanding and generation. In *Proceedings of the International Conference on Machine Learning (ICML)*, pages 12888–12900. PMLR, 2022.
- [159] Oscar Li, Hao Liu, Chaofan Chen, and Cynthia Rudin. Deep learning for case-based reasoning through prototypes: A neural network that explains its predictions. In *Proceedings of the AAAI Conference on Artificial Intelligence, (AAAI), the innovative Applications of Artificial Intelligence (IAAI), and the AAAI Symposium on Educational Advances in Artificial Intelligence (EAAI), pages 3530–3537.* AAAI Press, 2018.
- [160] Chin-Yew Lin. ROUGE: A package for automatic evaluation of summaries. In *Proceedings of Text Summarization Branches Out*, 2004.
- [161] Tsung-Yi Lin, Michael Maire, Serge J. Belongie, James Hays, Pietro Perona, Deva Ramanan, Piotr Dollár, and C. Lawrence Zitnick. Microsoft COCO: common objects in context. In Proceedings of European Conference on Computer Vision (ECCV), pages 740–755, 2014.
- [162] Yongjie Lin, Yi Tan, and Robert Frank. Open Sesame: Getting inside bert's linguistic knowledge. In Proceedings of the ACL Workshop BlackboxNLP: Analyzing and Interpreting Neural Networks for NLP (BlackboxNLP@ACL), pages 241–253, 2019.
- [163] Björn Lindström, Simon Jangard, Ida Selbing, and Andreas Olsson. The role of a "common is moral" heuristic in the stability and change of moral norms. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: General*, 147(2):228, 2018.

- [164] Runtao Liu, Chenxi Liu, Yutong Bai, and Alan L. Yuille. Clevr-ref+: Diagnosing visual reasoning with referring expressions. In *Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference* on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR), pages 4185–4194, 2019.
- [165] Ze Liu, Yutong Lin, Yue Cao, Han Hu, Yixuan Wei, Zheng Zhang, Stephen Lin, and Baining Guo. Swin transformer: Hierarchical vision transformer using shifted windows. In Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF International Conference on Computer Vision (ICCV), 2021.
- [166] Kevin Lu, Aditya Grover, Pieter Abbeel, and Igor Mordatch. Frozen pretrained transformers as universal computation engines. In Proceedings of the AAAI Conference on Artificial Intelligence, (AAAI), the innovative Applications of Artificial Intelligence (IAAI), and the AAAI Symposium on Educational Advances in Artificial Intelligence (EAAI), pages 7628–7636. AAAI Press, 2022.
- [167] Scott Lundberg and Su-In Lee. An unexpected unity among methods for interpreting model predictions. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/1611.07478, 2016.
- [168] Laurens van der Maaten and Geoffrey Hinton. Visualizing data using t-SNE. *Journal of machine learning research*, 9:2579–2605, 2008.
- [169] Anne-Katrin Mahlein, Matheus Thomas Kuska, Stefan Thomas, Mirwaes Wahabzada, Jan Behmann, Uwe Rascher, and Kristian Kersting. Quantitative and qualitative phenotyping of disease resistance of crops by hyperspectral sensors: seamless interlocking of phytopathology, sensors, and machine learning is needed! *Current opinion in Plant Biology*, 50:156–162, 2019.
- [170] David Mascharka, Philip Tran, Ryan Soklaski, and Arjun Majumdar. Transparency by design: Closing the gap between performance and interpretability in visual reasoning. In *Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR)*, pages 4942–4950. IEEE Computer Society, 2018.
- [171] U Meier *et al.* Phenological growth stages of sugar beet (*Beta vulgaris* l. ssp.) codification and description according to the general bbch scale (with figures). *Nachrichtenblatt des Deutschen Pflanzenschutzdienstes*, 45:37–41, 1993.
- [172] Tomás Mikolov, Kai Chen, Greg Corrado, and Jeffrey Dean. Efficient estimation of word representations in vector space. In *Proceedings of the International Conference on Learning Representations (ICLR)*, 2013.

- [173] Tomas Mikolov, Ilya Sutskever, Kai Chen, Greg S Corrado, and Jeff Dean. Distributed representations of words and phrases and their compositionality. In *Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS)*, pages 3111–3119, 2013.
- [174] Tim Miller. Explanation in artificial intelligence: Insights from the social sciences. *Artif. Intell.*, 267:1–38, 2019.
- [175] Margaret Mitchell, Simone Wu, Andrew Zaldivar, Parker Barnes, Lucy Vasserman, Ben Hutchinson, Elena Spitzer, Inioluwa Deborah Raji, and Timnit Gebru. Model cards for model reporting. In *Proceedings of ACM Conference on Fairness, Accountability, and Transparency (FAccT)*, pages 220–229. ACM, 2019.
- [176] Keiichi Mochida, Satoru Koda, Komaki Inoue, Takashi Hirayama, Shojiro Tanaka, Ryuei Nishii, and Farid Melgani. Computer vision-based phenotyping for improvement of plant productivity: a machine learning perspective. *GigaScience*, 8(1), 2018.
- [177] Lindsey L Monteith and Jeremy W Pettit. Implicit and explicit stigmatizing attitudes and stereotypes about depression. *Journal of Social and Clinical Psychology*, 30(5): 484–505, 2011.
- [178] Vincent C. Müller. Ethics of Artificial Intelligence and Robotics. In *The Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy*. Metaphysics Research Lab, Stanford University, Summer 2021 edition, 2021.
- [179] Moin Nadeem, Anna Bethke, and Siva Reddy. Stereoset: Measuring stereotypical bias in pretrained language models. In *Proceedings of the Annual Meeting of the Association for Computational Linguistics and the International Joint Conference on Natural Language Processing (ACL-IJCNLP)*, page 5356–5371, 2021.
- [180] Ananthan Nambiar, Maeve Heflin, Simon Liu, Sergei Maslov, Mark Hopkins, and Anna M. Ritz. Transforming the language of life: Transformer neural networks for protein prediction tasks. In *Proceedings of the 11th ACM International Conference on Bioinformatics, Computational Biology and Health Informatics (BCB)*, 2020.
- [181] Menaka Narayanan, Emily Chen, Jeffrey He, Been Kim, Sam Gershman, and Finale Doshi-Velez. How do humans understand explanations from machine learning systems? an evaluation of the human-interpretability of explanation. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/1802.00682, 2018.

- [182] Alexander Quinn Nichol, Prafulla Dhariwal, Aditya Ramesh, Pranav Shyam, Pamela Mishkin, Bob McGrew, Ilya Sutskever, and Mark Chen. GLIDE: towards photorealistic image generation and editing with text-guided diffusion models. In *Proceedings of the International Conference on Machine Learning (ICML)*, pages 16784–16804. PMLR, 2022.
- [183] F. Å. Nielsen. Afinn. Informatics and Mathematical Modelling, Technical University of Denmark, 2011.
- [184] Brian A Nosek, Mahzarin R Banaji, and Anthony G Greenwald. Harvesting implicit group attitudes and beliefs from a demonstration web site. *Group Dynamics: Theory, Research, and Practice*, 6(1):101, 2002.
- [185] Brian A Nosek, Mahzarin R Banaji, and Anthony G Greenwald. Math= male, me= female, therefore math≠ me. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 83(1): 44, 2002.
- [186] Jekaterina Novikova, Ondrej Dusek, Amanda Cercas Curry, and Verena Rieser. Why we need new evaluation metrics for NLG. In *Proceedings of the Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing (EMNLP)*, 2017.
- [187] Phillip Odom and Sriraam Natarajan. Human-guided learning for probabilistic logic models. *Frontiers in Robotics and AI*, 5:56, 2018.
- [188] Maxime Oquab, Léon Bottou, Ivan Laptev, and Josef Sivic. Learning and transferring mid-level image representations using convolutional neural networks. In Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR), pages 1717–1724. IEEE Computer Society, 2014.
- [189] Long Ouyang, Jeff Wu, Xu Jiang, Diogo Almeida, Carroll L. Wainwright, Pamela Mishkin, Chong Zhang, Sandhini Agarwal, Katarina Slama, Alex Ray, John Schulman, Jacob Hilton, Fraser Kelton, Luke Miller, Maddie Simens, Amanda Askell, Peter Welinder, Paul F. Christiano, Jan Leike, and Ryan Lowe. Training language models to follow instructions with human feedback. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/2203.02155, 2022.
- [190] Dong Huk Park, Lisa Anne Hendricks, Zeynep Akata, Anna Rohrbach, Bernt Schiele, Trevor Darrell, and Marcus Rohrbach. Multimodal explanations: Justifying decisions and pointing to the evidence. In Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR), 2018.

- [191] Xiangyu Peng, Siyan Li, Spencer Frazier, and Mark Riedl. Fine-tuning a transformerbased language model to avoid generating non-normative text. Preprint at https: //arxiv.org/abs/2001.08764, 2020.
- [192] Xiangyu Peng, Siyan Li, Spencer Frazier, and Mark Riedl. Reducing non-normative text generation from language models. In *Proceedings of the International Conference on Natural Language Generation*, pages 374–383, Dublin, Ireland, 2020. Association for Computational Linguistics.
- [193] Jeffrey Pennington, Richard Socher, and Christopher Manning. Glove: Global vectors for word representation. In Proceedings of the Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing (EMNLP), pages 1532–1543, 2014.
- [194] Fabio Petroni, Tim Rocktäschel, Sebastian Riedel, Patrick S. H. Lewis, Anton Bakhtin, Yuxiang Wu, and Alexander H. Miller. Language models as knowledge bases? In Proceedings of the Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing and the International Joint Conference on Natural Language Processing (EMNLP-IJCNLP), pages 2463–2473. Association for Computational Linguistics, 2019.
- [195] Fabio Petroni, Patrick S. H. Lewis, Aleksandra Piktus, Tim Rocktäschel, Yuxiang Wu, Alexander H. Miller, and Sebastian Riedel. How context affects language models' factual predictions. In *Proceedings of the Conference on Automated Knowledge Base Construction (AKBC)*, 2020.
- [196] Jonas Pfeiffer, Andreas Rücklé, Clifton Poth, Aishwarya Kamath, Ivan Vulic, Sebastian Ruder, Kyunghyun Cho, and Iryna Gurevych. Adapterhub: A framework for adapting transformers. In Proceedings of the Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing (EMNLP), pages 46–54. Association for Computational Linguistics, 2020.
- [197] Hieu Pham, Zihang Dai, Golnaz Ghiasi, Hanxiao Liu, Adams Wei Yu, Minh-Thang Luong, Mingxing Tan, and Quoc V Le. Combined scaling for zero-shot transfer learning. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/2111.10050, 2021.
- [198] Michael P Pound, Jonathan A Atkinson, Alexandra J Townsend, Michael H Wilson, Marcus Griffiths, Aaron S Jackson, Adrian Bulat, Georgios Tzimiropoulos, Darren M Wells, Erik H Murchie, *et al.* Deep machine learning provides state-of-the-art performance in image-based plant phenotyping. *Gigascience*, 6(10), 2017.

- [199] Tim Prangemeier, Christoph Reich, and Heinz Koeppl. Attention-based transformers for instance segmentation of cells in microstructures. In *Proceedings of the IEEE International Conference on Bioinformatics and Biomedicine (BIBM)*, 2020.
- [200] Garima Pruthi, Frederick Liu, Satyen Kale, and Mukund Sundararajan. Estimating training data influence by tracing gradient descent. In Hugo Larochelle, Marc'Aurelio Ranzato, Raia Hadsell, Maria-Florina Balcan, and Hsuan-Tien Lin, editors, *Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS)*, 2020.
- [201] Guanghui Qin and Jason Eisner. Learning how to ask: Querying LMs with mixtures of soft prompts. In *Proceedings of the Conference of the North American Chapter of the Association for Computational Linguistics: Human Language Technologies (NAACL-HLT)*, pages 5203–5212. Association for Computational Linguistics, 2021.
- [202] Johannes Rabold, Hannah Deininger, Michael Siebers, and Ute Schmid. Enriching visual with verbal explanations for relational concepts–combining lime with aleph. In Joint European Conference on Machine Learning and Knowledge Discovery in Databases (PKDD/ECML), pages 180–192. Springer, 2019.
- [203] A. Radford, Jeffrey Wu, R. Child, David Luan, Dario Amodei, and Ilya Sutskever. Language models are unsupervised multitask learners. Preprint at https://cdn.openai.com/better-language-models/language\_models\_ are\_unsupervised\_multitask\_learners.pdf, 2019.
- [204] Alec Radford, Karthik Narasimhan, Tim Salimans, Ilya Sutskever, *et al.* Improving language understanding by generative pre-training. Preprint at https://cdn.openai.com/research-covers/language-unsupervised/language\_ understanding\_paper.pdf, 2018.
- [205] Alec Radford, Jong Wook Kim, Chris Hallacy, Aditya Ramesh, Gabriel Goh, Sandhini Agarwal, Girish Sastry, Amanda Askell, Pamela Mishkin, Jack Clark, Gretchen Krueger, and Ilya Sutskever. Learning transferable visual models from natural language supervision. In Proceedings of the International Conference on Machine Learning (ICML), pages 8748–8763, 2021.
- [206] Nazneen Fatema Rajani, Rui Zhang, Yi Chern Tan, Stephan Zheng, Jeremy Weiss, Aadit Vyas, Abhijit Gupta, Caiming Xiong, Richard Socher, and Dragomir R. Radev. ESPRIT: explaining solutions to physical reasoning tasks. In *Proceedings* of the Annual Meeting of the Association for Computational Linguistics (ACL), pages 7906–7917. Association for Computational Linguistics, 2020.

- [207] Aditya Ramesh, Mikhail Pavlov, Gabriel Goh, Scott Gray, Chelsea Voss, Alec Radford, Mark Chen, and Ilya Sutskever. Zero-shot text-to-image generation. In *Proceedings* of the International Conference on Machine Learning (ICML), pages 8821–8831, 2021.
- [208] Aditya Ramesh, Prafulla Dhariwal, Alex Nichol, Casey Chu, and Mark Chen. Hierarchical text-conditional image generation with CLIP latents. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/2204.06125, 2022.
- [209] Roshan Rao, Nicholas Bhattacharya, Neil Thomas, Yan Duan, Xi Chen, John F. Canny, Pieter Abbeel, and Yun S. Song. Evaluating protein transfer learning with TAPE. In Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS), 2019.
- [210] Emily Reif, Ann Yuan, Martin Wattenberg, Fernanda B. Viégas, Andy Coenen, Adam Pearce, and Been Kim. Visualizing and measuring the geometry of BERT. In Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS), pages 8592–8600, 2019.
- [211] Nils Reimers and Iryna Gurevych. Sentence-bert: Sentence embeddings using siamese bert-networks. In *Proceedings of the Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing (EMNLP)*, 2019.
- [212] Nils Reimers and Iryna Gurevych. Making monolingual sentence embeddings multilingual using knowledge distillation. In *Proceedings of the Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing (EMNLP)*, pages 4512–4525. Association for Computational Linguistics, 2020.
- [213] Marco Tulio Ribeiro, Sameer Singh, and Carlos Guestrin. Why should I trust you?: Explaining the predictions of any classifier. In Proceedings of the ACM SIGKDD International Conference on Knowledge Discovery & Data Mining (KDD), pages 1135–1144. ACM, 2016.
- [214] Laura Rieger, Chandan Singh, William Murdoch, and Bin Yu. Interpretations are useful: penalizing explanations to align neural networks with prior knowledge. In Proceedings of the International Conference on Machine Learning (ICML), pages 8116–8126, 2020.
- [215] Adam Roberts, Colin Raffel, and Noam Shazeer. How much knowledge can you pack into the parameters of a language model? In *Proceedings of the Conference*

on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing (EMNLP), pages 5418–5426. Association for Computational Linguistics, 2020.

- [216] Melissa Roemmele, Cosmin Adrian Bejan, and Andrew S. Gordon. Choice of plausible alternatives: An evaluation of commonsense causal reasoning. In *Proceedigns of Logical Formalizations of Commonsense Reasoning, AAAI Spring Symposium*, 2011.
- [217] Robin Rombach, Andreas Blattmann, Dominik Lorenz, Patrick Esser, and Björn Ommer. High-resolution image synthesis with latent diffusion models. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/2112.10752, 2021.
- [218] Frank Rosenblatt. The perceptron: a probabilistic model for information storage and organization in the brain. *Psychological review*, 65(6):386, 1958.
- [219] Andrew Slavin Ross, Michael C. Hughes, and Finale Doshi-Velez. Right for the right reasons: Training differentiable models by constraining their explanations. In *Proceedings of International Joint Conference on Artificial Intelligence (IJCAI)*, pages 2662–2670, 2017.
- [220] Stuart Russell, Daniel Dewey, and Max Tegmark. Research priorities for robust and beneficial artificial intelligence. *AI Magazine*, 36(4), 2015.
- [221] Chitwan Saharia, William Chan, Saurabh Saxena, Lala Li, Jay Whang, Emily Denton, Seyed Kamyar Seyed Ghasemipour, Burcu Karagol Ayan, S. Sara Mahdavi, Rapha Gontijo Lopes, Tim Salimans, Jonathan Ho, David J. Fleet, and Mohammad Norouzi. Photorealistic text-to-image diffusion models with deep language understanding. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/2205.11487, 2022.
- [222] Ananya B. Sai, Akash Kumar Mohankumar, and Mitesh M. Khapra. A survey of evaluation metrics used for NLG systems. *ACM Computing Surveys*, 2022.
- [223] Keisuke Sakaguchi, Ronan Le Bras, Chandra Bhagavatula, and Yejin Choi. Winogrande: An adversarial winograd schema challenge at scale. In *Proceedings of the AAAI Conference on Artificial Intelligence, (AAAI), the innovative Applications of Artificial Intelligence (IAAI), and the AAAI Symposium on Educational Advances in Artificial Intelligence (EAAI),* 2020.
- [224] Leonard Salewski, A. Sophia Koepke, Hendrik P. A. Lensch, and Zeynep Akata. CLEVR-X: A visual reasoning dataset for natural language explanations. In *Proceedings of xxAI - Beyond Explainable AI - International Workshop, Held in Conjunction with ICML*, 2020.

- [225] Maarten Sap, Hannah Rashkin, Derek Chen, Ronan Le Bras, and Yejin Choi. Social iqa: Commonsense reasoning about social interactions. In Proceedings of the Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing and the International Joint Conference on Natural Language Processing (EMNLP-IJCNLP), 2019.
- [226] Maarten Sap, Saadia Gabriel, Lianhui Qin, Dan Jurafsky, Noah A. Smith, and Yejin Choi. Social bias frames: Reasoning about social and power implications of language. In *Proceedings of the Annual Meeting of the Association for Computational Linguistics (ACL)*, page 5477–5490, 2020.
- [227] Neil Savage. The race to the top among the world's leaders in artificial intelligence. *Nature*, 588(7837):102–104, 2020.
- [228] Chelsea Schein, Neil Hester, and Kurt Gray. The visual guide to morality: Vision as an integrative analogy for moral experience, variability and mechanism. *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, 10(4):231–251, 2016.
- [229] Timo Schick, Sahana Udupa, and Hinrich Schütze. Self-diagnosis and self-debiasing: A proposal for reducing corpus-based bias in NLP. *Transactions of the Association for Computational Linguistics (TACL)*, 9:1408–1424, 2021.
- [230] Bernhard Schölkopf, Dominik Janzing, Jonas Peters, Eleni Sgouritsa, Kun Zhang, and Joris M. Mooij. On causal and anticausal learning. In *Proceedings of the International Conference on Machine Learning (ICML)*, 2012.
- [231] Patrick Schramowski, Wolfgang Stammer, Stefano Teso, Anna Brugger, Franziska Herbert, Xiaoting Shao, Hans-Georg Luigs, Anne-Katrin Mahlein, and Kristian Kersting. Making deep neural networks right for the right scientific reasons by interacting with their explanations. *Nature Machine Intelligence*, 2(8):476–486, 2020.
- [232] Patrick Schramowski, Cigdem Turan, Sophie Jentzsch, Constantin A. Rothkopf, and Kristian Kersting. The moral choice machine. *Frontiers Artif. Intell.*, 3:36, 2020.
- [233] Patrick Schramowski, Manuel Brack, Björn Deiseroth, and Kristian Kersting. Safe latent diffusion: Mitigating inappropriate degeneration in diffusion models. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/2211.05105, 2022.
- [234] Patrick Schramowski, Christopher Tauchmann, and Kristian Kersting. Can machines help us answering question 16 in datasheets, and in turn reflecting on inappropriate content? In *Proceedings of the ACM Conference on Fairness, Accountability, and Transparency (FAccT)*, 2022.
- [235] Patrick Schramowski, Cigdem Turan, Nico Andersen, Constantin A. Rothkopf, and Kristian Kersting. Large pre-trained language models contain human-like biases of what is right and wrong to do. *Nature Machine Intelligence*, 4(3), 2022.
- [236] Florian Schroff, Dmitry Kalenichenko, and James Philbin. Facenet: A unified embedding for face recognition and clustering. In Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR), pages 815–823. IEEE Computer Society, 2015.
- [237] Christoph Schuhmann, Romain Beaumont, Richard Vencu, Cade Gordon, Ross Wightman, Mehdi Cherti, Theo Coombes, Aarush Katta, Clayton Mullis, Mitchell Wortsman, Patrick Schramowski, Srivatsa Kundurthy, Katherine Crowson, Ludwig Schmidt, Robert Kaczmarczyk, and Jenia Jitsev. Laion-5b: An open large-scale dataset for training next generation image-text models. In *Proceedings of NeurIPS Datasets and Benchmarks*, 2022.
- [238] Ramprasaath R Selvaraju, Michael Cogswell, Abhishek Das, Ramakrishna Vedantam, Devi Parikh, and Dhruv Batra. Grad-cam: Visual explanations from deep networks via gradient-based localization. In Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF International Conference on Computer Vision (ICCV), pages 618–626, 2017.
- [239] Ramprasaath R Selvaraju, Stefan Lee, Yilin Shen, Hongxia Jin, Shalini Ghosh, Larry Heck, Dhruv Batra, and Devi Parikh. Taking a hint: Leveraging explanations to make vision and language models more grounded. In *Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF International Conference on Computer Vision (ICCV)*, pages 2591–2600, 2019.
- [240] Burr Settles. Closing the loop: Fast, interactive semi-supervised annotation with queries on features and instances. In *Proceedings of the Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing (EMNLP)*, pages 1467–1478. Association for Computational Linguistics, 2011.
- [241] Burr Settles. Active learning. *Synthesis Lectures on Artificial Intelligence and Machine Learning*, 6(1):1–114, 2012.
- [242] Xiaoting Shao, Arseny Skryagin, Wolfgang Stammer, Patrick Schramowski, and Kristian Kersting. Right for better reasons: Training differentiable models by constraining their influence functions. In Proceedings of the Conference on Artificial Intelligence (AAAI), Conference on Innovative Applications of Artificial Intelligence (IAAI), The Symposium on Educational Advances in Artificial Intelligence (EAAI), pages 9533–9540. AAAI Press, 2021.

- [243] Hikaru Shindo, Devendra Singh Dhami, and Kristian Kersting. Neuro-symbolic forward reasoning. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/2110.09383, 2021.
- [244] Pannaga Shivaswamy and Thorsten Joachims. Coactive learning. *Journal of Artificial Intelligence Research*, 53:1–40, 2015.
- [245] Vered Shwartz and Ido Dagan. Still a pain in the neck: Evaluating text representations on lexical composition. *Transactions of the Association for Computational Linguistics (TACL)*, 7:403–419, 2019.
- [246] Vered Shwartz, Peter West, Ronan Le Bras, Chandra Bhagavatula, and Yejin Choi. Unsupervised commonsense question answering with self-talk. In *Proceedings of the Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing (EMNLP)*, 2020.
- [247] David Silver, Julian Schrittwieser, Karen Simonyan, Ioannis Antonoglou, Aja Huang, Arthur Guez, Thomas Hubert, Lucas Baker, Matthew Lai, Adrian Bolton, Yutian Chen, Timothy Lillicrap, Fan Hui, Laurent Sifre, George Driessche, Thore Graepel, and Demis Hassabis. Mastering the game of go without human knowledge. *Nature*, 550:354–359, 2017.
- [248] Karen Simonyan and Andrew Zisserman. Very deep convolutional networks for large-scale image recognition. In *Proceedings of the International Conference on Learning Representations (ICLR)*, 2015.
- [249] Jeffry A Simpson. Psychological foundations of trust. *Current directions in psychological science*, 16(5):264–268, 2007.
- [250] Leon Sixt, Maximilian Granz, and Tim Landgraf. When explanations lie: Why modified BP attribution fails. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/1912.09818, 2019.
- [251] Wolfgang Stammer, Patrick Schramowski, and Kristian Kersting. Right for the right concept: Revising neuro-symbolic concepts by interacting with their explanations. In *Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR)*, 2021.
- [252] Ryan Steed and Aylin Caliskan. Image representations learned with unsupervised pre-training contain human-like biases. In *Proceedings of ACM Conference on Fairness, Accountability, and Transparency (FAccT)*, pages 701–713, 2021.
- [253] Robin Strudel, Ricardo Garcia Pinel, Ivan Laptev, and Cordelia Schmid. Segmenter: Transformer for semantic segmentation. In *Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF International Conference on Computer Vision (ICCV)*, 2021.

- [254] L. W. Sumner. Normative ethics and metaethics. *Ethics*, 77(2):95–106, 1967.
- [255] Tony Sun, Andrew Gaut, Shirlyn Tang, Yuxin Huang, Mai ElSherief, Jieyu Zhao, Diba Mirza, Elizabeth Belding, Kai-Wei Chang, and William Yang Wang. Mitigating gender bias in natural language processing: Literature review. In *Proceedings of the Annual Meeting of the Association for Computational Linguistics (ACL)*, pages 1630–1640. Association for Computational Linguistics, 2019.
- [256] Mukund Sundararajan, Ankur Taly, and Qiqi Yan. Axiomatic attribution for deep networks. In *Proceedings of the International Conference on Machine Learning (ICML)*, pages 3319–3328. PMLR, 2017.
- [257] Alexey Svyatkovskiy, Shao Kun Deng, Shengyu Fu, and Neel Sundaresan. Intellicode compose: code generation using transformer. In *Proceedings of the ACM Joint European Software Engineering Conference and Symposium on the Foundations of Software Engineering (ESEC/FSE)*, 2020.
- [258] Alon Talmor, Jonathan Herzig, Nicholas Lourie, and Jonathan Berant. Commonsenseqa: A question answering challenge targeting commonsense knowledge. In Proceedings of the Conference of the North American Chapter of the Association for Computational Linguistics: Human Language Technologies (NAACL-HLT), 2019.
- [259] Alon Talmor, Yanai Elazar, Yoav Goldberg, and Jonathan Berant. olmpics on what language model pre-training captures. *Transactions of the Association for Computational Linguistics (TACL)*, 8:743–758, 2020.
- [260] Mingxing Tan and Quoc V. Le. Efficientnet: Rethinking model scaling for convolutional neural networks. In *Proceedings of the International Conference on Machine Learning (ICML)*, pages 6105–6114, 2019.
- [261] Mingxing Tan and Quoc V. Le. Efficientnetv2: Smaller models and faster training. In Proceedings of the International Conference on Machine Learning (ICML), pages 10096–10106, 2021.
- [262] Yi Chern Tan and L. Elisa Celis. Assessing social and intersectional biases in contextualized word representations. In Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS), pages 13209–13220, 2019.
- [263] François Tardieu, Llorenç Cabrera-Bosquet, Tony Pridmore, and Malcolm Bennett. Plant Phenomics, From Sensors to Knowledge. *Current Biology*, 27(15):770–783, 2017.



- [264] Ian Tenney, Patrick Xia, Berlin Chen, Alex Wang, Adam Poliak, R. Thomas McCoy, Najoung Kim, Benjamin Van Durme, Samuel R. Bowman, Dipanjan Das, and Ellie Pavlick. What do you learn from context? probing for sentence structure in contextualized word representations. In *Proceedings of the International Conference* on Learning Representations (ICLR). OpenReview.net, 2019.
- [265] Stefano Teso and Kristian Kersting. Explanatory interactive machine learning. In *Proceedings of the AAAI/ACM Conference on AI, Ethics, and Society (AIES)*, 2019.
- [266] Yonglong Tian, Dilip Krishnan, and Phillip Isola. Contrastive multiview coding. In Proceedings of European Conference on Computer Vision (ECCV), Lecture Notes in Computer Science, pages 776–794. Springer, 2020.
- [267] Antonio Torralba and Alexei A. Efros. Unbiased look at dataset bias. In *Proceedings* of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR), pages 1521–1528. IEEE Computer Society, 2011.
- [268] Maria Tsimpoukelli, Jacob Menick, Serkan Cabi, S. M. Ali Eslami, Oriol Vinyals, and Felix Hill. Multimodal few-shot learning with frozen language models. In Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS), pages 200–212, 2021.
- [269] Joseph P. Turian, Lev-Arie Ratinov, and Yoshua Bengio. Word representations: A simple and general method for semi-supervised learning. In *Proceedings of the Annual Meeting of the Association for Computational Linguistics (ACL)*, 2010.
- [270] Peter D Turney and Patrick Pantel. From frequency to meaning: Vector space models of semantics. *Journal of Artificial Intelligence Research (JAIR)*, 37:141–188, 2010.
- [271] Aäron van den Oord, Yazhe Li, and Oriol Vinyals. Representation learning with contrastive predictive coding. *Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/1807.03748*, 2018.
- [272] Ashish Vaswani, Noam Shazeer, Niki Parmar, Jakob Uszkoreit, Llion Jones, Aidan N. Gomez, Lukasz Kaiser, and Illia Polosukhin. Attention is all you need. In *Proceedings* of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS), 2017.
- [273] Ulrike Von Luxburg. A tutorial on spectral clustering. *Statistics and computing*, 17 (4):395–416, 2007.

- [274] John Von Neumann, Bródy Ferenc, and Vámos Tibor. *The Neumann Compendium*. World Scientific Publishing, 1995.
- [275] Angelina Wang, Arvind Narayanan, and Olga Russakovsky. REVISE: A tool for measuring and mitigating bias in visual datasets. In *Proceedings of European Conference on Computer Vision (ECCV)*, pages 733–751, 2020.
- [276] Ben Wang and Aran Komatsuzaki. GPT-J-6B: A 6 Billion Parameter Autoregressive Language Model. https://github.com/kingoflolz/mesh-transformer-jax, 2021.
- [277] Peng Wang, An Yang, Rui Men, Junyang Lin, Shuai Bai, Zhikang Li, Jianxin Ma, Chang Zhou, Jingren Zhou, and Hongxia Yang. OFA: unifying architectures, tasks, and modalities through a simple sequence-to-sequence learning framework. In *Proceedings of the International Conference on Machine Learning (ICML)*, pages 23318–23340. PMLR, 2022.
- [278] Wenhai Wang, Enze Xie, Xiang Li, Deng-Ping Fan, Kaitao Song, Ding Liang, Tong Lu, Ping Luo, and Ling Shao. Pyramid vision transformer: A versatile backbone for dense prediction without convolutions. In *Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF International Conference on Computer Vision (ICCV)*, 2021.
- [279] Yue Wang, Weishi Wang, Shafiq R. Joty, and Steven C. H. Hoi. Codet5: Identifieraware unified pre-trained encoder-decoder models for code understanding and generation. In *Proceedings of the Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing (EMNLP)*, 2021.
- [280] Jialin Wu and Raymond J. Mooney. Faithful multimodal explanation for visual question answering. In *Proceedings of the ACL Workshop BlackboxNLP: Analyzing and Interpreting Neural Networks for NLP (BlackboxNLP@ACL)*, 2019.
- [281] Jialin Wu and Raymond J. Mooney. Self-critical reasoning for robust visual question answering. In Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS), pages 8601–8611, 2019.
- [282] Zhirong Wu, Yuanjun Xiong, Stella X. Yu, and Dahua Lin. Unsupervised feature learning via non-parametric instance discrimination. In *Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR)*. Computer Vision Foundation / IEEE Computer Society, 2018.

- [283] Enze Xie, Wenhai Wang, Zhiding Yu, Anima Anandkumar, Jose M. Alvarez, and Ping Luo. Segformer: Simple and efficient design for semantic segmentation with transformers. In Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS), 2021.
- [284] Ning Xie, Gabrielle Ras, Marcel van Gerven, and Derek Doran. Explainable deep learning: A field guide for the uninitiated. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/2004. 14545, 2020.
- [285] Kaiyu Yang, Klint Qinami, Li Fei-Fei, Jia Deng, and Olga Russakovsky. Towards fairer datasets: filtering and balancing the distribution of the people subtree in the ImageNet hierarchy. In *Proceedings of ACM Conference on Fairness, Accountability, and Transparency (FAccT)*, pages 547–558, 2020.
- [286] Zhilin Yang, Zihang Dai, Yiming Yang, Jaime G. Carbonell, Ruslan Salakhutdinov, and Quoc V. Le. Xlnet: Generalized autoregressive pretraining for language understanding. In Proceedings of the Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems: Annual Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS), pages 5754–5764, 2019.
- [287] Li Yuan, Yunpeng Chen, Tao Wang, Weihao Yu, Yujun Shi, Zihang Jiang, Francis E. H. Tay, Jiashi Feng, and Shuicheng Yan. Tokens-to-token vit: Training vision transformers from scratch on imagenet. In *Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF International Conference on Computer Vision (ICCV)*, 2021.
- [288] John R. Zech, Marcus A. Badgeley, Manway Liu, Anthony B. Costa, Joseph J. Titano, and Eric K. Oermann. Confounding variables can degrade generalization performance of radiological deep learning models. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/ abs/1807.00431, 2018.
- [289] Rowan Zellers, Yonatan Bisk, Ali Farhadi, and Yejin Choi. From recognition to cognition: Visual commonsense reasoning. In Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR), 2019.
- [290] Honghua Zhang, Liunian Harold Li, Tao Meng, Kai-Wei Chang, and Guy Van den Broeck. On the paradox of learning to reason from data. Preprint at https://arxiv.org/abs/2205.11502, 2022.
- [291] Ben Zhou, Daniel Khashabi, Qiang Ning, and Dan Roth. "going on a vacation" takes longer than "going for a walk": A study of temporal commonsense understanding. In

Proceedings of the Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing and the International Joint Conference on Natural Language Processing (EMNLP-IJCNLP), 2019.

- [292] Bolei Zhou, Aditya Khosla, Agata Lapedriza, Aude Oliva, and Antonio Torralba. Learning deep features for discriminative localization. In *Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR)*, pages 2921–2929, 2016.
- [293] Bolei Zhou, Yiyou Sun, David Bau, and Antonio Torralba. Interpretable basis decomposition for visual explanation. In *Proceedings of European Conference on Computer Vision (ECCV)*, pages 119–134, 2018.
- [294] C. Lawrence Zitnick, Aishwarya Agrawal, Stanislaw Antol, Margaret Mitchell, Dhruv Batra, and Devi Parikh. Measuring machine intelligence through visual question answering. *AI Magazine*, 2016.

## Index

Α		F	
AI Alignment	23, 116	Foundation Model	17, 31
Artificial Intelligence	23	Frozen Pre-trained Transforn	ner <b>21</b>
Attention	16	_	
Augmentation	113	G	
Autoregressive Language Modeling 14, 67		Generative Model	87
		Generative Pre-trained Trans	former <b>19, 67</b>
В		TT	
Bias	26, 43, 46		100 105
Bidirectional Representations 1		Human Feedback	120, 137
_		Human Importance-aware No	etwork Tuning
С		113	10.4
Class Activation Map	105, 125	Human-centric	104
Clustering	125	Human-in-the-loop	136
Computer Vision	13, 75, 114	т	
Confounder	106	I ImageNet	13 27 80
Contextual Decomposition	113	Implicit Association Test	13, 27, 89
Contrastive Learning.	15	Input Gradients	100
Cosine Similarity	38, 77	Interactive Learning	109
Counter Examples	114	Interpretability	24 105
Cross-entropy	111	Interpretability	24, 103
		L	
D		Language Model	19
Datasheets for Datasets	83	Laver-wise Relevance Propag	ation 125
Debias	28	Local Interpretable Model-ag	nostic
Deep Neural Networks	11	Explanations	109
E		М	
Embedding <b>18, 20, 38, 62, 78</b>		Machine Ethics	23
Explainable AI	24	Masked Language Model	20, 58
Explainer	106	Masked Language Modeling	15
Explanatory Feedback	107, 120	Mean Squared Error	13
Explanatory Interactive Learning 99, 133		Moral Bias	29, 36, 50, 75

		23
	20,	58
		15
		13
29, 36,	50,	75

104 136

Moral Choice Machine	36, 62
Moral Direction	49, 54, 67
Moral Reasoning	146
Morality	28, 36
Multilayer Perceptrons	11
Multimodal	20, 21
Ν	
Natural Language Processing	13, 49, 65
0	
Optimization	12
Р	
Post-hoc Interpretability	105
Pre-traind Language Model	57, 65
Pre-trained Model	17, 31
Pre-trained Vision Model	79
Pre-trained Vision-language Mod	lel <b>80, 85</b>
Principal Component Analysis	25, 54
Principle Component Analysis	79
Prompting	77, 136
Q	
Question 16	83
R	
Reasoning	134
Remove and Retrain	118
Representations	13, 15, 22
Reward Strategy	113

Right for the Right Reasons	112
Risks	26
S	
Sampling	136
Self-supervised Learning	13, 26
Self-talk	136
Sentence Transformer	20
Shortcut Learning	106
Supervised Learning	12
Т	
Training Data	26
Transfer Learning	13, 14, 78
Transformer	16
Transparency	25
Transparent AI	24
U	
Universal Sentence Encoder	19, 35
V	
Vision Model	21, 77
Vision Transformer	21
Vision-Language Model	20, 76, 133
Visual question-answering	22
Visual Reasoning	134
W	
Word Embedding Association T	Test <b>38</b>

## Glossary

**AA** Atomic Action.

ACI Actions with additional Contextual Information. **AI** Artificial Intelligence. ANOVA Analysis of Variance. **BERT** Bidirectional Encoder Representations from Transformers. **BLIP** Bootstrapping Language-Image Pre-training. **CD** Contextual Decomposition. **CDEP** Contextual Decomposition Explanation Penalization. **CE** Counter Examples. CLIP Contrastive Language–Image Pre-training. **CNN** Convolutional Neural Network. **CTRL** Class-conditioned Language Model. **CV** Computer Vision. **DAPT** Domain-adaptive Pre-training. **DL** Deep Learning. **DM** Diffusion Model. **DNN** Deep Neural Network. FPT Frozen Pretrained Transformer.

- **GPT** Generative Pre-trained Transformer.
- **GradCAM** Gradient-weighted Class Activation Mapping.
- GT Ground Truth.
- **HINT** Human Importance-aware Network Tuning.
- HS Hyperspectral.
- **IAT** Implicit Association Test.
- **IF** Influence Function.
- IG Input Gradients.

LAMA Language Model Analysis.

LIME Local Interpretable Model-agnostic Explanations.

- LM Language Model.
- LRP Layer-wise Relevance Propagation.
- **MAGMA** Multimodal Augmentation of Generative Models through Adapter-based Finetuning.
- MANOVA Multivariate Analysis of Variance.
- MCM Moral Choice Machine.
- **MD** Moral Direction.
- **ML** Machine Learning.
- MLM Masked Language Model.
- MLP Multi Layer Perceptron.
- **MSE** Mean Squared Error.
- **NLG** Natural Language Generation.

**NLP** Natural Language Processing.

**NN** Neural Network.

**OFA** One For All (Architecture).

**PCA** Principal Component Analysis.

**PLM** Pre-trained Language Model.

**PM** Pre-trained Model.

POS Part-of-speech.

**PPLM** Plug and Play Language Models.

**PVLM** Pre-trained Vision-Language Model.

**PVM** Pre-trained Vision Model.

Q16 Question 16 (Datasheets for datasets).

**QA** Question-answering.

**RNN** Recurrent Neural Network.

**ROAR** Remove and Retrain.

**RRR** Right for the Right Reasons.

**RRR-G** Right for the Right Reasons GradCAM.

**SBERT** Sentence Bidirectional Encoder Representations from Transformers.

**SLD** Safe Latent Diffusion.

**SMID** Socio-Moral Image Databas.

**SSL** Self-supervised Learning.

**USE** Universal Sentence Encoder.

**ViT** Vision Transformer.

- **VLM** Vision Language Model.
- **VM** Vision Model.
- **VQA** Visual Question Answering.
- **WEAT** Word Embedding Association Test.
- **XAI** eXplainable Artificial Intelligence.
- **XIL** Explanatory Interactive Learning.